Everybody were were we were haght crazy

DENNIS HOPPER, BROOKE HAYWARO, an**d 1960s Los ANGELES** 

MarkRow



Portions of this work were originally published in different form in *Vanity Fair* and *The New Yorker*.

Excerpt from "Ghost Tantra 49" from *Ghost Tantras* by Michael McClure. Copyright ©1964, 2013 by Michael McClure. Reprinted with the permission of The Permissions Company, LLC, on behalf of City Lights Publishers, citylights.com.

Art on page ii: © Dennis Hopper/Hopper Art Trust.

EVERYBODY THOUGHT WE WERE CRAZY. Copyright © 2022 by Mark Rozzo. All rights reserved. Printed in Canada. No part of this book may be used or reproduced in any manner whatsoever without written permission except in the case of brief quotations embodied in critical articles and reviews. For information, address HarperCollins Publishers, 195 Broadway, New York, NY 10007.

HarperCollins books may be purchased for educational, business, or sales promotional use. For information, please email the Special Markets Department at SPsales@harpercollins.com.

Ecco® and HarperCollins® are trademarks of HarperCollins Publishers.

FIRST EDITION

Designed by Michelle Crowe

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data has been applied for.

ISBN 978-0-06-293997-5

22 23 24 25 26 гв 10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

# NOTES

### ABBREVIATIONS OF FREQUENTLY CITED SOURCES

AAA: Archives of American Art, Smithsonian Institution

AW: Andy Warhol Archives, Andy Warhol Museum, Pittsburgh

BH: Brooke Hayward

**BHP**: Brooke Hayward Papers, Billy Rose Theatre Division, New York Public Library for the Performing Arts

DH: Dennis Hopper

HAT: Hopper Art Trust, Los Angeles

JKP: Jack Kirkland Papers, Billy Rose Theatre Division, New York Public Library for the Performing Arts

JSP: Jean Stein Papers, Manuscripts and Archives Division, New York Public Library, Astor, Lenox and Tilden Foundations

JTC: Marion McIntyre (Miss Mac) letters, Jeffrey Thomas Collection

LAT: Los Angeles Times

LHP: Leland Hayward Papers, Billy Rose Theatre Division, New York Public Library for the Performing Arts

MS: Molly Saltman, "Art and Artists" Interviews, 1966–1967, Archives of American Art, Smithsonian Institution

NYT: The New York Times

**NYU**: My Semina Photography: A Conversation with Dennis Hopper, February 7, 2007, NYU TV and Media Services Videotapes; RG 38.16.01, box 76, New York University Archives (from the *Semina Culture: Wallace Berman* 

& His Circle exhibition, Grey Art Gallery and Study Center)

POP: Post Office Papers, J. Michelle Martin

**SSP**: Stewart Stern Papers, University of Iowa Libraries, Iowa City, Iowa **TNY**: *The New Yorker* 

The author conducted many interviews in the construction of this book. To avoid redundancy, these interviews are not cited in the following notes. All quotations and information from other sources (books, articles, oral histories, archival material, films) are.

# PROLOGUE:

LOS ANGELES, NOVEMBER 6, 1961

- 1 "Transcontinental Blues": Dennis Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights: Photographs, 1962–1968 (New York: Greybull Press, 2001), unpaginated.
- 1 The air: "The Los Angeles Brush Area Conflagration, November 6–7, 1961" (official LAFD report), Los Angeles Fire Department Historical Archive, http://lafire.com/famous\_fires/1961–1106\_BelAirFire/1961–1106\_LAFD -Report\_BelAirFire.htm.
- 1 "suicide and divorce": Joan Didion, *Slouching Towards Bethlehem* (New York: Farrar, Straus & Giroux, 2008), 3.
- 1 "I missed": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 2 "I won't be": Jane Wilkie, "Rebel from Dodge City," *Modern Screen*, May 1957, 91.
- 2 That Monday morning: Henry Sutherland and Howard Hertel, "Flammable Conditions Brought Bel-Air Fire, Fanned by Bad Luck," *LAT*, March 11, 1962, M1.
- 2 Driven by: "The Los Angeles Brush Area Conflagration."
- 2 While her husband slept: Terry Southern, "The Loved House of the Dennis Hoppers," *Vogue*, August 1, 1965, 162.
- 3 Chinese tapestries: Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 3 What ensued: "The Los Angeles Brush Area Conflagration."
- 3 Burning shingles: Ibid.
- 3 "hurricane of fire": Ibid.
- <sup>3</sup> The family's accounts: Miss Mac, for instance, said that she had driven the boys to school in a letter, dated November 6, 1961, yet her own accounts of-fered conflicting information about what happened that morning.

- 4 It was responsible: James O. Haworth, "Prescribed Fire Proves Effective at Urban Interface," *Fire Engineering*, January 1, 1987, https://www .fireengineering.com/1987/01/01/254229/prescribed-fire-proves-effective -at-urban-interface.
- 4 And it was responsible: Miss Mac, in a letter from late November, estimated that the house "was burned to the ground by 11 o'clock or 12."
- 4 nearly five hundred houses: "The Los Angeles Brush Area Conflagration."
- 4 "the coolest kids": Deborah Davis, *The Trip: Andy Warhol's Plastic Fantastic Cross-Country Adventure* (New York: Atria Books, 2015), 75.
- 5 "Prado of Pop": Brad Darrach, "The Easy Rider Runs Wild in the Andes," *Life*, June 19, 1970, 56.
- 5 "of such gaiety": Southern, "The Loved House of the Dennis Hoppers," 138.
- 5 Andy Warhol loved it: Andy Warhol and Pat Hackett, POPism: The Warhol Sixties (New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2015), 52.
- 5 Like Gerald and Sara Murphy: Calvin Tomkins, *Living Well Is the Best Revenge* (New York: Viking, 1962), 6–7.
- 6 "represented failure": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 8 "Those years": Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.

# 1: "ANY MAN WHO DOESN'T DEVELOP A CRUSH HAS NO SOUL"

- 9 She still couldn't believe: Brooke Hayward, *Haywire* (New York: Vintage, 2011), 37.
- 9 "Your mother and father": Ibid.
- 9 "The kid's got": Leonard Lerner, "Won Job on Own Merits: Stardom for Daughter of Margaret Sullavan," *Boston Daily Globe*, January 10, 1960, A1.
- 10 "I never asked": Ibid.
- 10 "The girl is interesting": Walter Kerr, "'Marching Song' by Whiting Presented at Gate Theater," *New York Herald Tribune*, December 29, 1959, 10.
- 10 "combines in actuality": Barbara Rose, "Andy Warhol's American Women," Vogue, June 1974, 115.
- 10 "looks so soft": "La Cienega," *LAT*, March 13, 1970, D8.
- 10 "She had from": Scott Eyman, *Hank and Jim: The Fifty-Year Friendship of Henry Fonda and James Stewart* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2017), 22.
- 10 In early 1961: Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 10 She said it was a role: Ibid.
- 11 "not a Tara": Jack Kirkland, Mandingo script, JKP.
- 11 "a well disciplined": Ibid.
- 11 "gnarled and rheumatic": Ibid.
- 11 The men were trained: Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 11 On April 17: Stuart W. Little, "Genet Disavows Interest in N.Y. Production of Play," *New York Herald Tribune*, April 18, 1961, 18.
- 11 "The first two weeks": Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 12 In 1960, Hopper had tried: "Who's Where," Variety, April 10, 1960, 2.

- 12 Tone managed to cut: Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- <sup>12</sup> "It was really unfair": Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.
- 12 The new Hammond: Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 13 "He terrified me": Robert Windeler, "The Eldest Daughter Remembers When Filmland's Golden Family, the Haywards, Went Haywire," *People*, May 23, 1977, https://people.com/archive/the-eldest-daughter-remembers -when-filmlands-golden-family-the-haywards-went-haywire-vol-7-no-20.
- 13 "Franchot, with whom": Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 13 "Improvisation being": Ibid.
- 13 studied with Strasberg: Dennis often spoke of the years he had spent with Strasberg at the Actors Studio after his career in Hollywood began breaking down in the late 1950s. Brooke, in an interview, contended that Dennis had in fact had nothing to do with the Actors Studio, implying that it was part of his self-mythologizing. If so, perhaps it was a way to cast a troublesome chapter of his career in a more productive light.
- 14 "I was influenced": Joe Finnigan, "Actor Believes 'Rebel' Idea Costs Him Roles," *Austin Statesman*, February 10, 1960, 19.
- 14 "The worst thing": "Teenage Actor," Seventeen, January 1956, 12.
- 14 "a free spirit": Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 14 "Oil and water": Judy Klemesrud, "Something Has Gone Haywire," NYT, March 9, 1977, 47.
- 14 "There wasn't": Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 15 "I wish I could": Ibid.
- 15 Now "madly in love": Ibid.
- 15 dropped hundreds of dollars: Receipts from June 1961, LHP. Peerless was at 415 Lexington.
- 15 She picked out: Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 15 "God, I wish": Kirkland, Mandingo script.
- 16 "The one thing": NYU.
- 16 Dennis would talk: Peter L. Winkler, *Dennis Hopper: The Wild Ride of a Hollywood Rebel* (Fort Lee: Barricade Books, 2011), 79.
- 16 The premiere: Stuart W. Little, "The Ordeal of Hume Cronyn," *New York Herald Tribune*, May 16, 1961, 16.
- 16 Opening night: Author's correspondence with Jack Baxter, May 15, 2021.
- 16 such luminaries: Unsigned telegram to Billy Baxter, May 27, 1961, Collection of Jack Baxter.
- 16 "My worst memory": Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 17 "a crude, sensationalized": Howard Taubman, "Era of Slavery: Kirkland's 'Mandingo' Stars Franchot Tone," NYT, May 23, 1961, 43.
- 17 "Ten Nights on a Stud Farm": "Critics (3–1) Don't Like Staging of 'Mandingo," Newsday, May 23, 1961, 5C.
- 17 "Why most of": Letter from Langston Hughes to Billy Baxter, undated, Collection of Jack Baxter.

- 17 "repellent and ridiculous": George Oppenheimer, "On Stage: Last but Not Least," *Newsday*, April 31, 1961, 11C.
- <sup>17</sup> "exciting performance": John Chapman, "Tone Is Splendid in 'Mandingo,' a Rough and Absorbing Melodrama," *New York Daily News*, May 23, 1961, n.p.
- 17 Robert De Niro: John Parker, *Robert De Niro: Portrait of a Legend* (London: John Blake, 2010), unpaginated.
- 17 At the Actors Studio: Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 18 "misbegotten and ill-conceived": Unpublished essay by BH.
- 18 closed five days: According to Jack Baxter, the premature close of *Mandingo* left his father, coproducer Billy "Silver Dollar" Baxter, bankrupt.
- 18 9D: Receipt for gift order, August 9, 1961, LHP.
- 18 1930 building: Christopher Gray, "Streetscapes/The North Side of West 81st Street," NYT, February 13, 2000, 9.
- 18 "shot and donated": Hayward, Haywire, 66.
- 18 The building's lobby: Ibid., 11.
- 19 In 1959, Dennis: Letter from DH to David Hopper, May 27, 1959, HAT.
- 19 "with huge canvases": Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 19 "By my family's": Ibid.
- 19 "Dennis and I were": Ibid.

# 2: "THIS IS THE REASON WE'RE ALL CRAZY"

- 21 "I followed": Dennis Hopper and Michael McClure, *Out of the Sixties* (Santa Fe: Twelvetrees Press, 1986), unpaginated.
- 21 "Dennis, of course": Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 21 Marjorie had: Ibid.
- 22 1936 Summer Olympic Games: Jean Stein, interview with DH, March 23, 2010, JSP.
- 22 Busley Brothers IGA: Listed as place of employment on Jay Hopper's 1940 draft registration card. The photo in question shows Jay looking like a teenager or young adult, and the apron is embroidered with the business name.
- 22 Jay's father had: United States Census, 1920, 1930, and 1940.
- 22 August 21, 1935: Legacy.com. https://www.legacy.com/us/obituaries/sandie gouniontribune/name/marjorie-hopper-obituary?pid=86124918.
- 22 St. Anthony's Hospital: DH baby book, HAT.
- 22 Jay liked to tease: Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 22 "We all grew up": Ibid.
- 23 "round as a ball": DH baby book, HAT.
- 23 "It been I": Ibid.
- <sup>23</sup> "How do!": Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- <sup>23</sup> photograph taken during the Civil War: Family portrait, undated, HAT.

- 23 By three years of age: DH baby book, HAT.
- 23 Around that time: Ronald Tanner, "60 Years with IGA; a Saga of American Independence," *Progressive Grocer*, June 1, 1986, https://www.thefree library.com/60+years+with+IGA%3b+a+saga+of+American+independence .-a04264094.
- 23 505 1/12 10th Avenue: DH baby book, HAT.
- 23 On September 9, 1941: DH baby book, HAT.
- 23 "every child's book": Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 23 "I don't care": *The American Dreamer*, directed by L. M. Kit Carson and Lawrence Schiller (Los Angeles: Corda Productions, 1971), posted by sgolowka, YouTube, November 17, 2016, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=x8hpYYhLJyc.
- 23 he would occasionally confess: Lawrence Linderman, "Gallery Interview: Dennis Hopper," Gallery, December 1972, reprinted in Dennis Hopper: Interviews, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 87.
- 24 His first artwork: HAT.
- 24 At the age of three: Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 24 Now he found: Photograph of Ms. Anders's class, ca. 1941–42, HAT; Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 25 first "white man": "Yellowstone Park. An Interview With a Man Who Visited That Region of Wonders as Far Back as 1863." *Courier-Journal* (Louisville), April 13, 1884, 12; David Hopper interview, December 9, 2019.
- 25 Lonnie and Nellie Davis: Unidentified newspaper clip, undated, HAT.
- 25 "The land is flat": Truman Capote, *In Cold Blood* (New York: Modern Library, 2007), 3.
- 26 He was an unabashed: Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 26 "an infinite capacity": David Hopper, "Eulogy to W. Lonnie Davis," 1967, HAT.
- 26 "My grandfather and grandmother": DH and McClure, *Out of the Sixties*, unpaginated.
- 26 wedged between: David Hopper interview, April 10, 2020.
- 26 "Most of the time": James Stevenson, "Our Local Correspondents: Afternoons with Hopper," *TNY*, November 13, 1971, 116.
- 26 "Clodhopper": Jane Wilkie, "Rebel from Dodge City," *Modern Screen*, May 1957, 91.
- 26 If it was: Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 1961–1967, ed. Tony Shafrazi (Köln: Taschen, 2018), 418.
- 27 "We did that": Jean Stein, interview with DH, April 12, 1987, JSP.
- 27 "In Kansas": Ibid.

- 27 The bright light: Peter L. Winkler, *Dennis Hopper: The Wild Ride of a Hollywood Rebel* (Fort Lee, NJ: Barricade Books, 2011), 4.
- 27 "I saw a war movie": Jean Stein, interview with DH, April 12, 1987, JSP.
- 27 "Furry little balls, die!": Ibid.
- 27 "The world on the screen": Winkler, Dennis Hopper, 4.
- 27 "The Pilgrim, Chapter 33": Thomas Elsaesser, Alexander Horwath, and Noel King, *The Last Great American Picture Show: New Hollywood Cinema in the 1970s* (Netherlands: Amsterdam University Press, 2004), 96. Kristofferson was known to dedicate this song to Dennis in concert.
- 28 "I ODed": Alex Simon, "Dennis Hopper Is Riding Easy," Venice Magazine, Spring 2009, reprinted in Dennis Hopper: Interviews, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 196.
- 28 When asked: Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 28 On January 20, 1944: Electronic Army Serial Number Merged File, ca. 1938–46 (Enlistment Records), https://aad.archives.gov/aad/record-detail .jsp?dt=893&mtch=1&cat=all&tf=F&q=37731461&bc=&rpp=10&pg=1& rid=6897138; a photograph of Jay Hopper in the Hopper Art Trust shows him wearing the sleeve badge of the Seventh Service Command.
- 28 "Dennis was very sad!": Hopper family portrait, 1944, HAT.
- 29 "We should just": Jean Stein, interview with DH, April 12, 1987, JSP.
- 29 "Now wouldn't that make": Winkler, *Dennis Hopper*, 5.
- 29 "He knew all the time": Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 29 "Daddy's dead": Ibid.
- 29 "As far as him": Ibid.
- <sup>29</sup> "Mother said": Letter from Jay Hopper to DH, November 24, 1945, HAT.
- 29 With his flair: Ginny Dougary, "Dennis Hopper," *Times* (London), March 12, 2004, https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/dennis-hopper-xnzzg09z vdj.
- 30 In fact, Jay's unit: Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 30 "She was quite wild": Jean Stein, interview with DH, April 12, 1987, JSP.
- 31 "entertained rather well": Ibid.
- 31 "Booze, drinks": Ibid.
- 31 A couple of years: Photograph of Hoppers in 1947 at Kansas City house, HAT. This photograph, showing the four Hoppers, contradicts Dennis's memory that they lived in a "beat-up house in the tenement district," as he told the journalist Jane Wilkie in 1957.
- 31 Jay had taken: Jean Stein, interview with DH, April 23, 2010, JSP.
- 31 "I learned to do": Peter M. Brant and Tony Shafrazi, "Dennis Hopper Complete Interview," *Interview*, July 15, 2010, https://www.interview magazine.com/film/dennis-hopper-complete-interview.
- 31 "You're not gonna": Dougary, "Dennis Hopper."

- 32 Dennis bade farewell: Letter from Donna Dover to DH, ca. 1987, HAT.
- 32 Marjorie volunteered: Marjorie Hopper obituary, San Diego Union Tribune, January 23, 2007, https://www.legacy.com/us/obituaries/sandieg ouniontribune/name/marjorie-hopper-obituary?pid=86124918.
- 32 "I didn't know what": Winkler, Dennis Hopper, 6.
- 33 Young David became infatuated: Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 33 "I don't want": Ibid.
- 33 vocal and drama coach: Don Savage, Carpenter: A Personal Look at Professional Wrestling (Bloomington, IN: iUniverse, 2012), 64.
- 33 Dennis had shown: Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 33 "An' I ain't kickin'": Edward A. Guest, "Castor Oil," in *When Day Is Done* (Chicago: Reilly & Lee, 1921), 55.
- 33 "The rest of the time": Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 34 The following year: Ibid.
- 34 "If you can fill": Rudyard Kipling, "If," Poetry Foundation, www.poetry foundation.org/poems/46473/if.
- 34 "I was a very sensitive": Don Alpert, "Way of Communicating: Hopper's Career a Search for Love," *LAT*, November 15, 1959, F3.
- 34 "My parents were": Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 418.
- 35 "What kind of kid": Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 35 "We neither one": Ibid.
- <sup>35</sup> "That was one": Jean Stein, interview with DH, March 23, 2010, JSP.
- 35 He remembered Marjorie: Richard Stayton, "Waiting for Dennis," *LAT*, May 14, 1995, SM18.
- 35 "He was really": Dougary, "Dennis Hopper."
- 36 "They were always screaming": Brad Darrach, "The Easy Rider Runs Wild in the Andes," *Life*, June 19, 1970, 57.
- 36 "when you couldn't": *The American Dreamer*.
- 36 "My mother had": Stayton, "Waiting for Dennis."
- 36 I really wanted": Jean Stein, interview with DH, April 12, 1987, JSP.
- 37 He claimed: Ron Rosenbaum, "Riding High: Dennis Hopper Bikes Back," Vanity Fair, April 1987, 82.
- 37 "He had a wild soul": Gene Fowler, *Good Night, Sweet Prince: The Life and Times of John Barrymore* (Philadelphia: Blakiston, 1944), 171.
- 37 "a great artist cannot": Ibid., 340.
- 37 blowing off French class: Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 37 by eighth grade: Michael Granberry, "Hopper's Hometown Saw a Bright Future for Him," *LAT*, April 26, 1988, Metro 1.
- 37 His sophomore yearbook: Helix High School yearbook, 1952, HAT.

- 37 In the fall: Ibid.
- 38 En route to UCLA: Ibid.
- 38 "Practically over": Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 38 "driving a prop truck": Kim Bockus, "Double Standards: An Interview with Dennis Hopper," *ArtUS*, March–April 2007, 18.
- 38 Sixteen-year-old Susan Kohner: Robert Vose (photographer), "Summer Star Dust," *Look*, July 27, 1954, 77.
- 38 Dennis made \$25 a week: Marjorie Hopper interview, April 10, 1988, JSP. Hopper tended to claim that his salary was \$25 a week, but his mother told Stein that it was \$35.
- 39 In July, the photographer: Record LC-L9-53-1419-U, no. 32 [P&P] LOOK—Job 53-1419-U, Library of Congress, https://www.loc.gov/item /2021681275.
- 39 The photos eventually: Vose, "Summer Star Dust."
- 39 The La Jolla Playhouse: Brant and Shafrazi, "Dennis Hopper Complete Interview."
- 39 That summer was: Edwin Schallert, "Hollywood in Review: Beach Theaters Have Good Year; 'Gandhi' Praised," LAT, September 13, 1953, D4.
- 39 "There were all these": Winkler, Dennis Hopper, 11.
- 39 Some of the relationships: In some accounts, Dennis had known Milam before working at La Jolla and it was Milam who got him the apprentice job, as Dennis said in a 2007 interview with Kim Bockus for *ArtUS*.
- 39 One morning at La Jolla: Wilkie, "Rebel from Dodge City."
- 39 "I was antisocial": Winkler, Dennis Hopper, 15.
- 39 He starred: Marjorie Hopper interview, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 40 "You could tell": Granberry, "Hopper's Hometown Saw a Bright Future for Him."
- 40 In spite of Dennis's: Winkler, Dennis Hopper, 15.
- 40 After graduation: Ibid., 9.
- 40 "He was one of": Ibid.
- 40 6212 La Mirada Avenue: Letter from DH to Marjorie and Jay Hopper, 1954, HAT.
- 40 His father handed him \$200: Winkler, Dennis Hopper, 19.
- 41 After Dennis arrived: Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.
- 41 Dennis wrote home: Undated letter from DH to family, HAT.
- 41 Dennis told his family: Ibid.
- 41 during an audition: Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.
- 41 Dennis claimed: Linderman, "Gallery Interview: Dennis Hopper," 71. This number tended to vary in Hopper's memory; sometimes it was seven.
- 41 On January 5: "Wins Col Thespact by Work in Storm," *Variety*, January 1, 1955, 1.
- 41 Raison had: Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.

- 42 "Go fuck yourself": Tom Burke, "Will 'Easy' Do It for Dennis Hopper?," NYT, July 20, 1969, D11.
- 42 Raison then took: Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.
- 42 Ten days after: Hedda Hopper, "Berle Still on Top, Columnist Reveals," *LAT*, January 13, 1955, B8. Dennis always claimed that January 7, 1955, was the day he had gone under contract with Warner Bros.

## 3: "THE MOST BEAUTIFUL, THE MOST BRILLIANT, THE MOST CREATIVE"

- 43 On July 7, 1937: Hayward, Haywire (New York: Vintage, 2011), 86.
- 43 Cedars of Lebanon Hospital: "Margaret Sullavan Has Child," NYT, July 6, 1937, 23.
- 43 "Two days old": John Swope, *Camera over Hollywood: Photographs by John Swope* (New York: Random House, 1939), unpaginated.
- 43 "thin, with graying hair": Margaret Case Harriman, "Profiles: Hollywood Agent," TNY, July 11, 1936, 20.
- 44 A colleague said: Sonia Berman, *The Crossing—Adano to Catonsville: Leland Hayward's Producing Career* (New York: Scarecrow Press, 1995), 221.
- 44 "Toscanini of the telephone": BH, interview with George Axelrod, undated, BHP. The story about Jack & Charlie's is from Harriman, "Profiles: Hollywood Agent."
- 44 Jack & Charlie's: Harriman, "Profiles: Hollywood Agent," 20.
- 44 He was known to work: Ibid.
- 44 the most beautiful baby: Hayward, *Haywire*, 19.
- 44 Her arrival was noted: "Private Lives," *Life*, July 19, 1937, 74. *Stage Door* closed on March 13, 1937.
- 44 Five months later: "Air Liner Commuting at Early Age," *LAT*, December 10, 1937, 20.
- 44 Leland was a pilot: Harriman, "Profiles: Hollywood Agent," 20.
- 45 her mother was: Michael D. Rinella, *Margaret Sullavan: The Life and Career of a Reluctant Star* (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2019), 6.
- 45 her father, Cornelius Sullavan, worked: United States Census, 1920.
- 45 In later life: A few of these banknotes, sent to Brooke's brother, Bill Hayward, reside in the BHP.
- 45 "deep pride about": Hayward, Haywire, 180.
- 45 The young Margaret: Rinella, Margaret Sullavan, 6.
- 45 her senior class portrait: Ibid., 7.
- 45 "Inwardly, I was an anarchist": Ibid.
- 45 She discovered: Ibid.
- 45 showed up for shoots: Hubbard Keavy, "Margaret Sullavan Makes Hit," Baltimore Sun (Associated Press), December 17, 1933, TM10.
- 45 "I don't want to be": John C. Moffitt, "A Movie Star Defies Hollywood," Baltimore Sun, August 5, 1934, MSS4.

- 46 "I had photographs": James Grissom, "Tennessee Williams on Margaret Sullavan: A Constant Gift," 1982, https://jamesgrissom.blogspot .com/2017/07/tennessee-williams-on-margaret-sullavan.html.
- 46 "that wonderful voice": Stuart Michener, "Margaret Sullavan: Celebrating the Centenary of a Spellbinder," *Town Topics* (Princeton, NJ), May 13, 2009, http://www.towntopics.com/may1309/book.php.
- 46 "The fairest of sights": Hayward, Haywire, 162.
- 46 "If I've ever known": BH, interview with Henry Fonda, undated, BHP. A version of this is in *Haywire*, 162.
- 46 "Time after time": Henry Fonda and Howard Teichmann, *Fonda: My Life* (New York: New American Library, 1981), 84.
- 46 "cream and sugar": Scott Eyman, Hank and Jim: The Fifty-Year Friendship of Henry Fonda and James Stewart (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2017), 31.
- 46 Maggie and Henry Fonda: Patricia Bosworth, *Jane Fonda: The Private Life* of a Public Woman (New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2011), 35.
- 46 Margaret married her agent: "Margaret Sullavan, Actress, Wed to Leland Hayward at Newport," *New York Herald Tribune*, November 16, 1936, 5.
- 46 Maisie had gained: Jack Forester, "The Juicy, 103-Year History of New York's Famed Cartier Mansion," Bloomberg, January 2, 2019, https://www .bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-01-02/the-juicy-103-year-history-of -new-york-s-famed-cartier-mansion.
- 46 Leland's mother: Hayward, *Haywire*, 95, 100; additional information from Ancestry.com.
- 47 "Dear Maggie—You have just": William J. Mann, *Kate: The Woman Who Was Hepburn* (New York: Henry Holt, 2007), 260.
- 47 Brooke believed: Hayward, Haywire, 69.
- 47 She recalled: Eyman, Hank and Jim, 74.
- 47 Around the time: Letter from Leland Hayward to William Hayward, August 9, 1940, LHP.
- 47 In another letter: Letter from Leland Hayward to William Hayward, March 21, 1940, LHP.
- 47 Words would prove: Hayward, *Haywire*, 64.
- 48 In 1940, *Vogue* ran: John Swope, "Margaret Sullavan and Leland Hayward," *Vogue*, May 15, 1940, 58.
- 48 The house was: Swope, "Margaret Sullavan and Leland Hayward."
- 48 "thoroughly undramatic": Ibid.
- 48 Maggie and Leland were determined: United States Census, 1940.
- 48 The butler and the cook: Hayward, *Haywire*, 89.
- 48 The bachelors: Ibid., 72. Brooke Hayward noted their godfather status in interviews with the author.
- 48 So did Maggie's ex-husband: Hayward, *Haywire*, 72.
- 48 Fonda loved visiting: Bosworth, Jane Fonda, 36.
- 49 In Swope's photographs: Swope, "Margaret Sullavan and Leland Hayward."

- 49 "God knows I hope": Letter from Leland Hayward to Mae Hayward, October 11, 1940, LHP.
- 49 Around the time: Hayward, Haywire, 72–93.
- 49 One day: Jill Schary Zimmer, With a Cast of Thousands: A Hollywood Childhood (New York: Robinson, Stein and Day, 1963), 38.
- 50 "We derived an enormous": Hayward, Haywire, 93.
- 50 "volatile": Swope, "Margaret Sullavan and Leland Hayward."
- 50 she needed to be removed: Hayward, *Haywire*, 20.
- 50 She had recurring nightmares: Ibid., 18.
- 50 "I was alone": BH, interview with Jane Fonda, undated, BHP.
- 50 the first long-running: Jordan Schildcrout, In the Long Run: A Cultural History of Broadway's Hit Plays (Abingdon-on-Thames, UK: Taylor & Francis, 2019), Google Books, unpaginated.
- 50 Her absence: Hayward, *Haywire*, 105.
- 50 He sold his agency to MCA: "Huge Merger of Agencies," *Variety*, April 10, 1945, 1.
- 50 To her, being an agent: Hayward, Haywire, 104.
- 51 Brooke recalled: Ibid., 78.
- <sup>51</sup> Maggie had decided: Marjory Adams, "Margaret Sullavan Sees Marriage as Great Career," *Boston Globe*, November 11, 1943, 25.
- 51 cared about bringing: Sally Bedell Smith, *Reflected Glory: The Life of Pamela Churchill Harriman* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1996), 198.
- 51 he told Brooke: Hayward, *Haywire*, 69.
- 51 In October of that year: Telegram from Mae Hayward to 12928 Evanston Street, October 13, 1944, LHP.
- 51 On impulse, Maggie: Hayward, Haywire, 112–13. The probable address was 17 Old Bridge Road, off Long Meadow Hill Road; Hayward dated the house to 1781 in Haywire; a 1950 New York Times article dated it to 1732.
- 51 "I don't want them": Adams, "Margaret Sullavan Sees Marriage as Great Career."
- 51 the Hayward kids: Hayward, *Haywire*, 280.
- 51 Brooke adopted a squirrel: Ibid., 122.
- 51 Maggie was in heaven: Ibid., 132.
- 52 MILFORD 1155: Telegram from Margaret Sullavan, July 24, 1945, LHP.
- 52 looking for any opportunity: Hayward, *Haywire*, 129.
- <sup>52</sup> The following year: Ibid., 136. In a February 16, 1945, letter, Leland Hayward told Mae Hayward that he had bought a house for \$38,000, selling the Evanston Street house for about \$75,000; this may be the Cherokee Lane house; LHP.
- 52 A few years before: Peter Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad: A Memoir* (New York: Hyperion, 1999), 8.
- 52 "were united": Hayward, Haywire, 141.
- <sup>52</sup> "I feel like a comet": BH, interview with Peter Fonda, undated, BHP.

- 52 cigarette butts: Hayward, Haywire, 142.
- 53 "We were the *real*": Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- 53 To him, Brooke was: BH, interview with Peter Fonda, undated, BHP.
- <sup>53</sup> "likable and dreamy": Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 40.
- 53 would one day: BH, interview with Peter Fonda, undated, BHP.
- 53 "beautiful, shiny dark hair": Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 40.
- 53 "the best qualities": BH, interview with Peter Fonda, undated, BHP.
- 53 Brooke, for her part: BH, interview with Jane Fonda, undated, BHP.
- 53 "tense and aloof": Helen Lawrenson, *Latins Are Still Lousy Lovers* (New York: Hawthorn Books, 1968), 123.
- 53 It was a world: Zimmer, With a Cast of Thousands, 102ff.
- 53 "Our Hollywood": Ibid., 250.
- 54 Jane would grow up: "Show Business: Growing Fonda of Jane," *Time*, October 3, 1977, 90.
- 54 Peter would feel: BH, interview with Peter Fonda, undated, BHP.
- 54 "It's very difficult": Judy Klemesrud, "Something Has Gone Haywire," NYT, March 9, 1977, 47.
- 54 Leland had his issues: Smith, *Reflected Glory*, 201.
- 54 chicken hash: Hayward, *Haywire*, 29.
- 54 He looked to: Smith, *Reflected Glory*, 201.
- 54 "There's no question": Ibid.
- 54 "I would be the first": Ibid., 202.
- <sup>54</sup> "He was childlike": BH, interview with George Axelrod, undated, BHP.
- 55 "In a sense he was": BH, interview with Truman Capote, undated, BHP.
- 55 "totally neurotic": Ibid.
- 55 a term Maggie herself: Hayward, Haywire, 218.
- 55 With Maggie gone: Rinella, Margaret Sullavan, 184.
- 55 Mainbocher-clad: Hayward, Haywire, 229.
- 55 Lauren Bacall's character: Margo Jefferson, "She Knew How to Whistle," NYT, July 24, 1990, 13.
- 55 "What the hell": Hayward, Haywire, 165–66.
- 55 In October, Maggie returned: Ibid.
- 56 "I'm not meant": "Margaret Sullavan Divorces a Husband Irked by Marriage," *Chicago Daily Tribune*, April 29, 1948, 2.
- 56 According to Slim: Slim Keith with Annette Tapert, Slim: Memories of a Rich and Imperfect Life (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1990), 123.
- 56 In April 1948: "Miss Sullavan Wins Divorce from Hayward," LAT, April 29, 1948, 5.
- 56 The following June: Keith and Tapert, *Slim*, 146.
- 56 The divorce split Brooke's: Hayward, Haywire, 159.
- 56 Echoing words she remembered: Ibid., 156.
- 56 "Divorce, it's the most awful": Cecelia M. Dobrish, "Brooke Hayward Talks About Her Children," *Parents' Magazine*, October 1977, 52–53.

- 56 Kenneth Wagg: Kenneth Wagg obituary, *Telegraph*, June 24, 2000, https:// www.telegraph.co.uk/news/obituaries/1344643/Kenneth-Wagg.html.
- 56 a chairman at Horlicks: Rinella, Margaret Sullavan, 195.
- 56 The two would marry: Ibid.
- 57 Emily Buck: Hayward, Haywire, 210.
- 57 "It even looks": Letter from Margaret Sullavan to Leland Hayward, undated, LHP.
- 57 Brooke and Jane shared: Hayward, Haywire, 204–05.
- 57 In one hair-raising incident: BH, interview with Peter Fonda, undated, BHP.
- 57 In another: Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 31–32.
- 57 "She was enormously": Keith and Tapert, Slim, 180.
- 58 When Brooke was in seventh grade: Hayward, *Haywire*, 206.
- 58 Maggie added an admonishment: Robert Windeler, "The Eldest Daughter Remembers When Filmland's Golden Family, the Haywards, Went Haywire," *People*, May 23, 1977, https://people.com/archive/the-eldest -daughter-remembers-when-filmlands-golden-family-the-haywards-went -haywire-vol-7-no-20.
- 58 "Mother was very strong-willed": BH, interview with Jane Fonda, undated, BHP.
- 58 otosclerosis: Rinella, Margaret Sullavan, 186.
- 58 Jane observed that: BH, interview with Jane Fonda, undated, BHP.
- 59 "policewoman": Hayward, Haywire, 200.
- 59 Brooke ate: Ibid., 225–26.
- 59 Then, in June 1953: "Images of Famous Stars," *Life*, June 1, 1953, cover and 96–101. The photographer was John Engstead.
- 59 To Brooke, it was astonishing: Hayward, *Haywire*, 220.
- 59 "What a wonderful girl": Letter from John Swope to Leland Hayward, May 29, 1953, LHP.
- 59 The *Life* cover boosted: Hayward, *Haywire*, 220–21.
- 59 In April 1950: Bosworth, Jane Fonda, 69.
- 59 "I'll never forget": Lawrenson, Latins Are Still Lousy Lovers, 124.
- 60 In 1953, Maggie decided: Hayward, Haywire, 222.
- 60 Bridget, relieved to escape: LHP; Hayward, Haywire, 31.
- 60 bouncing from: Ibid., 260.
- 60 At Madeira, Brooke cast: Ibid., 240.
- 60 Her tastes ran: Ibid., 225.
- 60 She worked at: Ibid., 240, 242.
- 60 The girl's inspiration: Ibid., 237.
- 60 In the summer of 1954: Ibid.
- 60 "that hulking brute": Bosworth, Jane Fonda, 83.
- 60 But Brooke did: Hayward, Haywire, 236-37.
- 61 "Brooke will be": Bosworth, Jane Fonda, 102.
- 61 Bridget would no longer attend: Hayward, Haywire, 264ff.
- 61 Bill would be sent: Ibid., 29.

- 61 "We'll never make": Rinella, Margaret Sullavan, 210.
- 61 She checked into Austen Riggs: Ibid., 211.
- 62 During the Christmas season: "112 Girls to Bow at Fete on Dec. 19," *NYT*, December 11, 1955, 35.
- 62 "beautiful and icy": Bosworth, Jane Fonda, 89.
- 62 "that she had broken": Ibid.
- 62 called her father: Telegram from Leland Hayward to BH, April 12, 1945, LHP.
- 62 Hedda Hopper reported: Hedda Hopper, "Dorothy Malone to Co-star with Cagney in 'Man of 1,000," *Chicago Daily Tribune*, September 27, 1956, C6.
- 63 The newlyweds took up residence: Letter from Leland Hayward to BH, September 10, 1957, LHP.
- 63 "the product of a relationship": Windeler, "The Eldest Daughter Remembers When Filmland's Golden Family, the Haywards, Went Haywire."
- 63 During their cocooning period: Bosworth, Jane Fonda, 89.
- 63 "I did study physiology": Lindsay A. Maizel, "The Life and Times of Jane Fonda," *Harvard Crimson*, May 3, 2006, https://www.thecrimson .com/article/2006/5/3/the-life-and-times-of-jane.
- 63 tucked into the woods: Letter from Marion McIntyre to Jeffrey Thomas, 2010, JTC.
- 63 Husted Lane: Leonard Lerner, "Won Job on Own Merits: Stardom for Daughter of Margaret Sullavan," *Boston Daily Globe*, January 10, 1960, A1.
- 63 "This family": Smith, *Reflected Glory*, 197.
- 63 She'd begun having affairs: Ibid., 203.
- 64 "I'm spinning": Ibid., 216.
- 64 "sounded like a mixture": Hayward, Haywire, 273.
- 64 "I am a Slimmite": Smith, Reflected Glory, 212.
- 64 "She didn't know": Ibid., 214.
- 64 "She was like": Ibid., 215.
- 64 "She behaved badly": Ibid.
- 65 In 1958, she'd been: Bosworth, *Jane Fonda*, 112, 120.
- 65 "We were both": Klemesrud, "Something Has Gone Haywire."
- 65 Maggie found Michael "difficult": Ibid.
- 65 In mid-August 1959: Vogue, August 15, 1959, cover and 3.
- 65 "two-page spread": "The Latest Sullavan Style-Setter," *Life*, October 5, 1959, 97.
- 66 The Ashley-Steiner Agency: Lerner, "Won Job on Own Merits."
- 66 On December 28: Ibid.
- 66 Ken had tried: Rinella, Margaret Sullavan, 213.
- 66 Bridget was then residing: Hayward, Haywire, 19.
- 66 "I'll be miserable": Ibid.
- 66 "Miss Hayward": Walter Kerr, "'Marching Song' by Whiting Presented at Gate Theater," *New York Herald Tribune*, December 29, 1959, 10.
- 66 Stepping off the train: Hayward, *Haywire*, 15–16.

- 67 "My mother died tonight": Ibid., 16.
- 67 At the Gate: Ibid., 17.
- 67 Carlyle Hotel: Ibid., 20
- 67 Maggie's death was determined: "Margaret Sullavan Buried," NYT, January 6, 1960, 35.
- 67 "Ya, ya": Hayward, Haywire, 22.
- 67 Logan, who was in Boston: Rinella, Margaret Sullavan, 215-16.
- 67 Maggie's ashes: "Margaret Sullavan Buried."
- 67 Before flying home: Smith, *Reflected Glory*, 221.
- 67 had a way with a lamb chop: Manuscript of Haywire, BHP.
- 67 "I was exceedingly lucky": Ibid.
- 68 "She worked hard": Letter from Marion McIntyre to Jeffrey Thomas, 2010, JTC.
- 68 On May 4: Hayward, *Haywire*, 44.
- 68 Three days later: Smith, Reflected Glory, 221.
- 68 At the wedding: Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 134.
- 68 That summer, Bridget left: Hayward, Haywire, 34ff.
- 68 Jane visited Bridget: Ibid., 34.
- 69 Tom visited: Ibid., 54.
- 69 "The only way": Tom Mankiewicz and Robert David Crane, *My Life as a Mankiewicz* (Lexington: University Press of Kentucky, 2012), 57.
- 69 "It was marvelous": "Second Generation," Time, February 3, 1961, 52.
- 69 Bridget had taken: Smith, Reflected Glory, 225.
- 70 Bill Francisco found her: Hayward, Haywire, 55.
- 70 Earlier in the day: Ibid., 10ff.
- 70 Peter Fonda recalled: Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 142.
- 70 The funeral was held: Hayward, Haywire, 58.
- <sup>70</sup> as Truman Capote said: BH, interview with Truman Capote, undated, BHP.
- 70 Brooke, Leland, and Bill sat: Hayward, Haywire, 58-59.
- 70 Tom Mankiewicz kept: Mankiewicz and Crane, My Life as a Mankiewicz, 57.
- 70 After refusing to come out: Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 142.
- 70 "She was not of this earth": Keith and Tapert, Slim, 217.
- 70 "It was hard to determine": Manuscript of Haywire, BHP.
- 70 After the funeral: Hayward, Haywire, 59.
- 71 "I'm the daughter": Ibid.

#### 4: "HE SAW THESE MIRACLES EVERYWHERE"

- 73 "When I went": Dennis Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 1961–1967, ed. Tony Shafrazi (Köln: Taschen, 2018), 418.
- 74 "Who is Natalie Wood?": Jean Stein, interview with DH, June 13, 1995, JSP.
- 74 "I was astonished": Sam Kashner, "Dangerous Talents," Vanity Fair, March 2005, https://archive.vanityfair.com/article/2005/3/dangerous-talents.
- <sup>74</sup> "I love you": Card from Diane Phillips to DH, ca. 1954, HAT.

- <sup>74</sup> "Oh, no, no": Jean Stein, interview with DH, June 13, 1995, JSP.
- 74 "Someday you are": Ibid.
- 75 "I didn't think": John Wisniewski, "Dennis Hopper Needed Our Love: An Interview with Peter Winkler," Los Angeles Review of Books, June 6, 2013, https://lareviewofbooks.org/article/dennis-hopper-needed-our-love -an-interview-with-peter-winkler.
- 75 Natalie, too: Suzanne Finstad, Natalie Wood: The Complete Biography (New York: Crown, 2020), 179.
- 75 "I see an actor": DH lecture, 1990 BFI London Film Festival, HAT.
- 75 "I want to know": James Dean: The First American Teenager, directed by Ray Connolly, (Lutterworth, UK: Odeon Entertainment, 1976), excerpts posted by ladyretro, YouTube, March 22, 2015, https://www.youtube.com /watch?v=dwP-DnsVvUs, and by mcafee63, YouTube, February 11, 2015, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=D8f4bQq—tw&t=202s.
- 75 "He said he wanted": James Dean (Connolly).
- 76 "Do it, don't show it": James Dean (Connolly).
- 76 "pop-eyed gasper": Tom Wolfe, "The Luther of Columbus Circle," in *The Kandy-Kolored Tangerine-Flake Streamline Baby* (New York: Noonday Press, 1966), 235.
- 76 "I really thought": Alex Simon, "Dennis Hopper Is Riding Easy," Venice Magazine, Spring 2009, reprinted in Dennis Hopper: Interviews, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 201.
- 76 "We found we": Tom Burke, "Dennis Hopper Saves the Movies," *Esquire*, September 1970, 171.
- 76 "You know, we're sensitive": Jean Stein, interview with DH, October 3, 1973, JSP.
- 77 "It was a whole group": Ron Rosenbaum, "Riding High: Dennis Hopper Bikes Back," *Vanity Fair*, April 1987, 78.
- 77 headed over to Villa Capri: Finstad, Natalie Wood, 175.
- 77 Dennis openly worried: Peter L. Winkler, Dennis Hopper: The Wild Ride of a Hollywood Rebel (Fort Lee: Barricade Books, 2011), 35.
- 77 "What we used to": Finstad, Natalie Wood, 189.
- 77 "If people did drugs": Ibid., 191.
- 77 "Natalie says, 'O.K.": Rosenbaum, "Riding High," 78.
- 78 "I wasn't in love": Finstad, Natalie Wood, 170.
- 78 "It's one of the best": Ibid., 189.
- 78 She told Dennis: Ibid., 170.
- 78 She also shared: Ibid., 172.
- 78 "Those two fight": Jane Wilkie, "Rebel from Dodge City," *Modern Screen*, May 1957, 91.
- 78 "We can't get along": Ibid.
- 78 at the end of May: Winkler, *Dennis Hopper*, 36.
- 78 "totally destroyed": Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 419.

- 79 "He was the most": Lawrence Linderman, "Gallery Interview: Dennis Hopper," Gallery, December 1972, reprinted in Dennis Hopper: Interviews, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 71.
- 79 "He can talk": Natalie Wood, "You Haven't Heard the Half About Jimmy," *Photoplay*, November 1955, 84.
- 79 He and Dennis talked: NYU.
- 79 paper bags over their heads: Winkler, Dennis Hopper, 189.
- 79 After Dennis shot: Arthur Bell, "Dennis Hopper," Viva, March 1974, reprinted in *Dennis Hopper: Interviews*, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 95.
- 79 "got halfway": Don Graham, *Giant: Elizabeth Taylor, Rock Hudson, James Dean, Edna Ferber, and the Making of a Legendary American Film* (New York: St. Martin's Press, 2018), 131.
- 79 "Dean came to Texas": Ibid., 162.
- 80 "Everything that Dean did": Ibid., 194.
- 80 "terrible black-face": Jean Stein, interview with DH, November 3, 1990, JSP.
- 80 "You're his *real* mother!": Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 80 Dennis and Natalie had participated: Winkler, Dennis Hopper, 41.
- 80 "It was really": Linderman, "Gallery Interview: Dennis Hopper," 71.
- 80 "The whole experience": Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 419–20.
- 80 After Dean died: Mark Goodman, "Rebel Without a Pause," *New Times*, October 1978, reprinted in *Dennis Hopper: Interviews*, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 106.
- 80 He clung to a canvas: Tony Shafrazi, "Dennis Hopper with Tony Shafrazi," *Index Magazine*, 1999, reprinted in *Dennis Hopper: Interviews*, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 175. A photograph of Dennis with this painting can be found in Hopper, *Dennis Hopper: Photographs*.
- 80 Dennis was then living: John Gilmore, Laid Bare: A Memoir of Wrecked Lives and the Hollywood Death Trap (Los Angeles: Amok Books, 1997), 71.
- 81 Gilmore remembered Dennis: Gilmore, *Laid Bare*, 101.
- 81 "It is a violent": Bosley Crowther, "The Screen: Delinquency," NYT, October 27, 1955, 28.
- 81 "when people started": Louis Menand, "Life and Letters: Holden at Fifty," TNY, October 1, 2001, 82.
- 81 Dennis was amazed: Edwin Miller, "Dennis Hopper Makes The Last Movie in Peru," Seventeen, July 1970, reprinted in Dennis Hopper: Interviews, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 24.
- 81 Dennis also claimed: Ray Connolly, *Being Elvis: A Lonely Life* (New York: Liveright, 2017), 92–93.
- 81 Natalie Wood was amazed: Finstad, Natalie Wood, 229.

- 81 it is alleged: Stanley Booth, *Red Hot and Blue: Fifty Years of Writing About Music, Memphis, and Motherf\*\*kers* (Chicago: Chicago Review Press, 2019), 55.
- 82 "That just tore": Lisa Law, Interviews with Icons: Flashing on the Sixties (Santa Fe: Lumen, 1999), 182.
- 82 He gobbled: Ibid.
- 82 "When he isn't working": Manohla Dargis, "Madman, Perhaps; Survivor, Definitely," *NYT*, April 11, 2010, AR 1.
- 82 "I go on kicks": "No Margin for Error," Photoplay, May 1957, 16.
- 82 wanted Dennis to play: Pat McGilligan, ed., *Backstory 2: Interviews with Screenwriters of the 1940s and 1950s* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1997), 292.
- 82 "He saw these miracles": Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 61.
- 82 "wonderful little-boy quality": Finstad, Natalie Wood, 170.
- 82 "I crashed this party": Gwen Davis, *Naked in Babylon* (New York: Signet, 1960), 14.
- 82 "a great melting pot": Law, Interviews with Icons, 182.
- 82 Miles Davis, who became: Winkler, Dennis Hopper, 61-62.
- 82 "I'm really from jazz": Peter Noever, ed., Dennis Hopper: A System of Moments (Ostfildern-Ruit, Germany: Hatje Cantz Verlag, 2001), 31.
- 83 "It was fucking outrageous": Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.
- 83 "He was the one": Ibid.
- 83 But Hopps remembered: Walter Hopps with Deborah Treisman and Anne Doran, *The Dream Colony: A Life in Art* (New York: Bloomsbury, 2017), 59. Hopps, in his essay for *Out of the Sixties*, also recalled the meeting as having taken place at a poetry reading at Stone Brothers Printing.
- 83 "the obstreperous": Dennis Hopper and Michael McClure, *Out of the Sixties* (Santa Fe: Twelvetrees Press, 1986), unpaginated.
- 83 Working with furniture scraps: Hopps et al., The Dream Colony, 75.
- 83 "filled the void": NYU.
- 84 he was a gentle soul: Kristine McKenna, *Talk to Her: Interviews* (Seattle: Fantagraphics, 2004), 91.
- 84 10426 Crater Lane: Andrew Perchuk et al., eds., *Pacific Standard Time: Los Angeles Art, 1945–1980* (Los Angeles: Getty Research Institute and the J. Paul Getty Museum, 2011), 80.
- 84 Paul Bowles in Tangier: Anastasia Aukeman, *Welcome to Painterland: Bruce Conner and the Rat Bastard Protective Association* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2016), 123.
- 84 "When you couldn't": NYU.
- 84 He saw Crater Lane: Alexandra Schwartz, *Ed Ruscha's Los Angeles* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2010), 74.
- 84 "It was sort of": Ibid.
- 84 "I stayed in": NYU.

- 84 "God, what an asshole": Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.
- 84 "The spirit of James Dean": Roddy McDowall, *Double Exposure: Take Two* (New York: William Morrow, 1989), 134.
- 84 They cemented their partnership: Robert L. Pincus, On a Scale that Competes with the World: The Art of Edward and Nancy Reddin Kienholz (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1990), 10.
- 85 Hopps's sporadic employment: Hopps et al., *The Dream Colony*, 279.
- 85 In June, Dennis went: Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.
- 85 A pair of cops: William Hackman, *Out of Sight: The Los Angeles Art Scene of the Sixties* (New York: Other Press, 2015), 51.
- 85 the Sun God and the Moon Goddess: Hopps et al., The Dream Colony, 77.
- 85 "Oh, is this what": Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.
- 85 Stockwell floated him \$150: Perchuk et al., *Pacific Standard Time*, 96.
- 85 The artist left LA: Aukeman, Welcome to Painterland, 123.
- 85 the Cameron drawing: Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.
- 85 "There was a period": Rosenbaum, "Riding High."
- 85 "I saw the whole": splashfin, "Dennis Hopper—Interview Retrospective 2008 | Part 4," YouTube, February 20, 2008, https://www.youtube .com/watch?v=oUWc\_xcdC6s.
- 85 He excitedly read: NYU. Hopper alluded to reading something he remembered as "In Search of the Sacred Mushroom" that prompted his hunt for psychedelic mushrooms in Topanga in the 1950s. No book or article was published under this title. It was likely Robert Gordon Wasson's 1957 *Life* article, although he may have been thinking of the title of a later book from 1959 called *The Sacred Mushroom: Key to the Door of Eternity*, by Andrija Puharich.
- 85 "Seeking the Magic Mushroom": Robert Gordon Wasson, "Seeking the Magic Mushroom," *Life*, June 10, 1957, 100ff.
- 85 "holy communion": Ibid., 101.
- 86 Dennis set out: NYU.
- 86 "This part of life": "No Margin for Error," Photoplay, May 1957, 16.
- 87 "Dennis is a genius": Lynn Barber, "American Psycho," *Observer*, January 13, 2001, 10.
- 87 with the vague hope: Winkler, *Dennis Hopper*, 52.
- 87 He began to grouse: Ibid., 54.
- 87 He even ambushed: Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.
- 87 "The part was the weak son": Rosenbaum, "Riding High," 130.
- 87 "He would lose": Harold N. Pomainville, *Henry Hathaway: The Lives of a Hollywood Director* (Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield, 2016), 194.
- 87 "I walked off": Rosenbaum, "Riding High," 130.
- 88 "a fucking idiot": Winkler, Dennis Hopper, 55.

- 88 "He insisted": Brad Darrach, "The Easy Rider Runs Wild in the Andes," *Life*, June 19, 1970, 55.
- 88 "What the fuck": Rosenbaum, "Riding High," 131.
- 88 "I have enough film": Linderman, "Gallery Interview: Dennis Hopper," 72.
- 88 Dennis finally broke down: Rosenbaum, "Riding High," 131.
- 88 "We shot it 85 times": Darrach, "The Easy Rider Runs Wild in the Andes."
- 88 "He's made a villain": Reminiscences of Henry Hathaway, Oral History, 1971, Rare Books and Manuscripts Library, Butler Library, Columbia University.
- 88 The director was not: Pomainville, Henry Hathaway, 194.
- 88 According to Hathaway: Ibid.
- 89 That night, Hathaway got: Ibid.
- 89 "You humiliated me": Ibid.
- 89 "There's only one way": Ibid.
- 89 Hathaway then asked: Ibid.
- 89 The two had been: Winkler, *Dennis Hopper*, 54.
- 89 absorbing the Method: Again, this is a staple of the Dennis Hopper biography, but Brooke Hayward indicated that Dennis, in fact, had nothing to do with the Actors Studio. Patricia Bosworth was there around the same time as Dennis would have been and could not recall ever having encountered him.
- 89 auditioned unsuccessfully: Letter from DH to Marjorie and Jay Hopper, May 27, 1959, HAT.
- 89 an apartment John Gilmore had: Gilmore, *Laid Bare*, 123.
- 89 "I started out fast": Don Alpert, "Way of Communicating: Hopper's Career a Search for Love," *LAT*, November 15, 1959, F3.
- 90 "I was the worst": Linderman, "Gallery Interview: Dennis Hopper," 73.
- 90 "I stink": Letter from DH to Marjorie and Jay Hopper, May 27, 1959, HAT.
- 90 Dennis had met Harrington: Curtis Harrington, Nice Guys Don't Work in Hollywood: The Adventures of an Aesthete in the Movie Business (Chicago: Drag City Incorporated, 2013), 98. One of those was likely The Wormwood Star, featuring Cameron.
- 90 "totally cooperative": Ibid., 101.
- 90 The only hiccup: Ibid.
- 91 Dennis came to feel: Amy Greenfield, ed., *Curtis Harrington: Cinema on the Edge* (New York: Anthology Film Archives, 2005), 70.
- 91 It was eventually paired: Harrington, *Nice Guys Don't Work in Hollywood*, 103.
- 91 Truman Capote and Dwight Macdonald: Ibid., 1.
- 91 "uncommon glow": "Poe with a Megaphone," *Time*, December 6, 1963, 119.
- 91 Around this time: Harrington, Nice Guys Don't Work in Hollywood, 117.
- 91 "I'm a better actor": Ibid.
- 91 whom Dennis adored: Simon, "Dennis Hopper Is Riding Easy," 198.
- 91 "Dennis, get well soon": Winkler, *Dennis Hopper*, 84.

91 Harrington drove Dennis home: Harrington, Nice Guys Don't Work in Hollywood, 117.

## 5: "HURRICANE OF FIRE"

- 94 he shot summer saunterers: Contact sheets, HAT.
- 94 "people on the streets": Dennis Hopper, Petra Giloy-Hirtz, and Brooke Hayward, Dennis Hopper: The Lost Album: Vintage Prints aus den Sechziger Jahren (Munich: Prestel, 2012), 19.
- 94 "I started being drawn": Ibid.
- 95 "Art is everywhere": Hopper et al., Dennis Hopper: The Lost Album, 19.
- 95 "I wondered where": Dennis Hopper and Michael McClure, Out of the Sixties (Santa Fe: Twelvetrees Press, 1986), unpaginated.
- 95 "Dennis made me read": Peter L. Winkler, Dennis Hopper: The Wild Ride of a Hollywood Rebel (Fort Lee, NJ: Barricade Books, 2011), 66.
- 95 Toward the end of June: Dorothy Kilgallen, "Wildcat' May Not Be Dead Yet," *Washington Post*, June 19, 1961, A17.
- 96 In early July: Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 96 "Dennis was living": Ibid.
- 96 1435 North Havenhurst Drive: Address book of Michael Lindsay-Hogg, ca. 1960–61, care of Michael Lindsay-Hogg.
- 96 piled up enough infractions: Dennis Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights: Photographs, 1962–1968 (New York: Greybull Press, 2001), unpaginated.
- 96 His brother had the unfortunate: John Arlidge, "Me and My Motors: Dennis Hopper," *Times* (London), January 2, 2005, https://www.thetimes .co.uk/article/me-and-my-motors-dennis-hopper-7f0sb5vbqsc.
- 97 Brooke's father and stepmother: Various receipts, 1961, LHP.
- 97 "It was really quite dramatic": Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 97 Pamela had been going: Various receipts, 1961, LHP.
- 97 "a squirrel storing": Stephen Beaufort, "The Dame Drain or Where Have All the English Girls Gone?," *Town & Country*, September 1967, 143.
- 97 There was also: Various receipts, LHP.
- 97 He'd even tried: Robert Sellers, Hollywood Hellraisers: The Wild Lives and Fast Times of Marlon Brando, Dennis Hopper, Warren Beatty, and Jack Nicholson (New York: Skyhorse, 2010), 62.
- 98 "You guys can't do this": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 98 "What do American women want?": Sally Bedell Smith, *Reflected Glory: The Life of Pamela Churchill Harriman* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1996), 208.
- 98 She'd been trying: Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 99 Pamela treated Dennis: Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 99 "She was a class-conscious": Smith, *Reflected Glory*, 236.
- 99 "She was one": Ibid., 239.
- 99 Dennis concluded that Pamela: Ibid.

- 100 "There's no reason": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 100 Reverend John Bartle Everts: Marriage certificate, Christ Church, New York, NY.
- 100 James Costigan: Ibid.
- 100 "left us outside": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 100 "The wedding bouquet": Smith, *Reflected Glory*, 236.
- 100 "Oh, why don't you": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 100 had seen Dennis in *Giant*: Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- 100 "I thought, this guy": Sellers, Hollywood Hellraisers, 62.
- 100 When Brooke and Dennis: Various receipts, LHP.
- 100 Miss Mac was there: Letter from Marion McIntyre to Jeffrey Thomas, 2010, JTC.
- 101 1590 Stone Canyon Road: Marion McIntyre letter, undated, JTC.
- 101 Built in 1948: Advertisement, *LAT*, December 5, 1948, E3.
- 101 The living room: Marion McIntyre letter, ca. 1961, JTC.
- 102 "Happy Valley": Candice Bergen, "Is Bel Air Burning?," *Esquire*, December 1967, 138.
- 102 "He had given us": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 102 Dennis also trucked in: Terry Gross, All I Did Was Ask: Conversations with Writers, Actors, Musicians, and Artists (New York: Hachette, 2004), Google Books, unpaginated.
- 102 Brentwood Town and Country: Brooke Hayward, *Haywire* (New York: Vintage, 2011), 64.
- 102 When they arrived: Marion McIntyre letter, ca. 1961, JTC.
- 103 "I'm a compulsive": Ginny Dougary, "Dennis Hopper," *Times* (London), March 12, 2004, https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/dennis-hopper-xnzz g09zvdj.
- 103 He showed some prints: Marion McIntyre letter, undated. JTC.
- 103 Brooke landed a part: "Telecastings," *Variety*, October 27, 1961, 18.
- 103 the portly, avuncular photographer: Contact sheets, HAT.
- 104 "Transcontinental Blues": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- "blood brothers": Dennis Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 1961–1967,
   ed. Tony Shafrazi (Köln: Taschen, 2018), 30.
- 104 The conflagration began: Henry Sutherland and Howard Hertel, "Flammable Conditions Brought Bel-Air Fire, Fanned by Bad Luck," *LAT*, March 11, 1962, M1.
- 104 Shortly after nine o'clock: "History & Traditions," John Thomas Dye School, https://www.jtdschool.org/about/history-and-traditions.
- 105 Half an hour later: Sutherland and Hertel, "Flammable Conditions Brought Bel-Air Fire, Fanned by Bad Luck."
- 105 What fire officials called: "The Los Angeles Brush Area Conflagration, November 6–7, 1961" (official LAFD report), Los Angeles Fire Depart-

ment Historical Archive, http://lafire.com/famous\_fires/1961–1106\_Bel AirFire/1961–1106\_LAFD-Report\_BelAirFire.htm.

- 105 Miss Mac remembered: Letter from Marion McIntyre to Jeffrey Thomas, ca. 2010, JTC.
- 105 "We just started": Marion McIntyre letter, November 6, 1961, JTC.
- <sup>105</sup> "I saw thick smoke": Marion McIntyre letter, ca. November 1961, JTC.
- 105 In a flurry: Marion McIntyre letter, November 6, 1961; letter from Marion McIntyre to Jeffrey Thomas, ca. 2010, JTC.
- 105 At the John Thomas Dye School: "History & Traditions," John Thomas Dye School.
- 105 Miss Mac found: Marion McIntyre letter, November 6, 1961, JTC.
- 105 the Hotel Bel-Air, from which: Beverly Beyette, "After the Smoke Cleared," *LAT*, July 3, 1990, E1.
- 106 Brooke was now almost overcome: Marion McIntyre letter, November 6, 1961, JTC.
- 106 Against Miss Mac's objections: Ibid.
- 106 Their house was among: Miss Mac, in a letter from late November, estimated that the house "was burned to the ground by 11 o'clock or 12."
- 106 484 to burn: "The Los Angeles Brush Area Conflagration."
- 106 Burt Lancaster's house: Scott Harrison, "Shades of '61 in Bel Air Brush Fire," *LAT*, December 7, 2017, B2.
- 106 In Brentwood, Richard Nixon: Beyette, "After the Smoke Cleared."
- 106 "I have seen trouble": "LA Fire Spreads, Perils 3d Colony: Plush Homes of Movie Stars Razed," *Newsday* (AP), November 7, 1961, 1.
- 106 Zsa Zsa Gabor compared: Beyette, "After the Smoke Cleared."
- 106 Fred MacMurray brought home: Harrison, "Shades of '61 in Bel Air Brush Fire."
- 106 The old Fonda place: Peter Fonda, Don't Tell Dad: A Memoir (New York: Hyperion, 1999), 159.
- 106 It was said: "Wealthy Evacuees Find Refuge in Swank Hotels," *LAT*, November 8, 1961, 2.
- 106 Dennis joined the stampede: Hopper, *1712 North Crescent Heights*, unpaginated.
- 106 Dennis found one woman: Ibid.
- 107 "Goddamn it!": Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 107 Pacific Air Lines: Letter from Leland Hayward to William Goetz, December 9, 1958, LHP.
- <sup>107</sup> made them soup: Marion McIntyre letter, November 6, 1961, JTC.
- 107 It was decided: Ibid.
- 108 "I go outside": David Rensin, "20 Questions: Dennis Hopper," *Playboy*, March 1, 1990, 140.
- 108 If he hadn't handed: Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 62.
- 108 The night after the fire: Dominick Dunne, *The Way We Lived Then: Recollec*tions of a Well-Known Name Dropper (New York: Crown, 1999), 77.

- 109 "Her crying": Ibid.
- 109 merely a case of indigestion: David Thomson, Showman: The Life of David O. Selznick (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1992), 677.
- 109 "It was a major tragedy": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 109 Incredibly, not one soul: "The Los Angeles Brush Fire Conflagration."
- 110 postfire insurance adjusters: Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 110 Miss Mac implied: Marion McIntyre letter, November 6, 1961, JTC.
- 110 "The Goetzes had": Angela Fox Dunn, "Bill Goetz: The Greatest of Them All," LAT, April 20, 1980, O26.
- 110 designed in 1938: Jenna Chandler, "'Homeless billionaire' buys Edith Goetz's glamorous 1930s mansion in Holmby Hills," LA Curbed, April 26, 2017, https://la.curbed.com/2017/4/26/15435254/edith-goetz-hollywood -mansion-nicolas-berggruen.
- 110 the hugeness of it: Marion McIntyre letter, November 6, 1961, JTC.
- 110 cream satin draperies: Marion McIntyre letter, undated, JTC.
- 110 Vincent van Gogh self-portrait: Murray Schumach, "Producer Speaks of Art Collection," TNY, August 24, 1959, 16; "Van Gogh Portrait Is Held Authentic," NYT, October 4, 1950, 1.
- 110 The Goetzes went all in: Schumach, "Producer Speaks of Art Collection," 16.
- 110 Leland and Pamela: LHP.
- 111 had discovered Natalie Wood: Dunn, "Bill Goetz."
- "I" "I'm going to Madrid": William Stadiem and George Jacobs, Mr. S: My Life with Frank Sinatra (Waterville, ME: Thorndike Press), 2003, 222.
- "On our first date,": A. Scott Berg, "William Goetz: Prolific Producer's Holmby Hills Collection," *Architectural Digest*, April 1992, 223.
- 111 "Whatever Edie wants": Stadiem, Mr. S, 27.
- "She was the only player": Sydney Ladensohn Stern, The Brothers Mankiewicz (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2019), 122.
- 111 Vincent professed to like: Victoria Price, Vincent Price: A Daughter's Biography (New York: St. Martin's Press, 1999), 165ff.
- 111 "It was like": Ibid., 166.
- 111 Brooke thought it was: Marion McIntyre letter, ca. 1961, JTC.
- "112 "enthusiasm plus discrimination": "Price Show Has World Flavor," The Los Angeles Times, July 6, 1959, E5.
- 112 When Dennis first visited: Kim Bockus, "Double Standards: An Interview with Dennis Hopper," ArtUS, March–April 2007, 18.
- 112 "It just tore me apart": NYU.
- 112 "I didn't know anyone": Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.
- "He was intense": Price, Vincent Price, 182.
- 112 "At one point": Bockus, "Double Standards," 18.

- 112 "That's bullshit": Corey Seymour, "Hopper's Life in Art," GQ, May 8, 2009, https://www.gq.com/story/hoppers-life-in-art.
- 113 In the cavernous living room: Vincent Price, I Like What I Know: A Visual Autobiography (New York: Open Road Distribution, 2016).
- 113 six-foot-high: "(Untitled) Albuquerque," Richard Diebenkorn Foundation, https://diebenkorn.org/objects/86/.
- 113 A massive gold-leaf cross: Ibid.
- 113 Throughout the house: Ibid.; Mary and Vincent Price. A Treasury of Great Recipes: Famous Specialties of the World's Foremost Restaurants Adapted for the American Kitchen (Pasadena, CA: Ampersand Press, 1965).
- 113 "We opened our house": Paul Karlstrom, Oral history interview with Vincent Price, August 6–14, 1992, AAA.
- 113 In the 1950s, Dennis: Victoria Price, *Vincent Price*, 183.
- 114 The photographer William Claxton: William Claxton, *Photographic Memory* (New York: powerHouse Books, 2002), 35.
- "114 "The fire didn't stop": Bockus, "Double Standards," 18.
- 114 which tended toward: Claxton, *Photographic Memory*, 45.
- "I discovered I was pregnant": Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 114 John Gilbert: Eve Golden, John Gilbert: The Last of the Silent Film Stars (Lexington: University Press of Kentucky, 2013), 99ff.
- 114 "one of those places": Ibid.
- 114 He died of a heart attack: "Death Calls to Gilbert, Screen Star," LAT, January 10, 1936, 1.
- 114 Selznick had offered: Letters between David O. Selznick and Leland Hayward, 1949, LHP.
- 115 In the 1920s: Margaret Case Harriman, "Profiles: Hollywood Agent," TNY, July 11, 1936, 22.
- 115 remake of *Casablanca*: Letter from David O. Selznick to Leland Hayward, August 7, 1956, LHP.
- 115 musical version of *Rebecca*: Letter from Selznick to Hayward, June 14, 1961, LHP.
- 115 they hired Tony Duquette: Charles Lockwood, "From John Gilbert to Elton John, the Stars Called It Home," *LAT*, January 4, 1987, B22.
- 115 discovered a secret passage: Jean Stein, interview with Robert Walker, Jr., August 14, 2007, JSP.
- 115 The on-site gardener: Ibid.
- 115 Garbo still popped around: Marion McIntyre letter, undated, JTC.
- 115 Miss Mac found John: Ibid.
- 115 John spun tales: Jean Stein, interview with Robert Walker, Jr., August 14, 2007, JSP.
- 115 "Hollywood, you have": Jean Stein, West of Eden (New York: Random House, 2016), 191.
- 116 I looked at them": Ibid.

- 116 "I kept thinking": DH interview footage in "Jennifer Jones: Portrait of a Lady," *Biography*, Van Ness Films, 2001, Van Ness Films Collection at the Academy Film Archive and Prometheus Entertainment, Margaret Herrick Library, Academy of Motion Picture Arts and Sciences.
- 116 "As a child": Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 116 "David and Jennifer became": DH interview footage in "Jennifer Jones: Portrait of a Lady."
- 116 Cary Grant and Gary Cooper: Ibid.
- <sup>116</sup> "We have seen Brooke": Note from John Swope to Leland Hayward, affixed to note from Hayward to Swope dated December 18, 1961, LHP.
- 117 "Unlike most of the great": Dunne, *The Way We Lived Then*, 69.
- 117 "grand, extravagant": Thomson, Showman, 496.
- 117 He and Jennifer: Golden, John Gilbert, 122.
- "We were just guzzling": Stein, West of Eden, 211.
- 117 "Everybody was so erudite": Ibid., 198.
- 117 Jennifer's well-used dressing room: Lockwood, "From John Gilbert to Elton John, The Stars Called It Home."
- 117 She spent her days: Stein, West of Eden, 209.
- 117 Dennis was starstruck: DH interview footage in "Jennifer Jones: Portrait of a Lady."
- 118 He discovered that: Stein, *West of Eden*, 185.
- "118 "She was totally supportive": Thomson, *Showman*, 581.
- 118 "The older generation": Stein, West of Eden, 210.
- 118 a "royal pain": DH interview footage in "Jennifer Jones: Portrait of a Lady."
- 118 David O. gladly met: Ibid.
- 118 "I want you to always": Ibid.
- 118 "Keep truckin' it, Dennis!": Tom Folsom, Hopper: A Journey into the American Dream (New York: It Books, 2013), 72.
- "He'd go to these parties": Elena Rodriguez, Dennis Hopper: A Madness to His Method (New York: St. Martin's Press, 1988), 49.
- 119 experiencing his own career frustrations: Thomson, Showman, 664–65.
- 119 "Hollywood's like Egypt": Otto Friedrich, *City of Nets* (New York: Harper Perennial, 2014), xiv.
- "It was a really strange time": Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.
- 119 He considered selling: Thomson, *Showman*, 664–65.
- 119 Dennis thought that: Stein, *West of Eden*, 212.
- 119 "He was a brilliant": Susan King, "That Jennifer Jones Glow," LAT, October 10, 2010, D4.
- 119 David O. had shaped: Ibid.
- 119 Jennifer occasionally threatened suicide: Stein, West of Eden, 190.
- 120 There had been rumors: Thomson, *Showman*, 510.
- 120 Two years later: Paul Green, Jennifer Jones: The Life and Films (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2011), 109.

- 120 In those days: Ibid.
- 120 Jane Fonda had tried out: Green, Jennifer Jones, 177.
- 120 David O. had instigated: Ibid.
- 120 Like Dennis, he bemoaned: Ibid.
- 120 "person after person": Calvin. Tomkins, *Living Well Is the Best Revenge* (New York: Viking Press, 1962), 6–7.

#### 6: "WHAT IN THE HELL? WHERE ARE WE GONNA PUT IT?"

- 123 The Investigators, etc.: IMDB.
- 123 Brooke and Dennis played: General Electric Theater, season 10, episode 17, "The Hold-Out," directed by Charles F. Haas, written by Max Erlich, featuring Groucho Marx, Dennis Hopper, and Brooke Hayward, aired January 14, 1962, posted by Dingervision, YouTube, August 1, 2013, www .youtube.com/watch?v=blCImW5uZXg.
- 124 "The Hold-Out" aired: TV listings, LAT, January 14, 1962, A8.
- 124 their new house: Marion McIntyre letter, November 24, 1961, JTC. The move-in date was November 25. Miss Mac recalled in a 2010 letter that the house, located on the north side of the street, was rented from the actor and singer Max Showalter, a friend of Margaret Sullavan. The October 1961 Los Angeles city directory lists an "M. Showalter" at 7953 Hollywood Boulevard, indicating that Showalter lived on the block while owning a rental property, as Miss Mac also noted in a letter ca. April 1962.
- 124 a 1920s-era rental: Listing at Redfin, https://www.redfin.com/CA/Lo s-Angeles/7959-Hollywood-Blvd-90046/home/7116220.
- 124 Viroque Baker: Jack Alicoate, ed., The 1931 Film Daily Year Book of Motion Pictures (New York: Film Daily, 1931), 987, archive.org/stream /filmdailyyearboo00film\_1https://archive.org/details/filmdailyyearboo00 film\_1/page/986/mode/2up?view=theater.
- 124 Marie Rappold: Joseph Roger Winterrath and Alice Thor Pianfetti, *And the Champagne Still Flows* (self-published, 2015), Google Books, unpaginated.
- 124 Photovision '62 exhibition: Marion McIntyre letter, February 7, 1962, JTC; Molly Saltman, interview with DH, 1966, MS.
- <sup>124</sup> "They are all very": Marion McIntyre letter, February 7, 1962, JTC. Miss Mac also noted that Dennis had a "one-man show" at the time; it may have been a rescheduling of the show Barry Feinstein was to host at the time of the Bel Air Fire. There is no further documentation of this, and Dennis never alluded to it.
- 124 Commended status: Photovision '62 catalogue, The Museum of Modern Art of Australia, Melbourne, Australia. The show opened on May 8, 1962.
- 124 That month, rainstorms: Geological Survey Research 1972, Professional Paper 850 (Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1973), 33ff.
- 124 oozed through the back windows: Letter from Marion McIntyre to Jeffrey Thomas, 2010, JTC.

- 124 The mudslides caused damage: *Geological Survey Research 1972, Professional Paper 850*, 33ff.
- 125 "every single opening": Alexandra Schwartz, *Ed Ruscha's Los Angeles* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2010), 75.
- 125 "wonderful party": Ibid.
- 125 leaving handwritten messages: "Monday Night on La Cienega," *Time*, July 26, 1963, 50.
- <sup>125</sup> "world's largest concentration": Mary Lou, Loper, "A Walk on the Wild Side with Gallery Promenade," *LAT*, April 21, 1963, D1.
- 125 The art walks were: Ibid. This 1963 article says that Robles and Lewinson prompted the Monday night art walks "five years ago." In 1963, *Time* ran a piece saying that the art walks had begun in 1961.
- 125 The Esther Robles Gallery: "Exhibitions at the Getty Center," Getty Museum, https://blogs.getty.edu/pacificstandardtime/explore-the-era/loca tions/esther-robles-gallery; Esther Robles Gallery records, 1947–1986, AAA. The gallery's address was 665 North La Cienega.
- 125 The Bertha Lewinson Gallery: "Bertha Lewinson Gallery Sign," Objects USA, http://www.objectsusa.com/?jw\_portfolio=bertha-lewinson-gallery -sign. The gallery's address was 740 North La Cienega.
- 125 Irving Blum: Barbara Isenberg, "An L.A. Art Story," *LAT*, September 22, 2002, Calendar 4.
- 126 "Most of these guys": Dennis Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 1961– 1967, ed. Tony Shafrazi (Köln: Taschen, 2018), 63.
- 126 Mondrians, Soutines, and Mirós: Brooke Hayward, *Haywire* (New York: Vintage, 2011), 136.
- 127 One Sunday in March: "Niki de Saint Phalle—Solo Exhibitions," Niki de Saint Phalle, http://nikidesaintphalle.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09 /NdSP-Solo-Exhibitions-till-2018.pdf?x56823.
- 127 "Bonnie and Clyde": Kate Bryan and Asli Yazan, *The Art of Love: The Romantic and Explosive Stories Behind Art's Greatest Couples* (London: White Lion Publishing, 2019), 150.
- 127 Tinguely and Kienholz: "Niki de Saint Phalle—Solo Exhibitions."
- 127 Bill Claxton showed up: "Niki de Saint Phalle, *Action de Tir*, 1962," East of Borneo, https://eastofborneo.org/archives/niki-de-saint-phalle-action -de-tir-1962/.
- 127 Walter Hopps ended up: *Element of Tir Tableau Sunset Strip (Vacuum Cleaner)*, The Menil Collection, https://www.menil.org/collection/objects /16378-element-of-tir-tableau-sunset-strip-vacuum-cleaner.
- <sup>127</sup> "very, very sexy": Jean Stein, interview with DH, October 3, 1973, JSP.
- 128 "Is that John Doe?": Edward Kienholz: The Story of an Artist (1961), directed by William Kronick, (Hollywood: A Wolper Production, 1962), posted by L. A. Louver, YouTube, October 23, 2019, https://www.youtube .com/watch?v=d5T9Q.pC09ms.

- 128 "That's one of the reasons": Maurice Tuchman, Art in Los Angeles: Seventeen Artists in the Sixties (Los Angeles: Los Angeles County Museum of Art, 1981), 13.
- 129 When the *Roxys* tableau: Walter Hopps, draft of essay for *Kienholz: A Retrospective*, Whitney Museum of American Art, 1995, JSP.
- 129 "Marvelously vulgar artist": Walter Hopps with Deborah Treisman and Anne Doran, *The Dream Colony: A Life in Art* (New York: Bloomsbury, 2017), 113.
- 129 "Well, that's nice": Hopps, draft of essay for *Kienholz: A Retrospective*.
- 129 "You half expected": William Hackman, *Out of Sight: The Los Angeles Art Scene of the Sixties* (New York: Other Press, 2015), 37.
- 129 "His almost naïve": Peter Plagens, *The Sunshine Muse: Contemporary Art on the West Coast* (New York: Praeger, 1974), 85.
- 129 "no aesthetic value": Edward Kienholz: The Story of an Artist.
- 130 Blum had attempted: Hunter Drohojowska-Philp, "Art Dealer Irving Blum on Andy Warhol and the 1960s L.A. Art Scene (Q&A)," *Hollywood Reporter*, November 4, 2013, https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/news /art-dealer-irving-blum-andy-653195.
- 130 "was the first person": Hopps et al., The Dream Colony, 105.
- 130 THE ONLY ISM: Ibid., 59.
- 130 "Sometimes there was": Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 31.
- 130 almost cloacal canvas: Untitled painting by DH, HAT.
- 131 Hollywood & Western Building: John Gilmore, Laid Bare: A Memoir of Wrecked Lives and the Hollywood Death Trap (Los Angeles: Amok Books, 1997), 171; Kim Bockus, "Double Standards: An Interview with Dennis Hopper," ArtUS, March–April 2007, 18.
- 131 One day Hopps: NYU.
- 131 "There's no tree": Kristine McKenna, The Ferus Gallery: A Place to Begin (Göttingen: Steidl, 2009), 430.
- 131 Hopps didn't always think: Hopps, *The Dream Colony*, 147.
- 131 "macho intellectual gang bang": Isenberg, "An L.A. Art Story."
- 131 "That's it. I'm finished": NYU.
- 131 Hopps pointed to: It is possible that this work is one that was displayed in a show of Dennis Hopper photographs and artworks at MAK—Museum of Applied Arts in Vienna in 2001, reproduced in the catalogue *Dennis Hopper:* A System of Moments, on page 135. It is a square canvas with a danger-orange ground to which are affixed various objects, including a paintbrush and a paint can lid. Kienholz had been doing similar work in the late 1950s, expressionistic canvases overlaid with objects, including a piece that Dennis and Brooke had bought, *Black with White* (1957), which was hung in the stairwell of 1712 North Crescent Heights Boulevard.
- 131 "I said that": Bockus, "Double Standards," 18.
- <sup>131</sup> "We have the great IBM": Molly Saltman, interview with DH, 1966, MS.
- 132 "A man": Ibid.

- <sup>132</sup> "return to reality": NYU. The phrase is one that Hopper used often, in many interview situations, throughout his life to express that aesthetic crossroads.
- 132 They had lately: Molly Saltman, interview with DH, 1966, MS.
- 132 Formica-topped desk: Hopps et al., *The Dream Colony*, 146.
- 132 a Jasper Johns light-bulb piece: NYU.
- 132 Blum told Dennis: Ibid.
- 132 "That's it!": Ibid.
- 133 Washington Boulevard at Vermont: Blackstock Negative Collection, Los Angeles Photographers Collection, Los Angeles Public Library Photo Collection.
- 133 Foster & Kleiser created: "Chevrolet billboard," Los Angeles Public Library Photo Collection, https://tessa.lapl.org/cdm/singleitem/collection /photos/id/117522/rec/1 and "Our Company History," https://company .clearchanneloutdoor.com/our-history.
- 133 projections, electric pencils: Leroy F. Aarons, "'Pop' Billboards May Not Be Art, but ...," Washington Post, January 30, 1972, G1.
- 133 Brooke recalled: In Brooke's memory, they were, improbably, actual preserved human heads.
- 134 "People in Los Angeles": Lisa Eisner and Román Alonso, "Still Haywire," T: The New York Times Style Magazine, August 19, 2001, 200.
- 135 had divorced Marilla: Sally Bedell Smith, *Reflected Glory: The Life of Pamela Churchill Harriman* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1996), 236.
- 135 going from address: Various documents, LHP.
- 135 Miss Mac found him: Marion McIntyre letter, undated, JTC.
- 135 "a revelation": Bruce Conner, Robert Dean, and Dennis Hopper, Bruce Conner: Assemblages, Paintings, Drawings, Engraving Collages, 1960–1990 (Santa Monica, CA: Michael Kohn Gallery, 1990), unpaginated.
- <sup>135</sup> "I would hate": Philip Leider, "Bruce Conner: A New Sensibility," *Artforum*, November 1962, 30.
- 136 Stewart Stern visited: Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 440.
- 136 delirious with joy: Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 137 Glamour: Tony Scherman and David Dalton, Pop: The Genius of Andy Warhol (New York: It Books, 2009), 15.
- 137 I. Miller: Ibid., 68.
- 137 "hopeless born loser": Victor Bockris, Warhol: The Biography (Boston: Da Capo Press, 2003), 91.
- 138 "He did it": *Painters Painting*, directed by Emilio de Antonio (New York: New Yorker Films, 1973).
- 138 Muriel Latow came up: Calvin Tomkins, *The Scene: Reports on Post-modern Art* (New York: Viking Press, 1976), 47.
- 138 Dennis and Brooke found: Billy Al Bengston recalled hanging the show with fellow Ferus artist Robert Irwin.
- 138 Blum priced the paintings: Paul Cummings, oral history interview with Irving Blum, May 31–June 23, 1977, AAA.

- 138 The stark red-white-and-gold: Hilary Greenbaum, "Who Made that Campbell's Soup Label?," NYT, May 9, 2011, https://6thfloor.blogs.ny times.com/2011/05/09/who-made-that-campbells-soup-label.
- 139 Warhol's fastidious craft: Andy Warhol and Sally King-Nero, *The Andy Warhol Catalogue Raisonné* (London: Phaidon, 2002), catalogue nos. 051–067.
- 139 "I want to be a machine": B.H.D. Buchloh and Andy Warhol, Andy Warhol (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2001), 71.
- 139 "Frankly, the Cream of Asparagus": Hopps et al., The Dream Colony, 122.
- 139 DO NOT BE MISLED: Jack Smith, "Soup Can Painter Uses His Noodle," LAT, July 23, 1962, C1.
- 139 "His tribute to the blank": Robert Hughes, "Blake and Hockney," London Magazine 5, no. 10 (January 1, 1966): 68.
- <sup>140</sup> "I wanted to paint nothing": Bockris, *Warhol*, 154.
- 140 "He gave me a funny smile": Hopps et al., *The Dream Colony*, 122.
- 140 "The same lunch": Gene R. Swenson, "What Is Pop Art?," *Artnews*, November 1963, 26.
- 140 "He could sell": Joanna Weinberg, "It Happened One Night," *Vogue*, September 2002, 492.
- 141 "a total fabrication": Hopps claimed this in *The Dream Colony*.
- 141 "a constant source": Warhol and King-Nero, *The Andy Warhol Catalogue Raisonné*, nos. 051–067.
- 141 "Of their importance": Smith, "Soup Can Painter Uses His Noodle."
- 141 In 1996, he arranged: Ken Johnson, "Another Serving of Soup," NYT, May 8, 2015, C24. In 2012, Blum estimated the combined value to be \$200 million, which, if anything, was a lowball. Warhol's *Small Torn Campbell's Soup Can (Pepper Pot)* fetched \$11.8 million in 2006.
- 141 a one-off version: Warhol and King-Nero, *The Andy Warhol Catalogue Raisonné*, no. 053.
- 141 the painting was hanging above: According to the Warhol catalogue raisonné, this painting originated at Ferus, adding another layer of mystery to the story of how Dennis and Brooke acquired their soup-can painting; the weight of Dennis's, Brooke's, and Irving Blum's memories strongly supports Dennis's recollection that in the end the painting came from Dwan.
- 141 Dennis inquired: Bockus, "Double Standards."
- 141 Dennis and Brooke likely: It is possible that Dennis, during this time away from the children, filmed an episode of *The Defenders* called "The Indelible Silence" in New York at Filmways Studios, 246 East 127th Street, and that he and Brooke flew to New York. Brooke Hayward has no recollection of this.
- <sup>142</sup> "I wanted to keep her": Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 142 Some months later: Index cards accompanying these contact sheets at the Hopper Art Trust are marked "1963."

- 142 Lemon Grove Methodist Church: Contact sheets, HAT.
- 142 It was perhaps: Smith, *Reflected Glory*, 237–38. The date of that infamous dinner has never been determined. A 1962 letter from Miss Mac indicates that Dennis and Brooke were visiting New York at Easter that year, which might also plausibly be when the dinner occurred.
- 142 "She really insulted me": Ibid.
- 142 "It was her show": Ibid.
- <sup>142</sup> "The world has been": Richard Rovere, "Letter from Washington," *TNY*, November 3, 1962, 122.
- 142 Angelenos were told: Marion McIntyre letter, October 24, 1962, JTC.
- 143 "Fateful Hour Near": Robert Thompson, "Fateful Hour Near," LAT, October 24, 1962, 1.
- <sup>143</sup> "Who would want": Marion McIntyre letter, October 24, 1962, JTC.
- <sup>143</sup> "I could have made": Letter from Marion McIntyre to Jeffrey Thomas, 2010, JTC.
- <sup>143</sup> "it would be the end": Marion McIntyre letter, October 24, 1962, JTC.
- 143 The term had been coined: Lawrence Alloway, "The Arts and the Mass Media," Architectural Design, February 1958, 34.
- 144 "L.A. was Pop": Dennis Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights: Photographs, 1962–1968 (New York: Greybull Press, 2001), unpaginated.
- 144 "The question for Southern California": Plagens, *The Sunshine Muse*, 139.
- 144 "The vulgarity of the image": John Coplans, "The New Painting of Common Objects," Artforum, November 1962, in Pop Art: A Critical History, ed. Steven Henry Madoff (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1997), 44.
- 144 "Flying through the air": Dennis Hopper, "About Ed Ruscha," in Edward Ruscha, Dennis Hopper, and Jeffrey Deitch, *Edward Ruscha: Early Paintings, October 29 Through November 26, 1988* (New York: Tony Shafrazi Gallery, 1988), unpaginated. Draft copy at HAT.
- 144 the family who had built: Ed Ruscha, Yve-Alain Bois, and Walter Hopps, Edward Ruscha: Catalogue Raisonné of the Paintings, vol. 1, 1958–1970 (Göttingen: Gagosian Gallery/Steidl, 2003), 40–41. C. Bagley Wright and his wife bought the painting.
- 145 "affixing the object": Julian Schnabel et al., *Dennis Hopper Double Standard* (Los Angeles: MOCA, 2010), 39.
- 145 "The photographers were": Molly Saltman, interview with DH , 1966, MS.
- <sup>145</sup> "tour de force": Henry J. Seldis, "Sculpture Featured in La Jolla Show," *LAT*, December 30, 1962, A11. It is unclear which piece this was.
- 145 Paul Newman and Joanne Woodward: Hopper, *Dennis Hopper: Photo-graphs*, 71.
- 145 He also shot Brooke: Ibid., 70.
- 146 The Dennis Hopper One-Man Show: Rudolf Frieling and Gary Garrels, Bruce Conner: It's All True (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2016), 124. The works were finally shown in the early 1970s.

- 146 Wilhold Up the Mirror was available as of 2021 on 1st Dibs via a seller in Bal Harbour, FL. It had been in the collection of Dr. Pentti Kouri (1949–2009) and shown at MOCA in 2010.
- 146 ceramic phrenology bust: The bust had likely been designed by the ceramicist Edward Marshall Boehm.
- 146 "extraordinary and ahead": Dennis Hopper and Michael McClure, *Out of the Sixties* (Santa Fe: Twelvetrees Press, 1986), unpaginated.
- <sup>146</sup> "We were doing": Molly Saltman, interview with DH, 1966, MS.
- 146 "a pretentious": Henry J. Seldis, "In the Galleries: Sequin Eyelids, Neon Lips," LAT, July 18, 1963, D5.
- 146 "Henry Seldom": Schwartz, Ed Ruscha's Los Angeles, 33.
- 146 "This show of photo-assemblages": R. G. Wholden, "Dennis Hopper, Primus-Stuart Galleries," *Artforum*, April 1963, 45.
- 147 "Welcome brave new images!": Ibid.

# 7: "SOMETHING WAS STRANGE AND WONDERFUL"

- 149 To Miss Mac: Marion McIntyre letter, undated, JTC.
- 149 Thanks to money: Brooke noted in an interview with the author, "Mother had left what in those days was a considerable amount of money to my sister, brother, and me. We each got a third of whatever. And my third was about \$300,000. Which was, in those days, a lot of money."
- 150 They moved in: Marion McIntyre letter, ca. January 1963, JTC. The actual move-in date remains a mystery; Brooke recalled that it was April, but the Miss Mac letter suggests otherwise.
- 150 built in 1927: Original building permit, October 9, 1926.
- 150 eleven children, a wooden leg: Leslie Evans, "On the Track of the Elusive Baron Long," The Shaggy Man's Place, May 6, 2012, http://www.shaggy man.com/index.php/70-on-the-track-of-the-elusive-baron-long.
- 150 The neighborhood was filled: "Historic City & Business and Phone Directories," 1960–1965, Los Angeles Public Library, https://rescarta.lapl.org /ResCarta-Web/jsp/RcWebBrowse.jsp;jsessionid=E24BE5448346DDA0 800935FF799062DD.
- 150 Marlon Brando: Margy Rochlin, "Stewart Stern: Out of the Soul," in *Backstory 2: Interviews with Screenwriters of the 1940s and 1950s*, ed. Pat McGilligan (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1997), 294.
- 150 Igor Stravinsky: Dennis Hopper, *1712 North Crescent Heights: Photographs*, 1962–1968 (New York: Greybull Press, 200), unpaginated.
- 150 were both present: Hunter Drohojowska-Philp, *Rebels in Paradise: The Los Angeles Art Scene and the 1960s* (New York: Henry Holt, 2011), 93.
- 150 "the same as that": Jill Schary Zimmer, *With a Cast of Thousands: A Hollywood Childhood* (New York: Robinson, Stein and Day, 1963), 84.
- 150 Santa Monica was: Ibid.
- 150 "Were for people": Ibid., 85.

- 150 Brentwood, Bel Air: Ibid.
- 151 "considered smart": Ibid.
- 151 "You could buy": Lisa Eisner and Román Alonso, "Still Haywire," T: The New York Times Style Magazine, August 19, 2001, 200.
- 151 Curtis Harrington: Curtis Harrington, Nice Guys Don't Work in Hollywood: The Adventures of an Aesthete in the Movie Business (Chicago: Drag City Incorporated, 2013), 119.
- 151 At Fire House Antiques: Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 151 barbershop chair: Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 151 carousel horses: Classifieds, *LAT*, August 16, 1964, 48.
- 151 Don Badertscher: Bevis Hillier, "Mix It Up: Making the Old Work Along with the New," *LAT*, June 14, 1987, I7.
- 152 "I've only ever": Eisner and Alonso, "Still Haywire."
- 152 Vincent and Mary Price: Gary Klein, "Anything but Junk," LAT, November 3, 1988, B14.
- 152 Brooke bought stacks: Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 152 "What was banal": Susan Sontag, "Notes on 'Camp," in *Against Interpretation and Other Essays* (New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1966), 285.
- 152 Égide Rombaux: Thomas Leavitt, Three Young Collections: Selections from the Collections of Donald and Lynn Factor, Dennis and Brooke Hopper, André and Dory Previn (January 15–February 26, 1967) (Santa Barbara, CA: Santa Barbara Museum of Art, 1967), unpaginated.
- 152 bronze fountain: Unpublished essay by BH, 2015.
- 153 In 2018, a rare Tiffany lamp: "Collecting Guide: 10 Things to Know About Tiffany Lamps." Christie's, November 2, 2020, http://www.chris ties.com/features/Tiffany-lamps-10-things-you-need-to-know-9542–3. aspx.
- 153 A Tiffany show: Lisa Hammel, "Real or a Copy, Tiffany Lamp Is 'In," NYT, April 1, 1965, 40.
- 153 "Tiffany made what": Jean Stein, interview with DH, October 3, 1973, JSP.
- 153 Justice League of America: Roy Lichtenstein Foundation, Image Duplicator, https://www.imageduplicator.com/main.php?decade=60&year=63&work \_id=733.
- <sup>153</sup> "everybody thought": Molly Saltman, interview with DH, 1966, MS.
- 153 "The art she really": Ibid.
- 154 One day, Dennis fetched: Contact sheet, undated, HAT.
- 154 "Brooke did an amazing": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- <sup>154</sup> "very rare": Molly Saltman, interview with DH, 1966, MS.
- 154 in the spring she posed: "Casual Clothes from California," *TV Guide*, April 20, 1963, 20–23.
- 154 Dennis earned \$2,250: Steven Jay Rubin, *The Twilight Zone Encyclopedia* (Chicago: Chicago Review Press, 2017), Google Books, unpaginated.
- 155 Dennis remembered: NYU.

- 155 The public's response: Don Presnell and Marty McGee, A Critical History of Television's The Twilight Zone, 1959–1964 (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2015), 141.
- 155 "The impression left": Rubin, The Twilight Zone Encyclopedia.
- 156 his arrest on April 30: Jewish Telegraphic Agency Daily News Bulletin, April 30, 1963, 2.
- 156 Irving Blum had arranged: Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 30, 1977, JSP.
- 156 curator in the Metropolitan Museum's: Calvin Tomkins, *The Scene: Reports on Post-modern Art* (New York: Viking Press, 1976), 13.
- 156 The Antwerp-born: Ibid., 19.
- 157 "It's all wonderfully connected": Ibid.
- 157 "sexy friend": Christopher Sykes, David Hockney: A Rake's Progress, the Biography, 1937–1975 (New York: Nan A. Talese/Doubleday, 2011), 113.
- 157 "invited us": Ibid., 128–29.
- 157 Hockney told Warhol: Ibid.
- 157 at the Selwyn: Howard Thompson, "'Night Tide,' a Mood Piece, Is Shown at the Selwyn Theater," *NYT*, June 7, 1963, 26.
- 157 Warhol had taken them: Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 20, 1977, JSP.
- 157 a 2,500-square-foot space: Dana Schultz, "UES Firehouse Studio That Andy Warhol Rented for \$150/Month Is Now Listed for \$10M," 6sqft, April 5, 2016, https://www,6sqft.com/firehouse-studio-that-andy-warhol -rented-for-150month-is-now-listed-for-10m/.
- 157 Warhol had been daubing: Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 20, 1977, JSP.
- 157 Miss Mac was scandalized: Marion McIntyre letter, undated, JTC.
- 157 "Paintings are too hard": Victor Bockris, Warhol: The Biography (Boston: Da Capo Press, 2003), 163.
- 157 Brooke was mesmerized: Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 20, 1977, JSP.
- 158 "That is fantastic": Ibid.
- 158 "I will give it to you": Ibid.
- 158 Warhol also gave: Patrick S. Smith, *Andy Warhol's Art and Films* (Ann Arbor, MI: UMI Research Press, 1986), 307.
- <sup>158</sup> "collected antiques": Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 20, 1977, JSP.
- 158 "American junk": Tony Scherman and David Dalton, Pop: The Genius of Andy Warhol (New York: It Books, 2009), 62.
- 158 Walter Hopps had noticed: Jean Stein, interview with Walter Hopps, September 1, 1974, JSP.
- 158 "Andy," she ventured: Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 20, 1977, JSP.
- 158 Filmways Studio: "The Defenders . . . ," Getty Images, June 11, 1963, getty images.com/detail/news-photo/the-defenders-television-show-episode -the-weeping-baboon-news-photo/586217512.

- 159 "I remember thinking": Andy Warhol and Pat Hackett, POPism: The Warhol Sixties (New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2015), 53.
- 159 Charles Manson: Jean Stein, interview with DH, June 4, 1995, JSP. During the making of the documentary *The American Dreamer* in 1971, codirector Lawrence Schiller arranged for Dennis to meet Manson in prison. According to Dennis, that was when Manson told him that he had watched that episode of *The Defenders*. "I did it for you," Manson told Dennis of his own courtroom performance. "I did exactly what you did on that show!" Manson hoped that Dennis would direct a movie about him; Dennis, disturbed by the encounter, declined.
- 159 On that day: Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 20, 1977, JSP.
- 159 "that kind of shadowy": Jean Stein, interview with Walter Hopps, September 1, 1974, JSP.
- 159 "I knew": Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 20, 1977, JSP.
- 160 Harry Belafonte had mustered: Michael Fletcher, "An Oral History of the March on Washington," *Smithsonian Magazine*, July 2013, https://www .smithsonianmag.com/history/oral-history-march-washington-180953863/.
- 160 "To mobilize": Ibid.
- 160 Heston assured skeptics: Mike McGrady, "Stars March but It's Not Their Show," *Newsday*, August 29, 1963, 3C.
- 160 Gallup Poll: Emilie Raymond, *Stars for Freedom* (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2015), 127.
- 160 He flew from LA: Passenger list, Joseph L. Mankiewicz Papers, Margaret Herrick Library, Academy of Motion Picture Arts and Sciences.
- 160 to hear Ossie Davis: Calvin Trillin, "March on Washington," *TNY*, September 7, 1963, in *The '60s: The Story of a Decade*, ed. Henry Finder (New York: Random House, 2016), 149–50. The *Paris Match* photographer Paul Slade took pictures of Dennis in the crowd, holding his Nikon; Dennis's own film of the event does not seem to have survived.
- 160 "What was a white boy": David Hajdu, Positively 4th Street: The Lives and Times of Joan Baez, Bob Dylan, Mimi Baez Fariña, and Richard Fariña (New York: Picador, 2011), 183.
- 161 "Hope and harmony": John Lewis and Michael D'Orso, *Walking with the Wind: A Memoir of the Movement* (New York: Harvest Books, 1999), 224.
- 161 "to deprive the city": Reyner Banham, *Los Angeles: The Architecture of Four Ecologies* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2001), 121.
- 162 Hand-painted billboards: Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 20, 1977, JSP.
- 162 hot dog vendor: Ibid.
- 162 Wallace Berman's RSVP: The Dennis Hopper Collection (New York: Christie's New York, 2021).
- 162 Warhol had never been: Scherman and Dalton, *Pop*, 172.
- <sup>162</sup> "Vacant, vacuous Hollywood": Warhol and Hackett, *POPism*, 51–52.

- 162 who conveniently owned: Deborah Davis, *The Trip: Andy Warhol's Plastic Fantastic Cross-Country Adventure* (New York: Atria Books, 2015), 8.
- 162 Having been introduced: Steven Watson, *Factory Made* (New York: Pantheon, 2003), 107.
- 162 "The farther West": Warhol and Hackett, *POPism*, 50.
- 163 They cruised along: Davis, *The Trip*, 175–76.
- 163 "electro-graphic architecture": Tom Wolfe, "I Drove Around Los Angeles and It's Crazy! The Art World Is Upside Down," *LAT*, December 1, 1968, Q18.
- 163 "Oh, this is America": Watson, *Factory Made*, 111.
- 163 "It was like this invasion": Steven Watson, *Factory Made: Warhol and the Sixties* (New York: Pantheon, 2003), 111.
- 163 Hollywood players who looked: Warhol and Hackett, POPism, 53.
- 163 "Andy and I were both": Watson, *Factory Made*, 111.
- 163 "Ooh! Aah!": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 163 "Andy comes to Hollywood": Ibid.
- 164 "This was before": Warhol and Hackett, POPism, 52.
- 164 sweltering hot: Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 20, 1977, JSP.
- 164 Mead found the Hollywood crowd: Jean Stein, interview with Taylor Mead, 1975, JSP.
- 164 "Joints were going around": Warhol and Hackett, POPism, 53.
- 164 Chamberlain claimed: Scherman and Dalton, *Pop*, 174.
- 164 Malanga said: "If Brooke objected to that situation, it would be weird," Malanga said in an interview with the author on September 13, 2019. Brooke herself has no recollection of it. Perhaps the objection was about Chamberlain and Hecht being in a closet together.
- 164 had bought for \$350: Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 20, 1977, JSP. In that interview, Brooke also said that Patty tried to make light of the incident, joking that she and Dennis should be buying Oldenburgs instead. "She was probably right," Brooke remarked.
- 164 "It was a high point": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- <sup>164</sup> "I thought it was": Patty Mucha interview, June 6, 2019.
- 165 Kienholz repaired the piece: Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 20, 1977, JSP.
- 165 Beverly Hills Hotel: Warhol and Hackett, POPism, 52. Warhol and his friends also stayed at the Surf Rider Inn in Santa Monica during the trip. Recollections vary as to whether the entourage stayed at the Beverly Hills Hotel and then moved to the Surf Rider Inn or vice versa. An incident that Malanga relays has Warhol on the beach reading a sour review of his Ferus show, having walked there from the Surf Rider Inn the morning after a party on the Santa Monica Pier. The review would most likely be the one by Henry J. Seldis that ran in the *Los Angeles Times* on October 4. That would date the pier party as October 3 and indicate that the group stayed at the Beverly Hills Hotel early in the trip before decamping to Santa Monica.

- 165 "The Hoppers were wonderful": Ibid., 53.
- 165 As a thank-you: Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 20, 1977, JSP.
- 165 "When I met Andy": Ibid.
- 165 Warhol arrived: Photographs of exhibition by John Weber, AW.
- 165 16-millimeter Bolex: Scherman and Dalton, Pop, 167.
- 166 "complete boredom": Larry Bell, "From a Statement Written by Larry Bell in September, 1963, upon First Seeing an Exhibition of Warhol's Work," *Artforum*, February 1965, 28.
- 166 Blum managed: Davis, *The Trip*, 199.
- 166 "This crowd lived": Ibid.
- 166 "Pop art banality": Henry J. Seldis, "In the Galleries: Sir Swivel Reigns in Pop Art Display," *LAT*, October 4, 1963, D11.
- 166 "The press for my show": Warhol and Hackett, POPism, 54.
- 166 "It was a great moment": "'I Was Very Fortunate in Coming to New York at a Time Before Things Got Out of Control.' Robert Ayers in Conversation with Claes Oldenburg," A Sky Filled with Shooting Stars, September 21, 2010, http://www.askyfilledwithshootingstars.com/wordpress/?p=1371.
- 166 "Poopy": Alessandra Nicifero, interview with Patty Mucha, August 12, 2015, Rauschenberg Oral History Project, Rauschenberg Foundation.
- 166 responsible for sewing: Patty Mucha, "Sewing in the Sixties," Art in America, November 2002, 79ff.
- 167 Dennis was dying: Jean Stein, interview with DH, October 3, 1973, JSP.
- 167 "My work makes": Rose, Barbara. *Claes Oldenburg* (New York: Museum of Modern Art, 1970), 193.
- 167 "That Claes chose": Mucha, "Sewing in the Sixties," 81.
- 167 It was an anecdote: Jean Stein, interview with DH, October 3, 1973, JSP.
- 167 he shot a portrait: Rose, Claes Oldenburg, 144.
- 167 "They squoze!": Ibid., 85.
- <sup>167</sup> "I thought he was": Jean Stein, interview with DH, October 3, 1973, JSP.
- 167 "Andy was like": DH interview, London BFI Film Festival, 1990, HAT.
- 168 "an eight-hour hard on": Watson, *Factory Made*, 161.
- 168 The day after: Tarzan and Jane Regained... Sort Of, directed by Andy Warhol (Pittsburgh, PA: Andy Warhol Museum, 1964). The date October 2 appears on a production clapboard near the beginning of the film.
- 168 "It opened up": Warhol and Hackett, POPism, 57.
- 168 Dennis thought Warhol: Jean Stein, interview with DH, ca. 1975, JSP.
- 168 Tarzan and Jane: Tarzan and Jane Regained.
- 169 114 works by Duchamp: Calvin Tomkins, *Duchamp: A Biography* (New York: Henry Holt, 1996), 422.
- 169 "probably the most": Henry Geldzahler, "Los Angeles: The Second City of Art," *Vogue*, September 15, 1964, 62.
- 170 Oklahoma girlfriend: Paul Karlstrom, oral history interview with Eve Babitz, June 14, 2000, AAA.

- 170 He'd seemingly given up art: The famous Wasser photograph of Duchamp playing chess with the nude Eve Babitz at the Pasadena Art Museum was taken a week or so after the opening.
- 170 "Oh, I'm a breather": Calvin Tomkins, Marcel Duchamp: The Afternoon Interviews (New York: Badlands Unlimited, 2013), 3.
- 170 "a life-changing experience": Ibid., 422.
- <sup>170</sup> "He's not giving": Ruscha's observations here, from an interview with the author on March 20, 2018, echo one of his best-known statements about what he aims to achieve in his art, as he explained in 1973: "a kind of a 'Huh?"
- 170 In addition to: Tomkins, *Marcel Duchamp*, 422; author interviews; event photographs by Julian Wasser.
- 171 "He was like": Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.
- 171 "He said the artist": Chris Hodenfield, "Citizen Hopper," *Film Comment*, November–December 1986, reprinted in *Dennis Hopper: Interviews*, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 129.
- 171 Dennis had brought: Contact sheets, HAT. Dennis also made a wonderful portrait of Walter Hopps in the shadowy lobby of the Hotel Green around that time.
- 171 The vernissage: Mary Matthew, "They Came, They Saw—Duchamp Conquered," *LAT*, October 9, 1963, E1.
- 171 Mead found it odd: Jean Stein, interview with Taylor Mead, 1975, JSP.
- 171 Then everyone headed: Matthew, "They Came, They Saw—Duchamp Conquered."
- 171 By 1963: Minor Willman, "Green Hotel: Faded but Still Proud," *LAT*, November 15, 1964, SG\_C1.
- 171 A girlfriend of his: Walter Hopps and Dennis Hopper, "A Readymade in the Making," *Étant Donné Marcel Duchamp*, no. 6 (2005): 186.
- 171 "I saw the Hotel Green": Ibid., 187.
- 172 Mead hadn't packed: Jean Stein, interview with Taylor Mead, 1975, JSP.
- <sup>172</sup> "carrying on": Jean Stein, interview with Walter Hopps, September 22, 1974, JSP.
- 172 "une semaine de": Letter from Duchamp to Robert Lebel, October 18, 1963, in Paul B. Franklin, The Artist and His Critic Stripped Bare: The Correspondence of Marcel Duchamp and Robert Lobel (Los Angeles: Getty Research Institute, 2016), 219.
- 173 Duchamp likewise seemed: Warhol and Hackett, POPism, 55.
- 173 And so the evening: Jean Stein, interview with Walter Hopps, September 22, 1974, JSP.
- 173 Warhol drank too much: Warhol and Hackett, POPism, 55.
- 173 For Brooke, the Duchamp party: Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 20, 1977, JSP.

- 173 In 2010, it sold: "Marcel Duchamp (1887–1968), Signed Sign," Christie's, https://www.christies.com/lotfinder/Lot/marcel-duchamp-1887–1968 -signed-sign-5373977-details.aspx.
- 173 Inspired by Duchamp: Julian Schnabel et al., *Dennis Hopper Double Standard* (Los Angeles: MOCA, 2010), 40.
- 174 working on a piece: Jean Stein, interview with Gerard Malanga, November 16, 1976, JSP. In *POPism*, Warhol said he was painting alone that day; *Pop* has Malanga and Warhol walking through Grand Central Terminal when they heard the news.
- 174 "KO the Kennedys": Scherman and Dalton, Pop, 178.
- 174 "the aspect of a national": Michael Arlen, "The Air: Life and Death in the Global Village," TNY, April 13, 1968, 157.
- 174 "What bothered me": Warhol and Hackett, POPism, 77.
- 175 Christmas season arrived: Hopper family Christmas card, 1963, in Dominick Dunne scrapbook, Griffin Dunne Collection.
- 175 In New York: Jansen shop receipts, December 11, 1963, LHP.
- 175 Jansen housewares boutique: Sally Bedell Smith, *Reflected Glory: The Life of Pamela Churchill Harriman* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1996), 239.
- 175 On the nights: Michael Kirby, *Happenings* (New York: E. P. Dutton, 1966), 262ff.
- 175 *Autobodys*, with its: Kristine McKenna, "When Bigger Was Better," *LAT*, July 2, 1995, Calendar 3.
- 176 Oldenburg had "auditioned": Kirby, Happenings, 273.
- 176 The twenty "players": Mucha, "Sewing in the Sixties," 87. In a 1975 interview with Jean Stein, Dennis claimed to have been one of the players in *Autobodys*; Mucha has no recollection of this.
- 176 black sweater and white slacks: Kirby, *Happenings*, 275; Claes Oldenburg, script for *Autobodys*, in *Happenings*, 262.
- 176 Cars rolled in: Ibid.
- 176 The Gilmore Drive-In: Movie listings, *LAT*, December 10, 1963, D20.
- <sup>176</sup> "We're going to lose": Art Seidenbaum, "Autobodys—Horsepowerful Art Composition on a Parking Lot," *LAT*, December 24, 1963, A1.
- 176 Two vehicles: Patty Mucha interview, June 6, 2019.
- 176 "At the final moment": Mucha, "Sewing in the Sixties," 87.

## 8: "HE TOOK IT EVERYWHERE HE WENT"

- 177 It was a particularly: Fernando Gamboa, *Master Works of Mexican Art from Pre-Columbian Times to the Present* (Los Angeles: Los Angeles County Museum of Art, 1963), vii.
- 177 When the show: Molly Saltman, interview with DH, MS.
- 178 Don Pedro Linares: Eli Bartra, *Women in Mexican Folk Art* (Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 2011), 47–48. Dennis collected Linares *cartonería* later in life, according to Galería Atotonilco, a Linares dealer.

- 178 Dennis liked to tell: Molly Saltman, interview with DH, MS.
- 178 As it was too big: Ibid.
- 178 "Bobbie Jo and the Beatnik": *Petticoat Junction*, season 1, episode 16, "Bobbie Jo and the Beatnik," directed by Jean Yarbrough, written by Bill Manhoff, featuring Pat Woodell, Bea Benaderet, and Dennis Hopper, aired January 7, 1964, posted by PizzaFlix, YouTube, August 4, 2013, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4OW5vyWaP1Y.
- 178 Dennis always claimed: Terry Southern, "The Loved House of the Dennis Hoppers," *Vogue*, August 21, 1965, 153, 162.
- 178 a sizable sheaf: DH poetry manuscript, HAT.
- 179 "Ode to a Comic Book": Ibid.
- 179 Kienholz, for one: Edward Kienholz interview, October 4, 1986, Sandra Leonard Starr papers related to California assemblage art, 1960–1995 (bulk 1986–1988), Getty Research Institute, Los Angeles, accession no. 2011.M.22.
- 179 "To Kienholz": Robert Hughes, American Visions: The Epic History of Art in America (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 2009), 607.
- 179 "In golden books": DH poetry manuscript, HAT.
- 179 earning \$750: Steven Jay Rubin, *The Twilight Zone Encyclopedia* (Chicago: Chicago Review Press, 2017), 125.
- 180 "Man is least": Oscar Wilde, "The Critic as Artist," in *Intentions* (New York: Dodd, Mead, 1894), 185.
- 180 Ida Lupino: Rubin, *The Twilight Zone Encyclopedia*, 200.
- 180 "I love them": Marion McIntyre letter, 1964, JTC.
- "I was an avid": Dennis Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights: Photographs, 1962–1968 (New York: Greybull Press, 2001), unpaginated.
- 181 "went right through": Simon Warner, Text and Drugs and Rock 'n' Roll: The Beats and Rock Culture (London: Bloomsbury Publishing, 2013), 244.
- 181 "Fuck! Man": David Hajdu, Positively 4th Street: The Lives and Times of Joan Baez, Bob Dylan, Mimi Baez Fariña, and Richard Fariña (New York: Picador, 2011), 197.
- 181 "Hollywood": Tracy Daugherty, The Last Love Song: A Biography of Joan Didion (New York: St. Martin's Press, 2015), 236.
- 181 On the last Friday: Dominick Dunne, *The Way We Lived Then: Recollections of a Well-Known Name Dropper* (New York: Crown, 1999), 114ff.
- 182 the pages of *Town & Country*: Undated clippings in Dominick Dunne scrapbooks, Griffin Dunne Collection.
- 182 Balmain and Bugnand: "Eye," Women's Wear Daily, April 29, 1964, 14.
- 182 "There were trellises": Ruth La Ferla, "An Opera Troupe Sings for Its Crudités," NYT, June 1, 2003, ST8.
- 182 "We were in": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.

- 183 The writer was staying: Curtis Harrington, Nice Guys Don't Work in Hollywood: The Adventures of an Aesthete in the Movie Business (Chicago: Drag City Incorporated, 2013), 1–2.
- 183 Capote brought along: Dunne, *The Way We Lived Then*, 122.
- 183 Leland and Pamela Hayward: Deborah Davis, Party of the Century: The Fabulous Story of Truman Capote and His Black and White Ball (Hoboken, NJ: Wiley, 2016), 227.
- 183 Andy Warhol and Henry: Andy Warhol and Pat Hackett, POPism: The Warhol Sixties (New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2015), 244.
- 183 five hundred-something: Amy Fine Collins, "A Night to Remember," Vanity Fair, July 1996, https://archive.vanityfair.com/article/1996/7/a -night-to-remember.
- 183 Brooke had zero doubt: La Ferla, "An Opera Troupe Sings for Its Crudités."
- 183 had not invited: Dunne, *The Way We Lived Then*, 124.
- 183 "There was this garage door": Peter Noever, ed., Dennis Hopper: A System of Moments (Ostfildern-Ruit, Germany: Hatje Cantz Verlag, 2001), 127.
- 184 worked for Leland Hayward: Brooke Hayward, *Haywire* (New York: Vintage, 2011), xiii.
- 184 Mount St. Mary's College: Constance Perkins, "Fusion of Paint, Sculpture," *LAT*, April 13, 1964, E18.
- 184 Los Angeles Scene: Advertisement, Artforum, Summer 1964, 84.
- 184 Artforum's summer issue: Donald Factor, "Assemblage," Artforum, Summer 1964, 38.
- 185 "Photographers always": James Stevenson, "Our Local Correspondents: Afternoons with Hopper," *TNY*, November 13, 1971, 124–25.
- 185 He'd been given the nickname: Chris Hodenfield, "Citizen Hopper," Film Comment, November–December 1986, reprinted in Dennis Hopper: Interviews, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 128.
- 185 done at a lab: Jessica Hundley, interview with DH, undated, HAT.
- 185 "I was really interested": Alexandra Schwartz, *Ed Ruscha's Los Angeles* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2010), 81.
- 185 Rosenquist's Study for Marilyn: Thomas Leavitt, Three Young Collections: Selections from the Collections of Donald and Lynn Factor, Dennis and Brooke Hopper, André and Dory Previn (January 15–February 26, 1967) (Santa Barbara, CA: Santa Barbara Museum of Art, 1967), unpaginated.
- 186 George Herms and his family: Noever, Dennis Hopper: A System of Moments, 130.
- 186 Bell was wearing: Larry Bell, Zones of Experience: The Art of Larry Bell (Albuquerque, NM: Albuquerque Museum, 1997), 24.
- 186 "I take somebody": Dennis Hopper, Petra Giloy-Hirtz, and Brooke Hayward, *Dennis Hopper: The Lost Album: Vintage Prints aus den Sechziger Jahren* (Munich: Prestel, 2012), 19.

- 187 "were always relaxed": Julie Belcove, "Off Camera, Hopper Wielded His Own Lens," NYT, May 3, 2013, C34.
- 187 "the idea": Hopper et al., Dennis Hopper: The Lost Album, 19.
- 187 "there's only so much": Schwartz, *Ed Ruscha's Los Angeles*, 80.
- 187 "started really becoming": Peter L. Winkler, *Dennis Hopper: The Wild Ride of a Hollywood Rebel* (Fort Lee, NJ: Barricade Books, 2011), 75.
- 187 Hopps remembered: Edward Ruscha, *Leave Any Information at the Signal:* Writings, Interviews, Bits, Pages (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2004), 324.
- 187 The space had been lined with: Steven Watson, *Factory Made: Warhol and the Sixties* (New York: Pantheon, 2003), 123.
- 188 Brooke imagined: Jean Stein, interview with BH, March 20, 1977, JSP.
- 188 Brooke cavorted with Henry: Mary Lea Bandy, Andy Warhol, and Callie Angell, Andy Warhol Screen Tests: The Films of Andy Warhol: Catalogue Raisonné (New York: Harry N. Abrams, 2006), 90.
- 188 Warhol also shot: Ibid., 89, 101.
- 188 "Andy just told": Ibid., 101.
- 188 Warhol did four: Ibid., 90.
- 188 "Being the egomaniac": Ibid., 101.
- 188 "I'm sure that": Jean Stein, interview with DH, October 3, 1973, JSP.
- 189 When Irving Blum sat: Bandy et al., Andy Warhol Screen Tests, 38.
- 189 "When someone turns": Calvin Tomkins, *The Scene: Reports on Post-modern Art* (New York: Viking Press, 1976), 20.
- 189 In September: Dennis's contact sheets at HAT are labeled with these dates. The photograph of the Factory denizens on the couch is often mistakenly dated to 1963, but the evidence indicates that it was taken in 1964 during the time frame of this visit to New York.
- 189 an idea Warhol had gotten: Tomkins, *The Scene*, 19.
- 189 Dennis bought one: Marjorie Hopper photo album, HAT. It is jarring to see this piece on the wall of a very normal-looking suburban house. David Hopper could not remember if the piece had hung in his parents' house or in his own. He was married on July 18, 1964, to Charlotte Uranga; perhaps it was a belated wedding gift from Dennis and Brooke.
- "Dennis wanted": Dennis Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 1961–1967,
   ed. Tony Shafrazi (Köln: Taschen, 2018), 407.
- 189 "a fascistic type": Jean Stein, interview with Gerard Malanga, November 16, 1976, JSP.
- 190 "We were going up": Belcove, "Off Camera, Hopper Wielded His Own Lens."
- 190 mahogany desk: Sally Bedell Smith, *Reflected Glory: The Life of Pamela Churchill Harriman* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1996), 241.
- 190 Calder mobile: Allene Talmey, "Leland Hayward," *Vogue*, May 15, 1953, 49.

- 191 On the gallery's back wall: Ed Ruscha, Yve-Alain Bois, and Walter Hopps, Edward Ruscha: Catalogue Raisonné of the Paintings, vol. 1, 1958–1970 (Göttingen: Gagosian Gallery/Steidl, 2003), 357.
- 191 "It sort of aggrandizes": Ruscha, *Leave Any Information at the Signal*, 158.
- 191 paying \$780: Hopper et al., Dennis Hopper: A System of Moments, 32. Ruscha remembered that the amount was around \$1,500, which is, intriguingly, about double the number that Dennis always provided in interviews. It's possible that he and Brooke paid Blum \$1,540, with half going to Ruscha, or that they paid in two installments of \$780.
- 192 "To walk down": Southern, "The Loved House of the Dennis Hoppers," 164.
- 192 "master of evasion": Calvin Tomkins, "Ed Ruscha's L.A.," TNY, July 1, 1913, 48.
- 192 "Child of Pop": Edward Ruscha, Dave Hickey, and Peter Plagens, *The Works of Edward Ruscha* (New York: Hudson Hills Press, 1982), 20.
- 192 "atomic bomb": Ruscha, Leave Any Information at the Signal, 11.
- 193 He realized that: Ibid., 263.
- 193 Oof: Ruscha et al., Edward Ruscha: Catalogue Raisonné of the Paintings, vol. 1, 1958–1970, 110.
- 193 "When I look": Dennis Hopper and Ed Ruscha, "The Pop Fathers," *Independent* (London), April 30, 2000, Features 1.
- 193 "Commercial America": Edward Ruscha, Dennis Hopper, and Jeffrey Deitch, Edward Ruscha, Early Paintings: October 29 Through November 26, 1988 (New York: Tony Shafrazi Gallery, 1988), unpaginated.
- 193 "Ooh, I love": Hunter Drohojowska-Philp, *Rebels in Paradise: The Los Angeles Art Scene and the 1960s* (New York: Henry Holt, 2011), 77.
- 193 Michelangelo Antonioni: Ruscha, *Leave Any Information at the Signal*, 196.
- 193 John Lennon bought: Harriet Vyner, Groovy Bob: The Life and Times of Robert Fraser (London: Faber & Faber, 1999), 115. The piece is identified in Ruscha et al., Edward Ruscha: Catalogue Raisonné of the Works on Paper, vol. 1, 1956–1976, 140.
- 193 Dennis walked the artist: Schwartz, Ed Ruscha's Los Angeles, 81.
- 194 Another photograph: "From the Archive," Pacific Standard Time at the Getty Center, http://blogs.getty.edu/pacificstandardtime/explore-the-era /archives/i55/.
- 194 "the best distillation": Cécile Whiting, Pop L.A.: Art and the City in the 1960s (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2008), 91.
- 195 he might be able: Hopper, *Dennis Hopper: Photographs*, 86.
- <sup>195</sup> "The excitement": Henry Geldzahler, "Los Angeles: The Second City of Art," *Vogue*, September 15, 1964, 42.
- 195 Brooke and Dennis: Ibid.
- 196 In City of Night: Barney Hoskyns, Waiting for the Sun: Strange Days, Weird Scenes, and the Sound of Los Angeles (New York: St. Martin's Griffin, 1996), 70.

- 196 "The sun is a joke": Nathanael West, *Miss Lonelyhearts & The Day of the Locust* (New York: New Directions, 2009), 178.
- 196 Dennis claimed: Dan Glaister, "'I'm Just an Art Bum . . .': Dennis Hopper's Photographs Are like a Who's Who of the 1960s. But Do They Belong in a Gallery?," *Guardian*, April 5, 2006, 18.
- 196 These works were inspired: Calvin Tomkins, *The Scene: Reports on Postmodern Art* (New York: Viking Press, 1976), 22.
- 196 Six and a half feet: New York: The Second Breakthrough, 1959–1964: Exhibition March 18 to April 27, 1969 (Irvine: University of California, Irvine, 1969), Google Books, unpaginated.
- 197 On November 9: Telegram from Leland Hayward to BH, November 9, 1961, LHP.
- 199 "I, for one, certainly": Draft of Haywire, BHP.
- 199 "We are stuck": Marion McIntyre letter, undated, JTC.
- 200 *Attorneys at War*: Army Archerd, "Just for Variety," *Variety*, December 15, 1964, 4.
- 200 "a big trip": Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 404.
- 200 He hung out: Contact sheets, HAT.
- 200 "The British": Hopper and Ruscha, "The Pop Fathers."
- 201 "It seemed he had": Vyner, *Groovy Bob*, 88.
- 201 *Breakaway* had been shot: Conner finished *Breakaway* in 1966, using as the soundtrack a song of that name performed by Basil and written by Ed Cobb.
- 201 "His are the most": NYU.
- 202 Upon Dennis's return: Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, 4/10/88, JSP.

## 9: "THEY WERE ALL KIND OF NAKED, DANCING AROUND HENRY FONDA"

- 204 Curtis Harrington: Curtis Harrington, *Nice Guys Don't Work in Hollywood: The Adventures of an Aesthete in the Movie Business* (Chicago: Drag City Incorporated, 2013), 117–18.
- 204 "It was a collection": Peter Duchin with Charles Michener, *Ghost of a Chance: A Memoir* (New York: Random House, 1996), 344.
- 204 In 1964, Gernreich had: Booth Moore, "Rudi Gernreich Exhibition to Bow at Skirball Cultural Center," WWD, January 28, 2019, https://wwd .com/fashion-news/fashion-scoops/rudi-gernreich-exhibition-opening-at -skirball-cultural-center-1202990345.
- 205 The Cosmo feature: Harriet La Barre, "The Gernreich Girls: A New Pop Way of Living," Cosmopolitan, March 1965, 54.
- 207 Early in Dennis's career: "Actor Dennis Hopper, on Art," posted by Eardog Productions, YouTube, December 11, 2007, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=0lZk4ABm\_g8.

- 207 "I need an actor": Richard Boleslavsky, *Acting: The First Six Lessons* (New York: Theatre Arts, 1933), 26.
- 207 "I went off": "Actor Dennis Hopper, on Art."
- 207 "When he's older": John Gilmore, *Laid Bare: A Memoir of Wrecked Lives and the Hollywood Death Trap* (Los Angeles: Amok Books, 1997), 171.
- 207 "I got this part": Lawrence Linderman, "Gallery Interview: Dennis Hopper," Gallery, December 1972, reprinted in *Dennis Hopper: Interviews*, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 73.
- 208 Dennis always said: Peter L. Winkler, "Tripping Toward Stardom: The Life and Career of Dennis Hopper," Los Angeles Review of Books, January 26, 2018, https://www.lareviewofbooks.org/article/tripping-toward -stardom-the-life-and-career-of-dennis-hopper/.
- 208 "So it was about time": Ibid.
- 208 "Tighten up!": Harold N. Pomainville, *Henry Hathaway: The Lives of a Hollywood Director* (Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield, 2016), 227.
- 208 Dennis thought he: Linderman, "Gallery Interview: Dennis Hopper," 73.
- 208 "I learned more": Peter L. Winkler, *Dennis Hopper: The Wild Ride of a Hollywood Rebel* (Fort Lee, NJ: Barricade Books, 2011), 82.
- 208 Wayne had been battling: Pomainville, *Henry Hathaway*, 226.
- 209 Alamo Courts: Ibid.
- 209 "He thought of me": Scott Eyman, *John Wayne: The Life and Legend* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2014), 395.
- 209 "Durango": Joan Didion, *Slouching Towards Bethlehem* (New York: Farrar, Straus & Giroux, 2008), 35.
- 209 "I was sitting there": Jean Stein, interview with DH, May 7, 1995, JSP.
- 210 After the Durango shoot wrapped: Josh Karp, "Dennis Hopper's Mad Vision," *Esquire*, October 1, 2018, https://www.esquire.com/entertain ment/movies/a23287946/the-last-movie-dennis-hopper.
- 210 "a tyrant": Pomainville, Henry Hathaway, 227.
- 210 Two months after: Terry Southern, "The Loved House of the Dennis Hoppers," *Vogue*, August 21, 1965, 142.
- <sup>210</sup> "looks like a walking hangover": Jane Howard, "A Creative Capacity to Astonish," *Life*, August 21, 1964, 39.
- 210 "the most profoundly witty": Mark Singer, "Annals of Authorship: Whose Movie Is This?," TNY, June 22 and 29, 1998, 112.
- 210 "Where you find smugness": Ibid.
- 210 "We'd go to the house": Gail Gerber and Tom Lisanti, *Trippin' with Terry* Southern: What I Think I Remember (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2014), 90.
- 210 Marlon Brando: Dennis Hopper, *Dennis Hopper: Photographs*, 1961–1967, ed. Tony Shafrazi (Köln: Taschen, 2018), 411.
- 211 "Hopper, take care!": Southern, "The Loved House of the Dennis Hoppers," 142.
- 211 "Taking those photos": Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 443.

- 211 urinate on the protesters: L. M. Kit Carson, "Easy Rider: A Very American Thing," Evergreen, November 1969, reprinted in Dennis Hopper: Interviews, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 16.
- 211 "Let us march": Martin Luther, King, Jr., "Address at the Conclusion of the Selma to Montgomery March," March 25, 1965, The Martin Luther King, Jr., Research and Education Institute, Stanford University, https://kinginstitute.stanford.edu/our-god-marching.
- 212 Three nights before: Johnny Rogan, *Byrds: Requiem for the Timeless* (London: Rogan House, 2011), 98.
- 212 "The dancefloor was": Derek Taylor, "Behind Byrdmania—an Archive Piece from 1965," *Guardian*, July 15, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com /music/2015/jul/15/behind-byrdmania-an-archive-piece-from-1965, reprinted from *Melody Maker*, July 17, 2015.
- 212 "Newsweek called them": Anthony DeCurtis, James Henke, and Holly George-Warren, The Rolling Stone Illustrated History of Rock & Roll: The Definitive History of the Most Important Artists and Their Music (New York: Random House, 1992), 116.
- 212 "five bland Apollonians": Barney Hoskyns, Waiting for the Sun: Strange Days, Weird Scenes, and the Sound of Los Angeles (New York: St. Martin's Griffin, 1996), 78.
- 213 Karen Yum Yum: Rogan, Byrds: Requiem for the Timeless, 99.
- 213 Johnny Fuck Fuck: Domenic Priore, *Riot on Sunset Strip: Rock 'n' Roll's Last Stand In Hollywood*, rev. ed (London: Jawbone Press, 2015), 86.
- 213 the Byrds rehearsed: Ibid., 86.
- 213 "dance hall slut": Hunter Drohojowska-Philp, *Rebels in Paradise: The Los Angeles Art Scene and the 1960s* (New York: Henry Holt, 2011), 88.
- 213 The artist Craig Kauffman: Ibid., 182.
- 213 "newness, postcard sunset color": Peter Plagens, *The Sunshine Muse: Contemporary Art on the West Coast* (New York: Praeger, 1974), 120.
- 213 Along with Dennis: Hoskyns, Waiting for the Sun, 78; John Einarson, Mr. Tambourine Man: The Life and Legacy of the Byrds' Gene Clark (New York: Backbeat Books, 2005), 60.
- 213 The women Dennis had photographed: Drohojowska-Philp, *Rebels in Par-adise*, 89.
- <sup>214</sup> "They could have started": Priore, *Riot on Sunset Strip*, 88.
- 214 The crowd was: Einarson, *Mr. Tambourine Man*, 59.
- 214 "The floor was full": Art Seidenbaum, "Natives Quite Restless," *LAT*, April 28, 1965, C1.
- <sup>214</sup> "virtually having sex": Hoskyns, *Waiting for the Sun*, 78.
- 215 "From then on": Michael Walker, Laurel Canyon: The Inside Story of Rock-and-Roll's Legendary Neighborhood (New York: Faber & Faber, 2006), 15.

- 215 "That was a critical": Hopper, Dennis, *1712 North Crescent Heights: Photo*graphs, 1962–1968 (New York: Greybull Press, 2001), unpaginated.
- 215 \$240 to join: Harlan Ellison, *Harlan Ellison's Watching* (Los Angeles: Underwood-Miller, 1989), 478.
- <sup>215</sup> "It was the place": Hopper, *1712 North Crescent Heights*, unpaginated.
- 215 "television producers": Ellison, Harlan Ellison's Watching, 471-72.
- 215 "insults, gossip": Ibid., 472.
- 216 The centerpiece: Ibid.
- 216 In 1965, it was hard: Joyce Haber, "Everything Rosy for Daisy," *LAT*, May 6, 1966, C2.
- 216 "Compared to": Dan Jenkins, "Life with the Jax Pack," Sports Illustrated, July 10, 1967, https://vault.si.com/vault/1967/07/10/life-with-the-jax-pack.
- 216 Gay Talese stopped in: Gay Talese, "Frank Sinatra Has a Cold," *Esquire*, April 1966, 89. Dominick Dunne related a more sadistic example of Sinatra throwing his weight around in the Daisy in *The Way We Lived Then* (pages 131–133), claiming that, at Sinatra's direction, an employee gratuitously punched him in the face at the club in 1966. Dunne never returned to the Daisy.
- 216 On June 22: David Thomson, Showman: The Life of David O. Selznick (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1992), 691.
- 216 Dennis believed: Jean Stein, interview with DH, August 16, 2007, JSP.
- 216 addicted to Benzedrine: Jean Stein, *West of Eden* (New York: Random House, 2016), 221.
- 217 his attorney: Thomson, *Showman*, 691.
- 217 "Why can't I": Sally Bedell Smith, *Reflected Glory: The Life of Pamela Churchill Harriman* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1996), 238.
- 217 "Man, he was never": Alix Jeffry, "D-e-n-n-i-s. H-o-p-p-e-r!," NYT, October 18, 1970, D13.
- 217 a framed portrait: Southern, "The Loved House of the Dennis Hoppers," Vogue, 141.
- <sup>217</sup> "almost like my own": Brooke Hayward, *Haywire* (New York: Vintage, 2011), 302.
- 218 Truman Capote provided: Dominick Dunne scrapbook, 1965, Griffin Dunne Collection.
- 218 Joseph Cotton, Cary Grant: Peter Bart, "Film Stars Speak at Selznick Rites," NYT, June 25, 1965, 29.
- 218 "I've never seen": Hilton Als, "Profiles: Queen Jane, Approximately," TNY, May 9, 2011, 58.
- 218 "She's the only girl": Helen Lawrenson, *Latins Are Still Lousy Lovers* (New York: Hawthorn Books, 1968), 117.
- 218 Jane and her partner: Jane Fonda, My Life So Far (New York: Random House, 2005), 161. Adjusted for inflation, \$200 in 1965 was equal to \$1,650 in 2020, the year the house Jane and Vadim rented in 1965 was available to lease at \$100,000 a month.

- 218 23816 Malibu Road: Dominick Dunne scrapbook, Griffin Dunne Collection.
- 219 "It was like a": Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 233.
- 219 Bobby Walker: Jean Stein, interview with Robert Walker, Jr., August 27, 2007, JSP.
- 219 Gibson twelve-string: Peter Fonda, Don't Tell Dad: A Memoir (New York: Hyperion, 1999), 194.
- 219 Toby and Bob liked: Peter Biskind, *Easy Riders, Raging Bulls: How the Sex-Drugs-and-Rock 'n' Roll Generation Saved Hollywood* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1998), 57–59.
- 219 a robust supply: Stein, West of Eden, 218.
- 219 "Wog-hemp": Gerber and Lisanti, Trippin' with Terry Southern, 37.
- 219 The Dunnes rented: Dominick Dunne scrapbook, Griffin Dunne Collection.
- 220 gorilla suit: Jane Fonda, My Life, 161.
- 220 Warren Beatty, Steve McQueen: Ibid., 163ff.
- 220 Jill Schary remembered: Patricia Bosworth, Jane Fonda: The Private Life of a Public Woman (New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2011), 229.
- 220 "Byrd Heads": Jane Fonda, My Life, 163.
- 221 "I still had": Rogan, *Byrds*, 139.
- 221 During a set break: Stein, West of Eden, 218.
- 221 "We were all": Ibid.
- 221 "Everything was": Ibid., 216.
- <sup>221</sup> "We were free!": Peter Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 196.
- 222 In the sand: Jill Robinson, *Bed/Time/Story* (Los Angeles: Wimpole Street Books, 2015), 52.
- 222 She later admitted: Bosworth, Jane Fonda, 231.
- 223 Jane and Vadim were married: Rose Apodaca, "'I Do,' Vegas Style," *LAT*, July 15, 2007, https://www.latimes.com/style/la-ig-lookback15jul15-story .html.
- 223 Brooke and Dennis: Jane Fonda, My Life, 168.
- <sup>223</sup> "We looked down": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 223 In Las Vegas: Lawrenson, Latins Are Still Lousy Lovers, 119.
- 223 Donovan's "Colours": Peter Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 206.
- 223 "He spent much": Apodaca, "'I Do,' Vegas Style."
- 223 Jane cried: Bosworth, Jane Fonda, 236.
- 223 Dennis was eager: Apodaca, "'I Do,' Vegas Style."
- 223 Motorcycle cop: Jill Lepore, "The History of the 'Riot' Report," TNY, June 22, 2020, https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2020/06/22/the -history-of-the-riot-report.
- 223 Thirty-four people died: Sean O'Hagan, "Set the Night on Fire by Mike Davis and Jon Weiner—Review," *Guardian*, April 26, 2020, https://www .theguardian.com/books/2020/apr/26/set-the-night-on-fire-la-in-the -sixties-mike-davis-jon-wiener-review-.
- 224 One man: Lepore, "The History of the 'Riot' Report."

- 224 "an anarchistic holocaust": Morrie Ryskind, "All Riot on the Western Front," *LAT*, August 18, 1965, A5.
- 224 "L.A.'s racial sickness": Thomas Pynchon, "A Journey into the Mind of Watts," *NYT*, June 12, 1966, 264.
- 224 Teri Garr remembered: Teri Garr and Henriette Mantel, *Speedbumps: Flooring It Through Hollywood* (New York: Penguin, 2006), 51.
- 224 "Watts riots nationalized": Alexandra Schwartz, *Ed Ruscha's Los Angeles* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2010), 225.
- <sup>224</sup> "The city burning": Didion, *Slouching Towards Bethlehem*, 220.
- 224 Dennis hopped into: Garr and Mantel, Speedbumps, 51.
- 225 Martin Luther King, Jr.: Lepore, "The History of the 'Riot' Report."
- 225 The August issue of *Vogue*: Southern, "The Loved House of the Dennis Hoppers," 137ff.
- 225 The unsigned captions: In a November 14, 2017, interview with the author, Brooke said that that was when she had first met Didion.
- 225 Allene Talmey: Linda Kuehl, "Joan Didion, The Art of Fiction No. 71," *Paris Review*, Fall-Winter 1978, https://theparisreview.org/interviews /3439/the-art-of-fiction-no-71-joan-didion.
- 225 "To visit the Hopper house": Southern, "The Loved House of the Dennis Hoppers," 141. In 1964, *Vogue* did a story about Leland and Pamela's West-chester residence, Haywire House; the contrast between the conventional, "good life" taste of Haywire House and the outré fantasia of 1712 is striking. The issue containing the piece about 1712 also ran Pamela's recipe for a Buck's Fizz.
- 226 "My lens is fast": Ibid., 142.
- 226 Southern wrote: Ibid.
- 227 She came to see: Jean Stein, interview with Marin Hopper, March 24, 2008, JSP.
- 228 "I tried to create": Judy Klemesrud, "Something Has Gone Haywire," TNY, March 9, 1977, 47.
- 228 In one of Roddy McDowall's: "Roddy McDowall Liz Ashley Lauren Bacall G Axelrod Dennis Hopper Brooke Hayward," posted by soapbxprod, YouTube, September 7, 2011, https://www.youtube.com/watch ?v=c81Z1P47G1c.
- 228 In late August: "Month: August 1965," The Beatles Bible, https://www .beatlesbible.com/1965/08.
- 228 The moment he: Peter Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 207–09.
- 229 It was the famous: Ibid.
- 229 "He was showing us": Brian Roylance, *The Beatles Anthology* (San Francisco: Chronicle Books, 2000), 190.
- 229 "Who put all": Peter Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 208.
- <sup>229</sup> "I was swimming": Roylance, *The Beatles Anthology*, 190.
- 229 McGuinn showed Harrison: Legs McNeil and Gillian McCain, "The Oral History of the First Two Times the Beatles Took Acid," Vice, Decem-

ber 4, 2016, https://www.vice.com/en\_us/article/ppawq9/the-oral-history -of-the-beatles-first-two-acids-trips-legs-mcneil-gillian-mccain.

- 229 McCartney, meanwhile: Roylance, *The Beatles Anthology*, 190.
- 229 The actress Peggy Lipton: McNeil and McCain, "The Oral History of the First Two Times the Beatles Took Acid."
- As evening came on: Roylance, *The Beatles Anthology*, 190.
- 229 "Kids aren't so stupid": Charles Champlin, "Byrds Have Yet to Lay an Egg," *LAT*, June 7, 1965, D16.
- 230 He claimed: Arthur Bell, "Dennis Hopper," *Viva*, March 1974, reprinted in *Dennis Hopper: Interviews*, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 96.
- 230 "a rock and roll motorcycle trip": David Hajdu, *Positively 4th Street: The Lives and Times of Joan Baez, Bob Dylan, Mimi Baez Fariña, and Richard Fariña* (New York: Picador, 2011), 277. Jeffrey Thomas still has Dennis's copy of this album.
- 230 Andy Warhol had always found: Victor Bockris, *The Life and Death of Andy Warhol* (London: Fourth Estate, 1998), 229.
- 230 along with McGuinn: Rogan, Byrds, 182–83.
- 231 Robert Fraser flew in: Harriet Vyner, *Groovy Bob: The Life and Times of Robert Fraser* (London: Faber & Faber, 1999), 112. Dennis's contact sheets show the events overlapping.
- 231 Fraser was conceiving: Vyner, Groovy Bob, 113.
- 231 "a very seductive character": Ibid.
- 231 "It was the first time": Ibid., 112.
- 231 "some kind of weird speed": Ibid., 113.

## 10: "MAN, NOW I DON'T HAVE A COMPLETE CAKE"

- 233 He had the cover: Artforum, September 1965.
- 233 "Eddie Russia": Cécile Whiting, *Pop L.A.: Art and the City in the 1960s* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2008), 73.
- 234 "Letter-Agreement": Stewart Stern, "The Last Movie: History and Documentation of Events," 1966, SSP. Stern dated the letter-agreement August 2, 1965.
- 234 "marvellously inventive": Ibid.
- 234 Brooke was excited: Ibid.
- 234 "He fascinated me": Pat McGilligan, ed., *Backstory 2: Interviews with Screenwriters of the 1940s and 1950s* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1997), 303.
- <sup>234</sup> "I can't believe": NYU. This is an oft-cited anecdote in Dennis Hopper lore and one that Dennis was fond of relating. Who the agent could have been, though, is a mystery. Indications are that Dennis maintained his relationship with Robert Raison through that period.

- 234 ninety-seven-page treatment: Stewart Stern and Dennis Hopper, *The Last Movie Or: (Boo-Hoo in Tinseltown)*, 1965, SSP.
- 234 "Dennis would stride": Michael Bonner, "An Incredible Assortment of Freaks': The Making of Dennis Hopper's The Last Movie," Uncut, May 16, 2014, https://www.uncut.co.uk/features/an-incredible-assortment-of -freaks-the-making-of-dennis-hopper-s-the-last-movie-8901/2.
- 235 The lead character: Stern and Hopper, *The Last Movie Or: (Boo-Hoo in Tin-seltown)*.
- 235 Dennis envisioned: Jean Stein, interview with DH, May 7, 1995, JSP.
- 235 They came up with: Stern and Hopper, The Last Movie Or: (Boo-Hoo in Tinseltown).
- 235 "Film is an art-form": Dennis Hopper, "Into the Issue of the Good Old Time Movie Versus the Good Old Time," undated manuscript, ca. 1965, POP. *Vogue* rejected the piece; it would eventually be published in a 1972 book called *The Popular Culture Explosion*.
- 235 "What we need": Ibid.
- 235 *Vogue* rejected it: Rejection letter from Kate Rand Lloyd, associate feature editor, to DH, October 15, 1965, POP.
- 235 two-thirds scale: Lawrence Weschler, "Onward and Upward with the Arts: Cars and Carcasses," *TNY*, May 13, 1996, 54.
- 236 "I guess Barney's": Edward Ruscha, "Ed Ruscha: Artist," conducted by Martin Meeker, Andrew Perchuk, and James Cuno in 2015, Oral History Center of the Bancroft Library, The Bancroft Library, University of California, Berkeley, under the auspices of the J. Paul Getty Trust, 2016.
- 236 It was said: Domenic Priore, *Riot on Sunset Strip: Rock 'n' Roll's Last Stand in Hollywood*, rev. ed (London: Jawbone Press, 2015), 179.
- 236 "beatniks, neighborhood time wasters": "A Catalogue of Horrors: Suzi Gablik on Edward Keinholz, in 1965," *ARTnews*, August 26, 2016, https:// www.artnews.com/art-news/retrospective/a-catalogue-of-horrors-suzi -gablik-on-edward-kienholz-in-1965–6866.
- 236 Kienholz used Dennis: Robert Dean and Roberta Bernstein, *Ferus* (New York: Gagosian Gallery, 2002), 287.
- 236 One day, he went: Peter Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad: A Memoir* (New York: Hyperion, 1999), 209.
- 236 Peter Fonda's place: The full address was 9551 Hidden Valley Road, per references in the online guide to the Roland Eli Coate archives at the University of California, Santa Barbara.
- 236 The circa-1936 house: Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 162–63. Additional information from Zillow, https://www.zillow.com/homedetails/9551-Hidden -Valley-Rd-Beverly-Hills-CA-90210/20533709\_zpid/.
- 236 When he had tried out: Ibid., 162.
- 236 Peter now told Dennis: Ibid., 209.
- 237 The "unsolved insanity": Eugenia Sheppard, "Another Fonda Generation Is Established," *Hartford Courant*, February 27, 1966, 11E.

- 237 Dennis said that: Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 162-63.
- 237 "They came": Kliph Nesteroff, "An Interview with Joey Bishop's Gag Writer—Don Sherman—Part Two," Classic Television Showbiz, June 4, 2011, http://classicshowbiz.blogspot.com/2011/06/interview-with-joey -bishops-gag-writer.html.
- 237 "They wanted to see": Ibid.
- 237 Peter put Sherman: Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 209.
- 237 Sherman was paid: Nesteroff, "An Interview with Joey Bishop's Gag Writer—Don Sherman—Part Two."
- 237 By mid-December: Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 210.
- 237 The movie centered: Dennis Hopper, Peter Fonda, and Don Sherman, *The Yin and the Yang*, screenplay, 1966, Wallace Berman papers, 1907–1979, bulk 1955–1979, AAA.
- 238 Peter claimed: Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 210.
- 238 "There was such": Ibid.
- 238 Dennis's photograph *Double Standard*: Whiting, *Pop L.A.: Art and the City in the 1960s*, 92.
- 238 The foam sculptures: Harriet Vyner, Groovy Bob: The Life and Times of Robert Fraser (London: Faber & Faber, 1999), 115.
- 238 "treated almost like": Ibid.
- 238 "One of the more outré": Grace Glueck, "Art Notes: For Better Vision, Optacles," *TNY*, February 13, 1966, 110.
- 239 For some reason: Vyner, *Groovy Bob*, 116.
- 239 "Mr. Thomas": Michael M. Thomas, "A Golf Lesson from Dennis Hopper," *Travel & Leisure Golf*, March–April 1998, 98. According to Dennis's FBI files, made available under the Freedom of Information Act, he actually *was* being tailed by agents—but years later, in the early 1970s, the result of his activism on behalf of Native American causes.
- 239 "My biggest drive": Peter L. Winkler, "Anyone for Dennis," *Times* (London), November 27, 2011, https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/anyone-for -dennis-njc0gfczf6t.
- 240 "I do enjoy group sex": Dennis Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 1961– 1967, ed. Tony Shafrazi (Köln: Taschen, 2018), 487.
- 240 "Sex has been": Philip K. Scheuer, "Vadim Is Frank on, off Screen," *LAT*, July 20, 1965, C8.
- 240 "It was not": Patricia Bosworth, *Jane Fonda: The Private Life of a Public Woman* (New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2011), 240.
- 240 "Whether it's Goya": Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 505.
- 240 Dennis and Peter made: Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 211. The timing of this trip cannot be verified with exactitude. Most accounts, perhaps proceeding from Fonda's, say it happened soon after New Year's 1966. A copy of the screenplay on eBay has the date 1966. An item in the February 23, 1966, *Variety* has Dennis and Peter taking in Woody Allen's stand-up act at the Americana Hotel, strongly suggesting that the trip may have occurred at

that time. Fonda also participated in Salvador Dalí's "happening" at Lincoln Center on February 23, and gave an interview to Eugenia Sheppard, much of which was incorporated into The Yin(g) and the Yang, that ran on February 27; in his memoir, he said he had returned to New York at that later time for a follow-up visit. In 1970, Dennis told Esquire's Tom Burke that the trip had happened "the year the Pope" was in New York; Pope Paul VI visited in October 1965. Dennis, however, was consistently inconsistent when it came to assigning dates and years to his recollections. Fonda said he and Dennis stayed in a hotel that was being demolished, getting great rates. It could have been the Savoy Plaza, which closed in the fall of 1965. Fonda also said that the script for The Yin(g) and the Yang was completed in December 1965, which indicates a New York trip in early 1966. Mick Jagger, whom they purportedly met up with in New York, appeared with the Rolling Stones on The Ed Sullivan Show on February 13. Ultimately, it may be that there were a couple of trips and/or that Dennis bookended his 1966 trip to London with New York visits.

- 240 *The Yin and the Yang*: Hopper et al., *The Yin and the Yang*, screenplay. The title on this copy was preceded with the words "Dennis Hopper's."
- 240 They bought new suits: Ibid.
- 241 It was possibly: Jean Stein, interview with DH, October 3, 1973, JSP.
- 241 In their search: Tom Burke, "Dennis Hopper Saves the Movies," *Esquire*, September 1970, 139.
- 241 "Huntington Hartford": James Stevenson, "Our Local Correspondents: Afternoons with Hopper," *TNY*, November 13, 1971, 127. Dennis, in Burke's 1970 *Esquire* profile, gave the location of the meeting with Baldwin as the Russian Tea Room.
- 241 In the lobby: Stevenson, "Our Local Correspondents," 127.
- 241 "Don't lie": Letter from DH to Clayton E. Carlson (editor of religious books at Harper & Row), August 13, 1970, HAT.
- 242 "What you hear": Mark Cousins, *Scene by Scene: Film Actors and Directors Discuss Their Work* (London: Laurence King, 2002), 90.
- 242 "Whoever does not": Jean-Yves Leloup, *The Gospel of Thomas: The Gnostic Wisdom of Jesus* (Rochester, VT: Inner Traditions/Bear, 2005), 101.
- 242 The unexpected theological detour: Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 213ff.
- 242 De Sedle agreed: Ibid.
- <sup>243</sup> "Don't you get it": Ibid., 215. Intriguingly, the altarpiece at the Cloisters is now attributed to "Workshop of Robert Campin," not to Campin himself.
- 243 He and Peter declined: Ibid.
- 243 "I devised a tale": Curtis Harrington, Nice Guys Don't Work in Hollywood: The Adventures of an Aesthete in the Movie Business (Chicago: Drag City Incorporated, 2013), 109.
- 243 "was trying very hard": Louis Paul, *Tales from the Cult Film Trenches: Inter*views with 36 Actors (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2014), 207.

- 244 The band's bass player: Paul Trynka, *Brian Jones: The Making of the Rolling Stones* (New York: Penguin, 2015), 187.
- 244 Sparkletts water-cooler jug: Peter Ames Carlin, Catch a Wave: The Rise, Fall, and Redemption of the Beach Boys' Brian Wilson (Emmaus, PA: Rodale Books, 2007), 82.
- 245 "a scary motherfucker": Barney Hoskyns, Waiting for the Sun: Strange Days, Weird Scenes, and the Sound of Los Angeles (New York: St. Martin's Griffin, 1996), 102.
- 246 "the first tycoon of teen": Tom Wolfe, *The Kandy-Kolored Tangerine-Flake Streamline Baby* (New York: Noonday Press, 1966), 58.
- <sup>246</sup> "We drank": Jean Stein, interview with DH, November 3, 1990, JSP.
- 246 two dozen session musicians: Mark Ribowsky, He's a Rebel: Phil Spector— Rock and Roll's Legendary Producer (New York: Cooper Square Press, 2000), 2.
- 246 Accounts of the session: Hoskyns, Waiting for the Sun, 102.
- 246 Eventually Tina: Ibid.
- 247 Ike wasn't even around: William McKeen, Everybody Had an Ocean: Music and Mayhem in 1960s Los Angeles (Chicago: Chicago Review Press, 2017), 229.
- 247 Brian Wilson came: Ibid.
- 247 George Harrison said: "Shake," Berkeley Tribe, September 12–18, 1969, 21.
- 247 "The white stations": Mick Brown, *Tearing Down the Wall of Sound* (London: Bloomsbury, 2012), 212.
- 247 The humiliation: McKeen, *Everybody Had an Ocean*, 229.
- 247 architect Frederic P. Lyman's: Cory Buckner, *The Lyman House and the Work* of *Frederic P. Lyman: Drawing and Building* (Los Angeles: Crestwood Hills Press, 2016).
- 247 "a happening": Dave Felton, "Underground' Wedding Celebrated," *LAT*, April 27, 1966, D5.
- 247 Michael McClure: Felton, "'Underground' Wedding."
- 247 Milk and honey: Felton, "'Underground' Wedding."
- 248 WEDDING SOUVENIR: "Claes Oldenburg, Wedding Souvenir," 1966, MoMA, https://www.moma.org/collection/works/77004.
- 248 "Claes was very impressed": Julie L. Belcove, "Off Camera, Hopper Wielded His Own Lens," *TNY*, May 3, 2013, 34.
- 248 Oldenburg even helped: Jean Stein, interview with DH, May 6, 1987, JSP.
- <sup>248</sup> "I stopped him": Belcove, "Off Camera, Hopper Wielded His Own Lens."
- 248 Los Angeles County Museum of Art: "County Museum of Art to Be Opened March 31: 3-Building Complex Is Largest Structure of Kind Erected in U.S. in Last 25 Years," *LAT*, January 24, 1965, 1.
- <sup>248</sup> "the biggest thing": Dean and Bernstein, Ferus, 293.
- 249 Kienholz agreed: Maurice Tuchman, Art in Los Angeles: Seventeen Artists in the Sixties (Los Angeles: Los Angeles County Museum of Art, 1981), 16.

- <sup>249</sup> "It seemed": Dean and Bernstein, *Ferus*, 309.
- 249 Many of the guests: Andy Warhol and Pat Hackett, *POPism: The Warhol Sixties* (New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2015), 209ff.
- 249 Nico, whom Mick Jagger: Louise Criscione, "On the Beat," *KRLA Beat*, May 28, 1966, 2.
- 250 "The Byrds": Clinton Heylin, ed., All Yesterdays' Parties: The Velvet Underground in Print, 1966–1971 (New York: Hachette, 2009), 111.
- 250 The band's violist: Carlin, Catch a Wave, 276.
- 250 He and Brooke: Tony Scherman and David Dalton, *Pop: The Genius of Andy Warhol* (New York: It Books, 2009), 332.
- 250 Jim Morrison: Legs McNeil and Gillian McCain, *Please Kill Me: The Uncensored Oral History of Punk* (New York: Grove Press, 1996), 17.
- 250 Cass Elliot: "Megamama with the Papas," Datebook, September 1966, reprinted in Alfredo García, The Inevitable World of the Velvet Underground (Madrid: Alfredo García, 2012), 64.
- 250 "clean as a gnawed skull": Paul Jay Robbins, "Andy Warhol and the Night on Fire," Los Angeles Free Press, May 13, 1966, reprinted in Clinton Heylin, ed., All Yesterdays' Parties: The Velvet Underground in Print, 1966–1971 (New York: Hachette, 2009), 15. Dennis had photographed Robbins at a small anti–Vietnam War protest at the Cinerama Dome movie theater in December 1965; he also shot Peter Fonda and David Crosby at that event.
- 250 Cher hated it: Warhol and Hackett, POPism, 210.
- 250 "The Velvets": Ibid., 209–10.
- 251 "These guys": Heylin, All Yesterdays' Parties, 153.
- 251 "two-bit, pretentious": Victor Bockris and Gerard Malanga, *Up-tight: The Velvet Underground Story* (London: Omnibus Press, 2009), 65.
- 251 After three shows: Scherman and Dalton, *Pop*, 333.
- 251 Most of the Warhol entourage: Ibid.
- <sup>251</sup> "I didn't like": McNeil and McCain, *Please Kill Me*, 17.
- 251 "We had vast objections": Rob Jovanovic, Seeing the Light: Inside the Velvet Underground (New York: St. Martin's Press, 2012), 85.
- 252 The show signaled: Andy Warhol, I'll Be Your Mirror: The Selected Andy Warhol Interviews, ed. Kenneth Goldsmith (New York: Hachette, 2004), 96.
- 252 At the opening: "Youthful Caprice for Caps," *Life*, July 15, 1966, 84.
- 252 "Gerard," he whined: Mary Woronov, Swimming Underground: My Years in the Warhol Factory (Boston: Journey Editions, 1995), 39.
- 252 A week after: Letter from Roddy McDowall to DH, May 11, 1966, POP. As Jeffrey Thomas recalled, the phone number at 1712 was OL6–3309; the area code was 213.
- 252 "brilliant": Ron Rosenbaum, "Riding High: Dennis Hopper Bikes Back," *Vanity Fair*, April 1987, 133.
- <sup>252</sup> That day: Letter from Roddy McDowall to DH, May 11, 1966, POP.

- 252 The treatment took: The treatment of The Last Movie predated the screenplay of The Yin and the Yang slightly, but both were created during the same time frame, the fall of 1965. The relationship between Dennis and Stewart Stern was formalized in August 1965, and the initial payment of \$4,000 from Brooke-the first installment of a proposed \$25,000 fee-was payable on August 30, according to a 1969 deposition given by Stern. Stern recalled completing the treatment, or "screen story," by November 1, 1965. According to some sources, a screenplay of The Last Movie was also produced in 1965-1966. But in the deposition, Stern testifies that there was no screenplay written at that time. Given the subsequent tussles over a contract for Stern, it is likely that no screenplay was written until ca. 1969, when Dennis revived the project. In a copy of the script in the Stewart Stern Papers, references to Durango have been expunged and the original treatment's mention of a film choosing Spain over Durango as a shooting location has been altered. The project has decided to go to "Mexico" in this version, suggesting that the alterations had been made according to Dennis's decision to move the setting of The Last Movie from Durango to Peru. (Dennis would also write an undated film treatment called "The Second Chance" about an assemblage artist teaching at a San Francisco college; the treatment resides in the Hopper Art Trust. In Tom Burke's 1970 Esquire piece, Dennis said that he and Peter Fonda had been planning to make "The Second Chance" upon completion of *The Last Movie*.)
- 253 "It's a story about": Brad Darrach, "The Easy Rider Runs Wild in the Andes," *Life*, June 19, 1970, 51.
- 253 "He dreams of big cars": Ibid.
- <sup>253</sup> He wanted to use: Jean Stein, interview with DH, November 3, 1990, JSP.
- 254 The nudity, marijuana use, and profanity: Stewart Stern and Dennis Hopper, *The Last Movie Or: (Boo-Hoo in Tinsel Town)*, 1965, SSP. The racier elements of the treatment caused considerable consternation with authorities in Mexico when a translated version was sent to Mexico City in an effort to achieve a US-Mexican coproduction and to shoot the movie in Durango, as Stewart Stern testified in his 1969 deposition regarding the project.
- 254 "wonderful film": Rosenbaum, "Riding High."
- 254 In order to identify: Undated document, SSP.
- 254 He and Stern: Deposition, *Stewart Stern v. Phil Spector, Phil Spector Productions*, January 22, 1969, SSP.
- 254 A meeting was held: Ibid., 21ff., SSP.
- <sup>255</sup> The meeting went well enough: Ibid., 21. SSP.
- 255 Haskell Wexler: Peter Bart, "A Groovy Kind of Genius?," NYT, July 10, 1966, D9.
- 255 Robards was the man: Rosenbaum, "Riding High," 133.
- 255 Jennifer Jones, Joseph Cotten: Ibid.

- 255 Peter Fonda: "At 27, Peter Fonda Parades His Bit: Nonconformity," *Variety*, June 22, 1966, 18.
- 255 "The studios are backward": Bart, "A Groovy Kind of Genius?"
- 255 But Spector discovered: Letter from Phil Spector to DH, June 1966, SSP.
- 255 It began to look: Ibid.; Deposition, Stewart Stern v. Phil Spector, Phil Spector Productions, January 22, 1969, SSP.
- 255 "Spector was a terrifying": Michael Bonner, "An Incredible Assortment of Freaks': The Making of Dennis Hopper's The Last Movie," Uncut, May 16, 2014, https://www.uncut.co.uk/features/an-incredible-assortment-of -freaks-the-making-of-dennis-hopper-s-the-last-movie-8901/2.
- 255 busied himself with: Deposition, Stewart Stern v. Phil Spector, Phil Spector Productions, January 22, 1969, 21; "The Last Movie: History and Documentation of Events Compiled by Stewart Stern," 1966, SSP.
- 256 The Last Movie ground: Ibid.
- 256 Dennis asked him: Dennis Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, Photographs, 1962–1968 (New York: Greybull Press, 2001), unpaginated.
- 256 "It was the hardest": Jean Stein, interview with DH, November 3, 1990, JSP.
- 256 In late September: Letter from Phil Spector to Joel Steinberger, September 22, 1966, SSP.
- 256 "It was tragic": Rosenbaum, "Riding High," 133.

11: "IF I COULD JUST HELP THAT FLY FIND AN AIR CURRENT"

- 257 "Los Angeles may be": Christopher Rand, "Profiles: The Ulimate City," *TNY*, October 1, 1966, 56.
- 257 "Loss Ann-ja-luss": Ibid.
- 257 "All modern cities": Ibid., 74.
- 258 "Paris was where": Calvin Tomkins, "Profiles: Living Well Is the Best Revenge," *TNY*, July 28, 1962, 38.
- 258 As the California art critic: Peter Plagens, "Los Angeles: The Ecology of Evil," *Artforum*, December 1972, http://www.artforum.com/print/197210 /los-angeles-the-ecology-of-evil-36172.
- 258 Dennis gave a series: Molly Saltman, interviews with DH, MS. These were conducted by Molly Saltman and broadcast on station KPAL in Palm Springs.
- 258 "an interesting sort": Ibid.
- 259 "We wore our chains": Dennis Hopper, *Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 1961–1967*, ed. Tony Shafrazi (Köln: Taschen, 2018), 484.
- 259 Conner shot: Bruce Conner, "Luke," http://michelle-silva.squarespace.com /luke.
- 259 "I believe this": "Bruce Conner with John Yao," The Brooklyn Rail, November 2004, https://brooklynrail.org/2004/11/art/bruce-conner-in -conversation.

- 260 Decades later: Bruce Conner, "Luke."
- 260 With its ghostly parade: Bruce Conner, *Luke*, 1967–2004, Conner Family Trust.
- 260 It was, in fact: Dave Gardetta, "The Strip: Something's Happening; What It Is Ain't Exactly Clear," *LAT*, December 15, 1996, 24.
- 260 The buildings he documented: Edgar Z. Friedenberg and Anthony Bernhard, "The Battle of the Sunset Strip," New York Review of Books, March 9, 1967, reprinted in Dennis Hale and Jonathan Eisen, eds., The California Dream (New York: Collier, 1968), 262ff.
- 261 The solution was: Renata Adler, "Fly Trans-Love Airways," TNY, February 25, 1967, https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/1967/02/25/fly-trans-love-airways.
- 261 "insane.": Mike Tuck, "Chaos on the Sunset Strip," *KRLA Beat*, December 17, 1966, 9.
- 261 Al Mitchell: Domenic Priore, *Riot on Sunset Strip: Rock 'n' Roll's Last Stand in Hollywood*, rev. ed. (London: Jawbone Press, 2015), 337.
- 261 There was plenty: Friedenberg and Bernhard, "The Battle of the Sunset Strip," 266.
- 262 "We're Your Children!": Cara Mia DiMassa, "Clash of Rowdy, Refined," LAT, October 11, 2008, B1, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm -2008-oct-11-me-strip11-story.html.
- 262 "I saw a kid holding": Mike Davis, "Riot Nights on the Sunset Strip," Labour/Le Travail 59, Spring 2007, 201.
- 262 Television crews: Friedenberg and Bernhard, "The Battle of the Sunset Strip," 268.
- 262 They obliged: Davis, "Riot Nights on the Sunset Strip," 205.
- 262 The total damage: Adler, "Fly Trans-Love Airways."
- 262 "Riot is a": Cecilia Rasmussen, "Closing of Club Ignited the 'Sunset Strip Riots," *LAT*, August 5, 2007, B2.
- 262 Roman centurions: Priore, *Riot on Sunset Strip*, 365.
- 262 "on the one hand": Adler, "Fly Trans-Love Airways."
- 263 "I love": Guy Flatley, "D-e-n-n-i-s. H-o-p-p-e-r!," TNY, October 18, 1970, D13.
- 263 David Hockney: Priore, *Riot on Sunset Strip*, 337.
- 263 Jack Nicholson: Rasmussen, "Closing of Club Ignited the 'Sunset Strip Riots."
- 263 Jim Dickson: Ibid.
- 263 Peter Fonda: Peter Fonda, Don't Tell Dad: A Memoir (New York: Hyperion, 1999), 232–33.
- 263 "Man, the kids": Jon Savage, *1966: The Year the Decade Exploded* (London: Faber & Faber), 2015, 490.
- 263 "The peasants": Raymond R. Sarlot and Fred E. Basten, *Life at the Marmont: The Inside Story of Hollywood's Legendary Hotel of the Stars—Chateau Marmont* (Santa Monica, CA: Roundtable, 1987), 247.

- <sup>264</sup> "The support system": Paul Cummings, Oral history interview with Irving Blum, May 31–June 23, 1977, AAA.
- 264 But as the East Coast: Barbara Isenberg, "An L.A. Art Story," *LAT*, September 22, 2002, Calendar 4.
- 264 on December 13: "Art News: Mural Stands in Claremont," *LAT*, December 11, 1966, B43.
- 264 Craig Ellwood-designed: Henry J. Seldis, "In the Galleries: Nevelson Turns to Greater Clarity," *LAT*, December 16, 1966, E12.
- 264 Vogue would run: John Coplans, "Art Bloom," Vogue, November 1, 1967, 184.
- 264 "What Ferus had": Ibid., 311.
- 264 Blum's Ferus/Pace experiment: Irving Blum Gallery opening advertisement, LAT, October 1, 1967, D43.
- 265 That year, Artforum: Rebecca Peabody et al., eds., Pacific Standard Time: Los Angeles Art, 1945–1980 (Los Angeles: Getty Research Institute/J. Paul Getty Museum, 2011), 134.
- 265 "It was an extraordinary": Paul Cummings, Oral history interview with Irving Blum, May 31–June 23, 1977, AAA.
- 265 "In the early 60's": Paul Cummings, Oral history interview with Henry Geldzahler, January 27, 1970, AAA.
- 265 Warhol figured: Andy Warhol and Pat Hackett, POPism: The Warhol Sixties (New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2015), 58.
- 265 Ivan Karp: Kristine McKenna, The Ferus Gallery: A Place to Begin (Göttingen: Steidl, 2009), 260.
- 265 "I didn't think": Ibid., 263.
- 265 art doldrums: Calvin Tomkins, *The Scene: Reports on Post-modern Art* (New York: Viking, 1976), 27.
- 265 Three Young Collections show: Thomas Leavitt, Three Young Collections: Selections from the Collections of Donald and Lynn Factor, Dennis and Brooke Hopper, and André and Dory Previn (January 15–February 26, 1967) (Santa Barbara, CA: Santa Barbara Museum of Art, 1967).
- <sup>266</sup> "an amazing artist-photographer": Henry J. Seldis, "In the Galleries: Last Chance to See Collection," *LAT*, February 17, 1967, D6.
- 266 "do-it-yourself Medici": Wendy Goodman, "A Jeweled Setting," *House & Garden*, December 1990, 140.
- 266 read Herbert Marcuse: Hutton Wilkinson, *More Is More: Tony Duquette* (New York: Harry N. Abrams, 2009), 49.
- 266 "Insects are the leaders": Ibid., 20.
- 266 "A house should": Ibid.
- <sup>266</sup> "Beauty, not luxury": Goodman, "A Jeweled Setting," 139.
- 266 Duquette, too, loved: Wilkinson, More Is More, 54–55.
- 266 fashioning sculptural objects: Ibid., 20.
- 266 taxidermied birds: Ibid., 21.
- 266 In the 1940s: Ibid., 11.

- 267 He often wore: Ibid., 26.
- 267 In mid-January: Dennis Hopper, *1712 North Crescent Heights: Photographs*, 1962–1968 (New York: Greybull Press, 2001), unpaginated.
- 267 "Traveling up": Barney Hoskyns, Waiting for the Sun: Strange Days, Weird Scenes, and the Sound of Los Angeles (New York: St. Martin's Griffin, 1996), 144.
- 267 "I marched": Flatley, "D-e-n-n-i-s. H-o-p-p-e-r!"
- 268 "We were looking": Jack Tewksbury, "Oral History: Dennis Hopper Goes Back to the Sixties," Golden Globe Awards, May 8, 2019, https:// www.goldenglobes.com/articles/oral-history-dennis-hopper-goes-back -sixties.
- 268 Gary Snyder: "Human Be-In—Full Program—1/14/1967—Polo Fields, Golden Gate Park (Official)," posted by Docs&Interviews on MV, You-Tube, September 25, 2014, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=HTGyFgy B5Q8.
- 268 San Francisco's guerrilla: Peter Coyote, *Sleeping Where I Fall: A Chronicle* (Berkeley, CA: Counterpoint, 2015), 75.
- 268 The meat was used: Emmett Grogan, *Ringolevio: A Life Played for Keeps* (New York: New York Review Books, 2008), 274.
- 268 "Turn on": Michael Pollan, *How to Change Your Mind: What the New Science* of Psychedelics Teaches Us About Consciousness, Dying, Addiction, Depression, and Transcendence (New York: Penguin, 2018), 204.
- 268 "This was the": Lisa Law, *Flashing on the Sixties: Photographs* (San Francisco: Chronicle Books, 1987, 54.
- 269 "The Human Be-In": Grogan, Ringolevio, 274.
- 269 To him, Ginsberg: Ibid., 275.
- 269 "sat on the grass": Ibid.
- 269 a pass from the Diggers: Coyote, *Sleeping Where I Fall*, 100.
- 269 "Young people": Elizabeth Snead, "Dennis Hopper: Renaissance Rebel," *Cigar Aficionado*, January–February 2001, https://www.cigaraficionado .com/article/dennis-hopper-rennaissance-rebel-6017.
- 269 "Dennis came": It is unclear how Dennis traveled on that trip, whether by air or by car.
- 269 Duquette liked to lay: Wilkinson, More Is More, 17.
- 269 Duquette suggested: Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 270 Dennis got behind: Ibid.
- 270 "She missed a big": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 270 Brooke said she: Ibid.
- 270 "altered forever": Peter Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls: How the Sex-Drugs-and-Rock 'n' Roll Generation Saved Hollywood (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1999), 44.
- 270 "Dennis always had": Tai Babilonia and David Dodd, "Dennis Hopper," in Playing It Straight: Personal Conversations on Recovery, Transformation and Success (Deerfield Beach, FL: Health Communications, 1996), reprinted in

Dennis Hopper: Interviews, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 169.

- 271 "When I was": Ibid.
- 271 "I was drinking": Ibid.
- 271 "I wouldn't *think*": Lawrence Linderman, "Gallery Interview: Dennis Hopper," Gallery, December 1972, reprinted in Dennis Hopper: Interviews, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 77.
- 273 "He will always be": David Hopper, "Eulogy to W. Lonnie Davis," 1967, HAT.
- 273 At least four thousand: Dave Larsen, "Hippies Fill Glen with Splendors of Love and Miniskirts," *LAT*, March 27, 1967, 3.
- 274 "Tribal Gathering": Johnny Rogan, *Byrds: Requiem for the Timeless* (London: Rogan House, 2011), 337–38.
- 274 Grandsarah: Various documents and communications, LHP.
- 274 Vogue asked him: Chris Hodenfield, "Citizen Hopper," Film Comment, November–December 1986, reprinted in Dennis Hopper: Interviews, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 128.
- 274 Partisan Review: Richard Poirier, "Learning from the Beatles," Partisan Review, November 1967, 526.
- 274 at the Hollywood Bowl: Pete Johnson, "Hollywood Bowl Plays Host to the Monkees," *LAT*, June 12, 1967, D25.
- 277 "Monterey was a giant": Harvey Kubernik and Kenneth Kubernik, A Perfect Haze: The Illustrated History of the Monterey International Pop Festival (Solana Beach, CA: Santa Monica Press), 2011, Google Books, unpaginated.
- 277 The photographer Jim Marshall: Jim Marshall contact sheets at Gotta Have Rock and Roll, https://www.gottahaverockandroll.com.
- 277 chunky necklace: Robert Sellers, *Hollywood Hellraisers: The Wild Lives and Fast Times of Marlon Brando, Dennis Hopper, Warren Beatty, and Jack Nicholson* (New York: Skyhorse, 2010), 99. In Jim Marshall's photographs, this appears to be the same necklace Dennis had worn in *The Trip*.
- 278 the Who's Roger Daltrey: Ibid.
- 278 Dennis may have intended: Andy Gill, "ALBUMS—It Happened in Monterey," *Independent*, February 24, 1994, 26.
- 278 Dennis remembered: Andy Baybutt, "Rare Dennis Hopper interview by Andy Baybutt part 1," June 14, 2010, https://www.youtube.com/watch ?v=Ln8AWS7eD4s.
- 278 Dennis found Michelle Phillips: Jean Stein, interview with DH, June 13, 1995, JSP.
- 278 During their Saturday-night set: *The Complete Monterey Pop Festival*, directed by D. A. Pennebaker (New York: Criterion Collection, 2002), Criterion Collection channel (expanded edition of *Monterey Pop*, 1968, directed by Pennebaker).
- 279 "Why do you do": DH self-interview questions, 1970, HAT.

- 279 "When am I going": Rogan, Byrds, 135.
- 279 The next night: Barney Hoskyns, Waiting for the Sun: Strange Days, Weird Scenes, and the Sound of Los Angeles (New York: St. Martin's Griffin, 1996), 148.
- 279 "That child meant": Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 279 Brooke's European escape: Memo from Kathleen Malley to Leland Hayward, August 29, 1967, LHP. This note from Leland's secretary alludes to Brooke having been in England "some weeks ago."
- 279 She made her way: Helen Lawrenson, *Latins Are Still Lousy Lovers* (New York: Hawthorn Books, 1968), 117–18.
- 280 In Rome, there was: Patricia Bosworth, *Jane Fonda: The Private Life of a Public Woman* (New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2011), 252–56.
- 280 He said she would shut: Peter Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls: How the Sex-Drugs-and-Rock 'n' Roll Generation Saved Hollywood (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1999), 44–45.
- 280 "From what I know": Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- 281 "I sat in a chair": Tom Burke, "Dennis Hopper Saves the Movies," *Esquire*, September 1970, 139.
- 281 By his own account: Peter L. Winkler, *Dennis Hopper: The Wild Ride of a Hollywood Rebel* (Fort Lee, NJ: Barricade Books, 2011), 90.
- 281 One rainy dawn: Dennis Hopper and Michael McClure, Out of the Sixties (Santa Fe: Twelvetrees Press, 1986), unpaginated.
- 281 On another occasion: Coyote, *Sleeping Where I Fall*, 101.
- 282 "Rape is as common": Chester Anderson, "Uncle Tim'\$ Children," April 14, 1967, The Digger Archives, https://www.diggers.org/comco/cc paps2b.html.
- 282 George Harrison made: Pattie Boyd and Penny Junor, *Wonderful Tonight: George Harrison, Eric Clapton, and Me* (New York: Crown, 2008), 104.
- 283 "I see a child": Joan Didion, *Slouching Towards Bethlehem* (New York: Farrar, Straus & Giroux, 2008), 127.
- 283 "We were young": Coyote, Sleeping Where I Fall, 100.
- 283 One day at 1712: Ibid., 101.
- 283 "These guys": Ibid., 100.
- 283 "I came to think": Ibid., 101.
- 283 one of the Diggers: Ibid.
- 283 The latter: *The Trip*, directed by Roger Corman (Los Angeles: American International Pictures, 1967).
- 284 Corman met with Dennis: Chris Nashawaty, Crab Monsters, Teenage Cavemen, and Candy Stripe Nurses: Roger Corman: King of the B Movie (New York: Harry N. Abrams, 2013), 83.
- 284 When Peter read: Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.

- 284 "From the LSD movies": Nashawaty, *Crab Monsters, Teenage Cavemen, and Candy Stripe Nurses*, 80.
- 284 "We didn't have access": Ibid.
- 284 Tom Wolfe had declined: David Browne, "Tom Wolfe on the Secret to Great Reporting and Why He Never Tried Acid," *Rolling Stone*, May 15, 2018, https://www.rollingstone.com/culture/culture-features/tom-wolfe -on-the-secret-to-great-reporting-and-why-he-never-tried-acid-627881.
- 284 So he did: Nashawaty, *Crab Monsters, Teenage Cavemen, and Candy Stripe Nurses*, 78–79.
- 285 Dennis's own LSD experimentation: "Dennis Hopper—Interview Retrospective 2008 | Part 4," Arte television interview, Vernissage in the Cinémathèque de Paris, 2008, posted posted by splashfin, YouTube, December 20, 2008, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=oUWc\_xcdC6s. In this interview, Dennis claimed that he had dropped acid for the first time in preparation for *The Trip*, having previously held off because he'd already done mushrooms and peyote. He said that Bob Rafelson had supplied the LSD for the trip, during which he had seen himself as a caveman.
- 285 "Shit, he was big": Nashawaty, Crab Monsters, Teenage Cavemen, and Candy Stripe Nurses, 81.
- 285 Glimpses of the Angeleno underground: The Trip.
- 285 Dennis and Peter talked Corman: Nashawaty, Crab Monsters, Teenage Cavemen, and Candy Stripe Nurses, 79.
- 285 Dennis shot dreamy footage: Hopper, Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 462.
- 285 "The footage was beautiful": John Wisniewski, "Dennis Hopper Needed Our Love: An Interview with Peter Winkler," *Los Angeles Review of Books*, 6/1/13, https://lareviewofbooks.org/article/dennis-hopper-needed -our-love-an-interview-with-peter-winkler.
- 286 Dennis and Peter were furious: Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 238.
- 286 Corman claimed: Nashawaty, Crab Monsters, Teenage Cavemen, and Candy Stripe Nurses, 83.
- 286 The Trip turned out: "All-Time Film Rental Champs," Variety, January 7, 1976, 46. This report claims that the movie, with a widely reported budget of \$100,000, made \$5.1 million in North American rentals.
- 286 Dennis didn't care: Peter Winkler, "5 Things You Never Knew About Dennis Hopper," HuffPost, November 7, 2012. https://huffpost.com /entry/dennis-hopper-life-\_b\_1865204.
- 286 The Glory Stompers: Brian Albright, Wild Beyond Belief! Interviews with Exploitation Filmmakers of the 1960s and 1970s (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2008), 211.
- 286 "Like, we accidentally": *The Glory Stompers*, directed by Anthony M. Lanza (Beverly Hills: Metro Goldwyn Mayer, 2011).
- 286 Quentin Tarantino later claimed: Dennis Hopper, "Blood Lust Snicker Snicker in Wide Screen," *Grand Street* no. 49 (1994), reprinted in *Dennis Hopper: Interviews*, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 161.

- 286 He acquired the nickname: Albright, Wild Beyond Belief!, 212.
- <sup>287</sup> "I drove the guy": Hopper, "Blood Lust Snicker Snicker in Wide Screen."
- 287 His costar Jody McCrea: Thomas Lisanti, *Hollywood Surf and Beach Movies:* The First Wave, 1959–1969 (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2015), 395.
- 287 earned \$6 million: Gene Freese, Jock Mahoney: The Life and Films of a Hollywood Stuntman (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2013), 143.
- 287 Lanza claimed: Albright, Wild Beyond Belief!, 153.
- 287 "the senseless insouciance": Joan Didion, *The White Album* (New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1990), 100.
- 287 "underground folk literature": Ibid.
- 287 "We wanna be free": *The Wild Angels*, directed by Roger Corman (Los Angeles: American International Pictures, 1966).
- 287 "We are complete": Hunter S. Thompson, "Motorcycle Gangs," Nation, May 17, 1965, https://www.thenation.com/article/archive/motorcycle -gangs.
- 288 At the Human Be-In: Michael W. Flamm and David Steigerwald, Debating the 1960s: Liberal, Conservative, and Radical Perspectives (New York: Rowman & Littlefield, 2008), 67.
- 288 "No half-bohemian party": Hunter S. Thompson, "From *Hells Angels*: The Dope Cabala and a Wall of Fire," in *The Portable Sixties Reader*, ed. Ann Charters (New York: Penguin, 2003), 213.
- 288 "It puzzled them": Ibid., 214.
- 289 Beatty had considered: Suzanne Finstad, *Warren Beatty: A Private Man* (New York: Crown/Archetype, 2006), 362.
- 289 "The audience is alive": Pauline Kael, "Onward and Upward with the Arts: 'Bonnie and Clyde," *TNY*, October 21, 1967, 147.
- 289 Bonnie and Clyde landed: Time, December 8, 1967, cover.
- 290 "Riding motorcycles": Jean Stein, interview with DH, May 7, 1995, JSP.

## 12: "GET THE CHILDREN OUT OF THE HOUSE"

- 291 He recorded a single: Peter Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad: A Memoir* (New York: Hyperion, 1999), 239.
- 291 On it went: Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- 291 "You're out": Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 239-40.
- 292 With Peter promising: Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- 292 "the art of films": Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 239–40.
- <sup>292</sup> "With you I": Note from Peter Fonda to DH, May 31, 1973, HAT.
- 292 "We were having problems": Dennis Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights: Photographs, 1962–1968 (New York: Greybull Press, 2001), unpaginated.
- <sup>293</sup> "There seems to be": Marion McIntyre letter, October 11, 1962, JTC.
- 293 Marin's memories: Jean Stein, interview with Marin Hopper, February 6, 1984, JSP.

- 293 At 1:30 in the morning: Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 242–43. Fonda always remembered the date of his phone call to Dennis; he claimed that it was inscribed on a gold Zippo lighter that was given to him that day in Toronto when he returned to his official duties after telling Dennis the narrative outline of the movie that became *Easy Rider*.
- 293 Her father had been: Sally Bedell Smith, *Reflected Glory: The Life of Pamela Churchill Harriman* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1996), 241–43.
- <sup>293</sup> "Haywire House": Valentine Lawford, "The Leland Haywards of the 'Haywire House," *Vogue*, February 15, 1964, 124.
- 294 calling from a motel: Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 240–41, and "Escalation of 'Pix' Violence Hit by Theatre Owners at Convention." *Variety*, September 27, 1967, 1.
- 294 He asked Brooke: Steven Bingen, *Easy Rider: 50 Years Looking for America* (New York: Lyons Press, 2019), 6.
- <sup>294</sup> "Listen to this": Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- He went on: Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 241–42.
- 294 "They don't like us": Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- 294 Peter pictured: Nathan Rabin, "Interview: Peter Fonda," AV Club, 10/01/03, https://www.avclub.com/peter-fonda-1798208296.
- 294 *America*, Peter said: Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- 295 "That's great, man!": Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 242.
- 295 "Man, I sure am glad": Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- 295 "Peter was the one": *The American Dreamer*, directed by L. M. Kit Carson and Lawrence Schiller (Los Angeles: Corda Productions, 1971), posted by sgolowka, YouTube, November 17, 2016, https://www.youtube.com /watch?v=x8hpYYhLJyc.
- 295 He had one suggestion: Peter Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls: How the Sex-Drugs-and-Rock 'n' Roll Generation Saved Hollywood (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1998), 42.
- <sup>295</sup> "That's the corniest story": Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 243.
- 295 The Loners: Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 45.
- 295 thanks to a suggestion: Rabin, "Interview: Peter Fonda."
- 295 "Hopper and I talked": Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- 296 Dennis and Peter spent: Ibid.
- <sup>296</sup> "the most commercial story": Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 245. Dennis corroborated this account in a conversation with Peter M. Brant and Tony Shafrazi that ran in *Interview* magazine, July 15, 2010.
- 296 As Southern's girlfriend: Gail Gerber and Tom Lisanti, *Trippin' with Terry Southern: What I Think I Remember* (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2014), 89. Gerber placed the encounter in Rome, not in France.

- 296 "You're both stoned": Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 246.
- 297 After Spirits of the Dead wrapped: Ibid., 245–46.
- 297 Dennis got swept up: Gerber and Lisanti, Trippin' with Terry, 90.
- 297 Southern suggested: Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 249.
- 297 "gave us dark humor": Rabin, "Interview: Peter Fonda."
- 297 As for the catchy new title: Ibid.
- 297 "Liberty's become a whore": Patrick McGilligan, Jack's Life: A Biography of Jack Nicholson (New York: W. W. Norton, 1996), 20.
- 297 A dinner was arranged: Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997. Fonda dated the dinner at Serendipity to late 1967, while Gerber remembered it as 1968.
- 297 In attendance: Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 248.
- 297 Torn was meant: Gerber and Lisanti, *Trippin' with Terry*, 90.
- 297 a role that Dennis: McGilligan, Jack's Life, 19–20.
- 298 According to Torn's memory: Janet Shprintz, "Appeals Court Upholds Judgment vs. Hopper," Variety, 4/2/98, https://variety.com/1998/film/news /appeals-court-upholds-judgment-vs-hopper-1117469436/; Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 67–68.
- 298 In other variations: Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 67-68.
- 298 disarmed Dennis: Mark Singer, "Annals of Authorship: Whose Movie Is This?," TNY, June 22 and 29, 1998, 118.
- 298 At that juncture: Susan Dominus, "Rip Torn Won't Go Gentle into That Good Night," *New York Times Magazine*, May 7, 2006, 56.
- 298 In Peter's telling: Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- 298 After years of litigation: Adam Sandler, "Torn Rips Hopper Coin," Variety, May 11, 1999, https://variety.com/1999/biz/news/torn-rips-hopper -coin-1117500225/. The decision was reached in 1998.
- 298 These were strewn: Christmas 1967 photographs, Marjorie Hopper photo album, HAT.
- 299 After the new year: Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 249.
- 299 Roger Corman was: Chris Nashawaty, Crab Monsters, Teenage Cavemen, and Candy Stripe Nurses: Roger Corman, King of the B Movie (New York: Harry N. Abrams, 2013), 83.
- 299 On January 8: "Dennis Hopper to Star in 'Beard," LAT, January 8, 1968, C27.
- 300 "a milestone": Clive Barnes, "Theater: Two-Character 'The Beard': Billie Dixon and Bright in McClure's Play," NYT, October 25, 1967, 40.
- 300 "a mysterious piece of work": Norman Mailer, introduction to Michael Mc-Clure, *The Beard* (New York: Grove Press, 1967), xx.
- 300 A commenter in *Newsweek*: Display ad, *LAT*, January 21, 1968, WS6.
- 300 Andy Warhol shot: Kurt Hemmer, "Outlaw Tongues: The Stimuli for Michael McClure's *The Beard*," in *Beat Drama: Playwrights and Performances of the 'Howl' Generation*, ed. Deborah R. Geis (London: Blooms-

bury, 2016), Google Books, unpaginated. Through the San Francisco lawyer Melvin Belli, McClure sent a letter to Warhol requesting that his version of *The Beard* never be screened. In 1971, Bruce Conner attempted to make a film version of *The Beard*, asking Dennis to star in it (letter from Conner to Hopper, January 13, 1971, HAT); Agnès Varda included elements of *The Beard* in her 1969 film, *Lions Love (... and Lies)*.

- 300 "rips off Jean Harlow's panties": Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 44.
- 300 One day, Brooke drove: Ibid.
- 300 Dennis left the production: In an ad that ran in the *Los Angeles Times* three days before the premiere, Dennis was still listed as the star. He would be replaced at the last minute by Richard Bright, an actor who had previously played the role of Billy.
- 301 "the gravest mistake": Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights, unpaginated.
- 301 On the wall: Dennis Hopper photographs, HAT.
- 301 1890s theatrical poster: Joseph Arthur, Blue Jeans "Will Never Wear Out": by Joseph Arthur, Author of "The Still Alarm," lithograph, 1899, Library of Congress, https://www.loc.gov/item/2014636407/.
- 302 She'd been in therapy sessions: Unpublished BH essay, 2015.
- 302 With *Easy Rider* in limbo: Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- 303 A few days later: Ibid.
- 303 He would, however: Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 68.
- 303 "Bert, I'll do it": Patrick Goldstein, "Man What a Trip That Was," *LAT*, August 15, 1999, Calendar 8.
- 304 Unfortunately, Peter had figured: Singer, "Annals of Authorship: Whose Movie Is This?"
- 304 In the days leading up: The *Bomb Drop* exhibition ran from February 24 to March 17, 1968; there's no record of the date of the opening party.
- 304 It was a large-scale: *Bomb Drop* appeared to be modeled upon the US Navy's Mark 29 bomb release lever assembly; see "Bomb Release Lever Assembly US Navy Mk 29," AeroAntique, aeroantique.com/products/bomb -release-lever-us-navy-mk-29?variant=16519878410329.
- 304 "Nobody mentioned it": NYU.
- 304 The night before: Jean Stein, interview with DH, October 3, 1973, JSP.
- 305 Camilla had a camera out: Camilla McGrath et al., *Face to Face: The Photo-graphs of Camilla McGrath* (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 2020), 195. Mc-Grath dated the photo of Dennis February 19, 1968. Dennis may have left for New Orleans ahead of the cast and crew on February 20 or just got the dates wrong.
- 305 When a friend asked McGrath: Jean Stein, interview with Earl McGrath, October 10, 2005, JSP.
- 305 On Thursday, February 22: Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 253.

- 305 "Brooke said, 'You are going": Tom Burke, "Will 'Easy' Do It for Dennis Hopper?," TNY, July 20, 1969, D11.
- 305 Dennis said that the lack: Biskind, *Easy Riders*, *Raging Bulls*, 62.
- 305 "That was the last time": Jerry Bauer, "Dennis Hopper," Nineteen, January 1972, reprinted in Dennis Hopper: Interviews, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 58.
- 305 "completely idiotic": Bob Colacello, "The City of Warring Angels," Vanity Fair, August 2010, 130. In Don't Tell Dad, Peter Fonda recalled that the entire cast and crew gathered in a Beverly Hills office before boarding a chartered bus to the airport.
- 305 The next morning: Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 63.
- 305 "This is my fucking movie!": Singer, "Whose Movie Is This?," 113.
- 306 Peter, thinking: Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 63.
- 306 Somewhere in the French Quarter: Tom Mankiewicz and Robert David Crane, My Life as a Mankiewicz (Lexington: University Press of Kentucky), 2012, 113.
- 306 At the end of the first day: Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- 306 Peter managed to corral: Ibid.
- 306 Terry Southern and Gail Gerber: Gerber and Lisanti, *Trippin' with Terry*, 91.
- 307 "What would Dad-Dad think?": Fonda, Don't Tell Dad, 256.
- 307 "Jimmy wouldn't like that": Tom Folsom, *Hopper: A Journey into the American Dream* (New York: It Books, 2013), 115.
- "The cacophony of your verbiage": Singer, "Whose Movie Is This?," 114.
- 307 "That's the Italian": Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 64.
- 307 "creative as hell": Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- 308 "Dennis' imagination and vision": Letter from Cliff Vaughs to Terry Southern, March 6, 1968, Terry Southern Papers, New York Public Library.
- 308 "an endless parade": Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 65.
- 308 Dennis took to their bed: Ibid.
- 308 "Obviously": *Easy Riders, Raging Bulls*, directed by Kenneth Bowser (London: BBC, 2003).
- 308 Peter and Bill went back: Fonda, *Don't Tell Dad*, 258.
- 308 Peter played Schneider: Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 65.
- 309 "Well, he sounds excited": *Easy Riders, Raging Bulls.*
- 309 He counseled: Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 65.
- 309 From now on: Bingen, *Easy Rider*, 26.
- 309 According to Dennis: Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 65.
- 309 preparing franks and beans: Ibid., 67.
- 309 lithograph called *Crak!*: Roy Lichtenstein Foundation, Image Duplicator, https://www.imageduplicator.com/main.php?work\_id=3783&year=1963/1 964&decade=60.

- 309 Bruce Conner: Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 65.
- 310 "Dennis," he called out: Ibid.
- 310 In the living room: Peter Biskind, interview with BH, undated.
- 310 He'd been busted: Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 66.
- 310 "Congratulations on": Brooke Hayward, *Haywire* (New York: Vintage, 2011), 284.

## 13: "A BEDROOM CROWDED WITH GHOSTS"

- Pending the divorce suit: "Actor Ordered to Pay Support of \$125 Monthly," *LAT*, July 16, 1968, A8.
- 311 \$500,000 trust fund: Ibid.
- 311 "I just wanted half": David Rensin, "20 Questions: Dennis Hopper," *Playboy*, March 1990, 140.
- But Dennis did hold on: *The Dennis Hopper Collection* (New York: Christie's New York, 2021).
- 312 The tensions between: Peter Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls: How the Sex-Drugs-and-Rock 'n' Roll Generation Saved Hollywood (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1998), 69–70.
- 312 "dumb-bell dialogue": Lee Hill, *Easy Rider* (London: British Film Institute, 1996), 26.
- 312 eighty hours of footage: Peter M. Brant and Tony Shafrazi, "Dennis Hopper Complete Interview," *Interview*, July 15, 2010, https://www.inter viewmagazine.com/film/dennis-hopper-complete-interview.
- 312 His movie would be like: Dennis Hopper, *Dennis Hopper: Photographs*, 1961–1967, ed. Tony Shafrazi (Köln: Taschen, 2018), 410.
- 312 "Those ride sequences": Lawrence Linderman, "Gallery Interview: Dennis Hopper," Gallery, December 1972, reprinted in Dennis Hopper: Interviews, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 65.
- 312 After twenty-two Sisyphean weeks: Susan King, "'Tell Me We Haven't Blown It': Peter Fonda Reflects on 'Easy Rider' and Its Unanswered Question," *Hollywood Reporter*, July 12, 2019, https://www.hollywoodreporter .com/news/making-easy-rider-peter-fonda-reflects-films-unanswered -question-1223889.
- 313 "I got worried": Patrick Goldstein, "Man What a Trip That Was," *LAT*, August 15, 1999, Calendar 8.
- 313 "It got a little better": Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 313 Leland and Pamela: Sally Bedell Smith, *Reflected Glory: The Life of Pamela Churchill Harriman* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1996), 245.
- 313 "We're going to *bury you*!": Peter Bogdanovich, *Who the Devil Made It* (New York: Ballantine, 1998), 12.

- 313 One day, Dennis: Scott Eyman, Hank and Jim: The Fifty-Year Friendship of Henry Fonda and James Stewart (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2017), 314–15.
- 314 "the exact image": Andy Warhol and Pat Hackett, POPism: The Warhol Sixties (New York: Harvest, 1980), 374.
- 314 Taylor Mead found: Ibid., 57.
- 314 "What a great idea": Ibid., 374.
- 314 Dennis presented: Michael Nesmith, Infinite Tuesday: An Autobiographical Riff (New York: Crown Archetype, 2017), 103.
- <sup>314</sup> "Tell your producer": Letter from Miles Davis to Dennis Hopper, February 20, 1969, POP. Dennis and Miles would finally have their soundtrack collaboration in 1990, on *The Hot Spot*, a neo-noir thriller directed by Dennis.
- 315 Peter had the notion: Bingen, *Easy Rider*, 62–63.
- 315 When the trio had: Nick Roddick, "Dennis Hopper: The Last Maverick," Sight & Sound, July 2010, 24. Crosby has claimed that the main reason Crosby, Stills & Nash didn't do the music for Easy Rider was a scheduling conflict; see Rogan, Requiem, 512. It should be noted that 2001: A Space Odyssey (1968) had also used preexisting recordings for its soundtrack, drawing upon classical music, not pop.
- 315 Dennis and Peter did commission: Bingen, *Easy Rider*, 52–53.
- 316 "Dennis was me": Ibid.
- 316 "This was a road movie": Hill, *Easy Rider*, 31.
- 317 "Christ, they were criminals": Ron Rosenbaum, "Riding High: Dennis Hopper Bikes Back," *Vanity Fair*, April 1987, 134.
- <sup>317</sup> "We blew it": Those also happened to be the final words in Tom Wolfe's *The Electric Kool-Aid Acid Test*, published shortly after *Easy Rider* was filmed.
- 317 Easy Rider was previewed: Press release, Museum of Modern Art, July 7, 1969.
- 317 It was a box-office juggernaut: Bingen, *Easy Rider*, 75–76.
- 317 The night Sharon Tate: Goldstein, "Man What a Trip That Was."
- 318 "I want to believe": Richard Goldstein, "Captain America, the Beautiful," NYT, August 3, 1969, D13.
- 318 "the movie conveys": Pauline Kael, "Current Cinema: The Bottom of the Pit" (review of *Butch Cassidy and the Sundance Kid*), *TNY*, September 27, 1969, 127.
- 318 "the only realistic:" Ellen Willis, "See America First," New York Review of Books, January 1, 1970, https://www.nybooks.com/articles/1970/01/01 /see-america-first.
- 318 "gutless piece": Paul Schrader, "Easy Rider," Los Angeles Free Press, July 25, 1969, 26.
- 318 "an inaccurate, smug": Peter Coyote, Sleeping Where I Fall: A Chronicle (Berkeley, CA: Counterpoint, 1998), 102–03.

- 318 "Now the children": Biskind, Easy Riders, Raging Bulls, 1999, 75.
- 319 "immense b.s.": Goldstein, "Man What a Trip That Was."
- 319 On March 18, 1971: Smith, Reflected Glory, 247-51.
- 319 Six months after Leland's death: Marilyn Berger, "Pamela Harriman Is Dead at 76; An Ardent Political Personality," NYT, February 6, 1997, A1.
- 319 "I got practically bashed": Lisa Eisner and Román Alonso, "Still Haywire," T: The New York Times Style Magazine, August 19, 2001, 200.
- 319 Brooke, with her friend: Letter from Jean vanden Heuvel and Brooke Hayward Hopper to Andy Warhol, August 11, 1972, JSP.
- 319 The following year: Andy Warhol, "Brooke Hayward, 1973," Tate, https://www.tate.org.uk/art/artworks/warhol-brooke-hayward-t12600.
- 320 "What have I done": Judy Klemesrud, "Something Has Gone Haywire," TNY, March 9, 1977, C1.
- 320 "If you ever write again": Robert Windeler, "The Eldest Daughter Remembers When Filmland's Golden Family, the Haywards, Went Haywire," *People*, May 23, 1977, https://people.com/archive/the-eldest-daughter -remembers-when-filmlands-golden-family-the-haywards-went-haywire -vol-7-no-20.
- 320 "the human wreckage": Klemesrud, "Something Has Gone Haywire."
- 321 Brooke forked sixty: Ibid.
- 321 "I wrote in a bedroom": Windeler, "The Eldest Daughter Remembers When Filmland's Golden Family, the Haywards, Went Haywire."
- 321 "More than once": Brooke Hayward, *Haywire* (New York: Vintage, 2011), xv.
- 321 The accident occurred: Robert D. McFadden, "Writer Is Killed by a Taxi Here," TNY, July 27, 1974, 30.
- Haywire became: Andrew Sarris, "Spoiled Children," Harper's, June 1977,
   77.
- 321 Mike Nichols: Hayward, *Haywire*, frontispiece.
- 321 Excerpts ran: Sarris, "Spoiled Children."
- 321 "a two-coast dilettante": Windeler, "The Eldest Daughter Remembers When Filmland's Golden Family, the Haywards, Went Haywire."
- 321 Andy Warhol ran into Brooke: Andy Warhol, *The Andy Warhol Diaries*, ed. Pat Hackett (New York: Grand Central Publishing, 2009), March 18, 1977 entry.
- Jane Fonda made a point: "Growing Fonda of Jane," *Time*, October 3, 1977, 90.
- 322 Over the years: Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- 322 Andrew Sarris: Sarris, "Spoiled Children," 77.
- <sup>322</sup> "Everybody makes mistakes": Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.

- 322 Given the success: Sian Ballen, Lesley Hauge, and Jeff Hirsch, "Brooke Duchin," New York Social Diary, February 5, 2021, https://newyorksocial diary.com/brooke-duchin/.
- 322 In 1970, he relocated: Michael Schmelling, ed., *Dennis Hopper: Drugstore Camera* (Bologna, Italy: Damiani, 2015), unpaginated.
- 323 Dennis might host: Marin Hopper, "Destiny in Taos," T: The New York Times Style Magazine, September 14, 2014, 130.
- 323 "I had final cut": Peter L. Winkler, *Dennis Hopper: The Wild Ride of a Holly*wood Rebel (Fort Lee, NJ: Barricade Books, 2011), 176.
- 323 "The first seven days": Ronald Bergan, "Obituary: Dennis Hopper," *Guard-ian*, March 31, 2010, 28.
- 323 From time to time: Schmelling, *Dennis Hopper: Drugstore Camera*, unpaginated.
- <sup>323</sup> "a deeply cool": Hopper, "Destiny in Taos," 130.
- 324 On another occasion: Steven Travers, *Coppola's Monster Film: The Making* of Apocalypse Now (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2016), 145.
- 324 The cacophony: Hill, *Easy Rider*, 22.
- 324 And so Peter: Peter Biskind, interview with Peter Fonda, March 17, 1997.
- <sup>324</sup> "If Den Hopper improvises": Mike Golden, "A Conversation with Terry Southern," *Paris Review*, Spring 1996, 227.
- 324 "He didn't write anything": Peter M. Brant and Tony Shafrazi, "Dennis Hopper Part Two," *Interview*, July 15, 2010, https://www.interview magazine.com/film/dennis-hopper-part-two.
- 324 After the movie: Mark Singer, "Annals of Authorship: Whose Movie Is This?," *TNY*, June 22, 1998. 115.
- 325 "Dennis and Peter": Tom Lisanti, Drive-in Dream Girls: A Galaxy of B-Movie Starlets of the Sixties (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2003), 30–31.
- 325 "It was half a gallon": Garth Pearce, "Dennis Hopper's Life: A Hell of a Ride," *Times* (London), August 31, 2008, https://www.thetimes.co.uk /article/dennis-hoppers-life-a-hell-of-a-ride-mt9ltclhgd2.
- 325 "In my mind": Ibid.
- 325 In April 1983: Michael Bergeron, "Dennis Hopper Is 'Reborn," *Houston Chronicle*, October 5, 2018, D030.
- 325 it involved sitting: Kim Bockus, "Double Standards: An Interview with Dennis Hopper," *ArtUS*, March–April 2007, 18.
- 325 He had originally envisioned: David Rensin, "20 Questions: Dennis Hopper," *Playboy*, March 1, 1990, 140.
- 325 With Terry Southern: Bergeron, "Dennis Hopper Is 'Reborn."
- 326 "The Third World War": Richard Stayton, "Waiting for Dennis," *LAT*, May 14, 1995, 18.
- 326 He was airlifted: DH lecture, 1990 BFI London Film Festival.
- 326 Parkinson's symptoms: David Dodd, "Dennis Hopper," in *Playing It* Straight: Personal Conversations on Recovery, Transformation and Success

(1996), reprinted in *Dennis Hopper: Interviews*, ed. Nick Dawson (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012), 168.

- 326 At another point: Peter L. Winkler, *Dennis Hopper: The Wild Ride of a Hollywood Rebel.* (Fort Lee, NJ: Barricade Books, 2011), 237.
- 326 "We didn't know": Jean Stein, interview with Marjorie Hopper, April 10, 1988, JSP.
- <sup>326</sup> "getting older": Windeler, "The Eldest Daughter Remembers When Filmland's Golden Family, the Haywards, Went Haywire."
- 326 On Christmas Eve 1985: "Peter Duchin Weds Brooke Hayward," *NYT*, December 26, 1985, C19.
- 327 Brooke sold: Peter Duchin with Charles Michener, *Ghost of a Chance: A Memoir* (New York: Random House, 1996), 347.
- 327 In 2006, *Sinking Sun*: "Roy Lichtenstein, *Sinking Sun*," Sotheby's, http:// www.sothebys.com/en/auctions/ecatalogue/2006/contemporary-art -evening-sale-n08201/lot.21.html.
- 327 In 2019: "Ed Ruscha (b. 1937), *Hurting the Word Radio #2*," Christie's, https://www.christies.com/lotfinder/Paintings/ed-ruscha-hurting-the -word-radio-2-6236034-details.aspx.
- 327 It had come: Ibid.
- 327 In 2015: "Andy Warhol (1928–1987), *Colored Mona Lisa*," Christie's, https://www.christies.com/lotfinder/Lot/andy-warhol-1928–1987-colored -mona-lisa-5896014-details.aspx.
- 327 Palissy ware: Brooke Hayward Duchin, Grotesquerie: Form, Fantasy and Function in 19th Century European Ceramics; the Collection of Brooke Hayward Duchin (New Orleans: New Orleans Museum of Art, 1997).
- 327 "A perfect blend": PageSix.com Staff, "Sad Marital Split," *New York Post*, September 7, 2008, https://pagesix.com/2008/09/07/sad-marital-split/.
- 328 Dennis had flirted: Richard Stayton, "Waiting for Dennis," *LAT*, May 14, 1995, 18; "Dennis Hopper Schedules Memoirs," Associated Press, May 8, 2006. Dennis began collaborating with Stayton on a memoir for Double-day in 1985; he scrapped it when his movie career picked back up. In 2006, he was contracted by Little, Brown to write an autobiography to be called *Out Takes*.
- 328 "He thought it was": Ballen et al., "Brooke Duchin."
- 328 reconnected with Miss Mac: "Dennis Hopper at the Old Course St Andrews," October 8, 2004, Getty Images, https://www.gettyimages.com .au/detail/news-photo/american-actor-dennis-hopper-is-reunited-with -his-former-news-photo/829351780. Miss Mac—Marion Paul—died in 2012.
- 328 amassed a blue-chip art collection: The Dennis Hopper Collection.
- 328 "As charm is": Jenny Diski, "Zeitgeist Man," *London Review of Books*, March 22, 2012, https://www.lrb.co.uk/the-paper/v34/n06/jenny-diski /zeitgeist-man.

- 328 "minimal in": Ginny Dougary, "Dennis Hopper," *Times* (London), March 12, 2004, https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/dennis-hopper-xnzz g09zvdj.
- 329 As Dennis got older: Lisa Law, Interviews with Icons: Flashing on the Sixties (Santa Fe: Lumen, 1999), 191.
- 329 "I wanted to document": Dennis Hopper, Petra Giloy-Hirtz, and Brooke Hayward, *Dennis Hopper: The Lost Album: Vintage Prints aus den Sechziger Jahren* (Munich: Prestel, 2012), 19.
- 329 "tablets of time": Ibid.
- 329 "I was trying": Dennis Hopper, 1712 North Crescent Heights: Photographs, 1962–1968 (New York: Greybull Press, 2001), unpaginated.
- 329 The photographs: Law, Interviews with Icons, 191.
- 329 eighteen thousand images: HAT. Whatever became of the Nikon itself remains a mystery.
- 329 Henry T. Hopkins: Peter Noever, ed., *Dennis Hopper: A System of Moments* (Ostfildern-Ruit, Germany: Hatje Cantz Verlag, 2001), 22.
- 330 "he'd only been": Dennis Hopper: Create (or Die), directed by Henning Lohner and Ariane Riecker (Saarbrücken: Telefilm Saar, 2003), posted by Port Film Co-op, YouTube, March 20, 2018, https://www.youtube.com /watch?v=lwKrS2EHTG4.
- 330 "that art is everywhere": Hopper, *The Lost Album*, unpaginated.
- <sup>330</sup> "was all he spoke about": Julie L. Belcove, "Off Camera, Hopper Wielded His Own Lens," *TNY*, May 3, 2013, C34.

# SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY

## BOOKS

Aukeman, Anastasia. <i>Welcome to Painterland: Bruce Conner and the Rat Bastard</i> <i>Protective Association.</i> Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 2016.
Bandy, Mary Lea, Andy Warhol, and Callie Angell. Andy Warhol Screen Tests:
The Films of Andy Warhol: Catalogue Raisonné. New York: Harry N. Abrams, 2006.
Banham, Reyner. Los Angeles: The Architecture of Four Ecologies. Berkeley:
University of California Press, 2001. Bell, Larry. <i>Zones of Experience: The Art of Larry Bell</i> . Albuquerque, NM:
Albuquerque Museum, 1997.
Berman, Sonia. The Crossing—Adano to Catonsville: Leland Hayward's Producing Career. New York: Scarecrow Press, 1995.
Bingen, Steven. <i>Easy Rider: 50 Years Looking for America</i> . New York: Lyons Press, 2019.
Biskind, Peter. Easy Riders, Raging Bulls: How the Sex-Drugs-and-Rock 'n' Roll Generation Saved Hollywood. New York: Simon & Schuster, 1998.
Bockris, Victor. Warhol: The Biography. Boston: Da Capo Press, 2003.
Bockris, Victor, and Gerard Malanga. <i>Up-tight: The Velvet Underground Story</i> . London: Omnibus Press, 2009.
Boleslavsky, Richard. Acting: The First Six Lessons. New York: Theatre Arts Inc, 1933.
Bosworth, Patricia. <i>Jane Fonda: The Private Life of a Public Woman</i> . New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2011.
Brown, Mick. Tearing Down the Wall of Sound. London: Bloomsbury, 2012.
Buchloh, B.H.D., and Andy Warhol. <i>Andy Warhol</i> . Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press, 2001.
Capote, Truman. In Cold Blood. New York: Modern Library, 2007.
Charters, Ann, ed. <i>The Portable Sixties Reader</i> . New York: Penguin Books, 2003.
Claxton, William. Photographic Memory. New York: powerHouse Books, 2002.
Coyote, Peter. Sleeping Where I Fall: A Chronicle. Berkeley, CA: Counterpoint, 2015.
Daugherty, Tracy. <i>The Last Love Song: A Biography of Joan Didion</i> . New York: St. Martin's Press, 2015.

Davis, Deborah. The Trip: Andy Warhol's Plastic Fantastic Cross-Country Adventure. New York: Atria Books, 2015. Davis, Gwen. Naked in Babylon. New York: Signet, 1960.

- Dawson, Nick, ed. Dennis Hopper: Interviews. Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012.
- Dean, Robert, and Roberta Bernstein. Ferus. New York: Gagosian Gallery, 2002.
- Dean, Robert, and Dennis Hopper. Bruce Conner: Assemblages, Paintings, Drawings, Engraving Collages, 1960–1990. Santa Monica: Michael Kohn Gallery, 1990.
- Didion, Joan. *Slouching Towards Bethlehem*. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2008.
- ------. The White Album. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1990.
- Drohojowska-Philp, Hunter. *Rebels in Paradise: The Los Angeles Art Scene and the 1960s.* New York: Henry Holt, 2011.
- Duchin, Brooke Hayward. Grotesquerie: Form, Fantasy and Function in 19th Century European Ceramics; the Collection of Brooke Hayward Duchin. New Orleans: New Orleans Museum of Art, 1997.
- Duchin, Peter, with Charles Michener. *Ghost of a Chance: A Memoir*. New York: Random House, 1996.
- Dunne, Dominick. *The Way We Lived Then: Recollections of a Well-Known Name Dropper*. New York: Crown, 1999.
- Einarson, John. Mr. Tambourine Man: The Life and Legacy of the Byrds' Gene Clark. New York: Backbeat Books, 2005.
- Ellison, Harlan. *Harlan Ellison's Watching*. Los Angeles: Underwood-Miller, 1989.
- Eyman, Scott. Hank and Jim: The Fifty-Year Friendship of Henry Fonda and James Stewart. New York: Simon & Schuster, 2017.
  - -----. John Wayne: The Life and Legend. New York: Simon & Schuster, 2014.
- Finstad, Suzanne. Natalie Wood: The Complete Biography. New York: Crown, 2020.
- Folsom, Tom. *Hopper: A Journey into the American Dream*. New York: It Books, 2013.
- Fonda, Henry, and Howard Teichmann. *Fonda: My Life*. New York: New American Library, 1981.
- Fonda, Jane. My Life So Far. New York: Random House, 2005.
- Fonda, Peter. Don't Tell Dad: A Memoir. New York: Hyperion, 1999.
- Fowler, Gene. *Good Night, Sweet Prince*. Philadelphia: The Blakiston Company, 1944.
- Franklin, Paul B. *The Artist and His Critic Stripped Bare: The Correspondence* of Marcel Duchamp and Robert Lobel. Los Angeles: The Getty Research Institute, 2016.
- Frei, Georg, and Neil Printz, eds. The Andy Warhol Catalogue Raisonné: Paintings, Sculptures, and Drawings. Vol. 1, Paintings and Sculptures 1961– 1963. New York: Phaidon, 2002.
- Friedrich, Otto. City of Nets. New York: Harper Perennial, 2014.

- Frieling, Rudolf, and Gary Garrel. *Bruce Conner: It's All True*. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 2016.
- Gamboa, Fernando. *Master Works of Mexican Art from Pre-Columbian Times to the Present*. Los Angeles: Los Angeles County Museum of Art, 1963.
- Garr, Teri, and Henriette Mantel. *Speedbumps: Flooring It Through Hollywood*. New York: Penguin, 2006.
- Gerber, Gail, and Tom Lisanti. *Trippin' with Terry Southern: What I Think I Remember*. Jefferson, NC: McFarland Incorporated Publishers, 2014.
- Gilmore, John. Laid Bare: A Memoir of Wrecked Lives and the Hollywood Death Trap. Los Angeles: Amok Books, 1997.
- Goodman, Wendy, Dominick Dunne, and Hutton Wilkinson. *Tony Duquette*. New York: Harry N. Abrams, 2007.
- Graham, Don. Giant: Elizabeth Taylor, Rock Hudson, James Dean, Edna Ferber, and the Making of a Legendary American Film. New York: St. Martin's Press, 2018.
- Greenfield, Amy, ed. *Curtis Harrington: Cinema on the Edge*. New York: Anthology Film Archives, 2005.
- Grogan, Emmett. *Ringolevio: A Life Played for Keeps*. New York: New York Review Books, 2008.
- Hackman, William. *Out of Sight: The Los Angeles Art Scene of the Sixties*. New York: Other Press, 2015.
- Hajdu, David. Positively 4th Street: The Lives and Times of Joan Baez, Bob Dylan, Mimi Baez Fariña, and Richard Fariña. New York: Picador, 2011.
- Hale, Dennis, and Jonathan Eisen, eds. *The California Dream*. New York: Collier Books, 1968.
- Harrington, Curtis. Nice Guys Don't Work in Hollywood: The Adventures of an Aesthete in the Movie Business. Chicago: Drag City Incorporated, 2013.
- Hayward, Brooke. Haywire. New York: Vintage, 2011.
- Hill, Lee. Easy Rider. London: British Film Institute, 1996.
- Hopper, Dennis. 1712 North Crescent Heights: Photographs, 1962–1968. New York: Greybull Press, 2001.
- Hopper, Dennis. *Dennis Hopper: Photographs, 1961–1967.* Tony Shafrazi, ed. Köln: Taschen, 2018.
- Hopper, Dennis, Petra Giloy-Hirtz, and Brooke Hayward. *Dennis Hopper: The Lost Album: Vintage Prints from the Sixties*. Munich: Prestel, 2012.
- Hopper, Dennis, and Michael McClure. *Out of the Sixties.* Santa Fe: Twelvetrees Press, 1986.
- Hopps, Walter, with Deborah Treisman and Anne Doran. *The Dream Colony: A Life in Art.* New York: Bloomsbury, 2017.
- Hoskyns, Barney. Waiting for the Sun: Strange Days, Weird Scenes, and the Sound of Los Angeles. New York: St. Martin's Griffin, 1996.
- Hughes, Robert. *American Visions: The Epic History of Art in America*. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 2009.

- Indiana, Gary. *Andy Warhol and the Can That Sold the World*. New York: Basic Books, 2010.
- Jones, William P. The March on Washington. New York: W.W. Norton, 2013.

Keith, Slim, with Annette Tapert. *Slim: Memories of a Rich and Imperfect Life.* New York: Simon & Schuster, 1990.

- Kirby, Michael. Happenings. New York: E. P., 1966.
- Law, Lisa. *Flashing on the Sixties: Photographs*. San Francisco: Chronicle Books, 1987.
- . Interviews with Icons: Flashing on the Sixties. Santa Fe: Lumen Inc., 1999.
- Lawrenson, Helen. *Latins Are Still Lousy Lovers*. New York: Hawthorn Books, 1968.
- Leavitt, Thomas. Three Young Collections: Selections from the Collections of Donald and Lynn Factor, Dennis and Brooke Hopper, and André and Dory Previn (January 15–February 26, 1967). Santa Barbara, CA: Santa Barbara Museum of Art, 1967.
- Madoff, Steven Henry, ed. *Pop Art: A Critical History*. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1997.
- Mankiewicz, Tom, and Robert David Crane. *My Life as a Mankiewicz*. Lexington: University Press of Kentucky, 2012.
- McDowall, Roddy. *Double Exposure: Take Two*. New York: William Morrow, 1989.
- McKeen, William. Everybody Had an Ocean: Music and Mayhem in 1960s Los Angeles. Chicago: Chicago Review Press, 2017.
- McKenna, Kristine. *The Ferus Gallery: A Place to Begin*. Göttingen: Steidl, 2009.
- Moffitt, Peggy. The Rudi Gernreich Book. New York: Rizzoli, 1991.
- Nashawaty, Chris. Crab Monsters, Teenage Cavemen, and Candy Stripe Nurses: Roger Corman: King of the B Movie. New York: Harry N. Abrams, 2013.
- Nesmith, Michael. Infinite Tuesday: An Autobiographical Riff. New York: Crown Archetype, 2017.
- Noever, Peter, ed. *Dennis Hopper: A System of Moments*. Ostfildern-Ruit, Germany: Hatje Cantz Verlag, 2001.

Peabody, Rebecca, Andrew Perchuk, Glenn Phillips, and Rani Singh, with Lucy Bradnock, eds. *Pacific Standard Time: Los Angeles Art*, 1945–1980. Los Angeles: Getty Research Institute/J. Paul Getty Museum, 2011.

- Plagens, Peter. *The Sunshine Muse: Contemporary Art on the West Coast.* New York: Praeger, 1974.
- Pollan, Michael. How to Change Your Mind: What the New Science of Psychedelics Teaches Us About Consciousness, Dying, Addiction, Depression, and Transcendence. New York: Penguin Publishing Group, 2018.
- Pomainville, Harold N. *Henry Hathaway: The Lives of a Hollywood Director.* Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield, 2016.

- Price, Victoria. Vincent Price: A Daughter's Biography. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1999.
- Price, Vincent. I Like What I Know: A Visual Autobiography. New York: Open Road, 2016.
- Priore, Domenic. *Riot on Sunset Strip: Rock 'n' Roll's Last Stand in Hollywood.* Rev. ed. London: Jawbone Press, 2015.
- Rinella, Michael D. *Margaret Sullavan: The Life and Career of a Reluctant Star.* Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2019.
- Robinson, Jill. Bed/Time/Story. Los Angeles: Wimpole Street Books, 2015.
- Rodriguez, Elena. *Dennis Hopper: A Madness to His Method*. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1988.
- Rogan, Johnny. Byrds: Requiem for the Timeless. London: Rogan House, 2011.
- Rose, Barbara. Claes Oldenburg. New York: Museum of Modern Art, 1970.
- Rosenquist, James, with David Dalton. *Painting Below Zero: Notes on a Life in Art.* New York: Knopf, 2009.
- Roylance, Brian. The Beatles Anthology. San Francisco: Chronicle Books, 2000.
- Rubin, Steven Jay. *The Twilight Zone Encyclopedia*. Chicago: Chicago Review Press, 2017.
- Ruscha, Edward, Yve-Alain Bois, and Walter Hopps. *Edward Ruscha: Catalogue Raisonné of the Paintings*. Vol. 1, *1958–1970*. Göttingen: Gagosian Gallery/Steidl, 2003.
- Ruscha, Edward, and Lisa Turvey. Edward Ruscha: Catalogue Raisonné of the Works on Paper, Vol. 1, 1956–1976. New York: Gagosian Gallery/Yale University Press, 2014.
- Ruscha, Edward. Leave Any Information at the Signal: Writings, Interviews, Bits, Pages. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2004.
- Ruscha, Edward, Dave Hickey, and Peter Plagens. *The Works of Edward Ruscha*. New York: Hudson Hills Press, 1982.
- Ruscha, Edward, Dennis Hopper, and Jeffrey Deitch. *Edward Ruscha, Early Paintings: October 29 Through November 26, 1988.* New York: Tony Shafrazi Gallery, 1988.
- Sarlot, Raymond R., and Basten, Fred E. Life at the Marmont: The Inside Story of Hollywood's Legendary Hotel of the Stars—Chateau Marmont. Santa Monica, CA: Roundtable, 1987.
- Savage, Jon. 1966: The Year the Decade Exploded. London: Faber & Faber, 2015.
- Scherman, Tony, and David Dalton. Pop: The Genius of Andy Warhol. New York: It Books, 2009.
- Schnabel, Julian, Alexandra Schwartz, TakeshiTanikawa, and Daniela Zyman. Dennis Hopper Double Standard. Los Angeles: MOCA, 2010.
- Schmelling, Michael, ed. *Dennis Hopper: Drugstore Camera*. Bologna, Italy: Damiani, 2015.
- Schwartz, Alexandra. Ed Ruscha's Los Angeles. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2010.

- Sellers, Robert. Hollywood Hellraisers: The Wild Lives and Fast Times of Marlon Brando, Dennis Hopper, Warren Beatyy, and Jack Nicholson. New York: Skyhorse, 2010.
- Smith, Patrick S. *Andy Warhol's Art and Films*. Ann Arbor, MI: UMI Research Press, 1986.
- Smith, Sally Bedell. Reflected Glory: The Life of Pamela Churchill Harriman. New York: Simon & Schuster, 1996.
- Sontag, Susan. Against Interpretation and Other Essays. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1966.
- Stein, Jean. West of Eden. New York: Random House, 2016.
- Stern, Sydney Ladensohn. *The Brothers Mankiewicz*. Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2019.
- Swope, John. *Camera over Hollywood: Photographs by John Swope*. New York: Random House, 1939.
- Sykes, Christopher. *David Hockney: A Rake's Progress, the Biography, 1937–1975.* New York: Nan A. Talese/Doubleday, 2011.
- Thomson, David. Showman: The Life of David O. Selznick. New York: Knopf, 1992.
- Tomkins, Calvin. Duchamp: A Biography. New York: Henry Holt, 1996.
- ——. Living Well Is the Best Revenge. New York: Viking, 1962.
- ------. The Scene: Reports on Post-modern Art. New York: Viking, 1976.
- Tuchman, Maurice. Art in Los Angeles: Seventeen Artists in the Sixties. Los
  - Angeles: Los Angeles County Museum of Art, 1981.
- Varnedoe, Kirk. Ferus. New York: Rizzoli, 2009.
- Vyner, Harriet. *Groovy Bob: The Life and Times of Robert Fraser*. London: Faber & Faber, 1999.
- Walker, Michael. Laurel Canyon: The Inside Story of Rock-and-Roll's Legendary Neighborhood. New York: Faber & Faber, 2006.
- Warhol, Andy. I'll Be Your Mirror: The Selected Andy Warhol Interviews. Edited by Kenneth Goldsmith. New York: Hachette Books, 2004.
- Warhol, Andy, and Pat Hackett. *POPism: The Warhol Sixties*. New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2015.
- Watson, Steven. Factory Made: Warhol and the Sixties. New York: Pantheon, 2003.
- West, Nathanael. *Miss Lonelyhearts & The Day of the Locust*. New York: New Directions, 2009.
- Whiting, Cécile. *Pop L.A.: Art and the City in the 1960s.* Berkeley: University of California Press, 2008.
- Wilkinson, Hutton. *More Is More: Tony Duquette*. New York: Harry N. Abrams, 2009.
- Winkler, Peter L. *Dennis Hopper: The Wild Ride of a Hollywood Rebel.* Fort Lee, NJ: Barricade Books, 2011.
  - , ed. The Real James Dean: Intimate Memories from Those Who Knew Him Best. Chicago: Chicago Review Press, 2016.

- Wolfe, Tom. *The Kandy-Kolored Tangerine-Flake Streamline Baby*. New York: Noonday Press, 1966.
- Zimmer, Jill Schary. *With a Cast of Thousands: A Hollywood Childhood*. New York: Robinson, Stein and Day, 1963.

#### FILM, TELEVISION, VIDEO

- Allen, Lewis, dir. *Bonanza*. Season 3, episode 19, "The Storm." Aired January 28, 1962.
- Balaban, Burt, dir. *Mad Dog Coll*. 1961; Los Angeles, CA: Columbia Pictures.
- Baybutt, Andy, "Rare Dennis Hopper interview by Andy Baybutt part 1." Posted by Andy Baybutt, YouTube, June 14, 2010, www.youtube.com /watch?v=Ln8AWS7eD4s.
- Bowser, Kenneth, dir. Easy Riders, Raging Bulls. 2003; London: BBC.
- Caffey, Michael, dir. *Combat!* Season 5, episode 22, "A Little Jazz." Aired February 21, 1967.
- Carson, L. M. Kit, and Lawrence Schiller, dir. *The American Dreamer*. 1971; Los Angeles: Corda Productions.
- Conner, Bruce, dir. *Breakaway*. 1966; San Francisco: Bruce Conner. Conner Family Trust.

, dir. *London One Man Show*. 1964; San Francisco: Bruce Conner. Conner Family Trust.

, dir. *Luke*. 1967/2004; San Francisco: Bruce Conner. Conner Family Trust.

Corman, Roger, dir. *The Trip*. 1967; Los Angeles: American International Pictures.

, dir. *The Wild Angels*. 1966; Los Angeles: American International Pictures.

de Antonio, Emilio, dir. Painters Painting. 1973; New York: New Yorker Films.

"Dennis Hopper—Interview Retrospective 2008 Part 4" (Arte television interview, Vernissage in the Cinémathèque de Paris, 2008). Posted by splashfin, YouTube, February 20, 2008, www.youtube.com/watch ?v=oUWc xcdC6s.

Haas, Charles F., dir. *General Electric Theater*. Season 10, episode 17, "The Hold-Out." Written by Max Erlich. Aired January 14, 1962.

- Golden, Murray, dir. *Bonanza*. Season 5, episode 31, "The Dark Past." Aired May 3, 1964.
- Harrington, Curtis, dir. *Night Tide*. 1961; Los Angeles: American International Pictures.

, dir. *Queen of Blood*. 1966; Los Angeles: American International Pictures.

- Hathaway, Henry, dir. From Hell to Texas. 1958; Los Angeles: 20th Century Fox.
  - ------, dir. The Sons of Katie Elder. 1965; Los Angeles: Paramount Pictures.
- Hopper, Dennis, dir. *Easy Rider*. 1969; Los Angeles: Raybert Productions, Pando Company.

- Hopper, Dennis, interview footage. In "Jennifer Jones: Portrait of a Lady." 2001; Los Angeles: Van Ness Films. Van Ness Films Collection at the Academy Film Archive and Prometheus Entertainment, Margaret Herrick Library, Academy of Motion Picture Arts and Sciences.
- "Human Be-In—Full Program—1/14/1967—Polo Fields, Golden Gate Park (Official)." Posted by Docs&Interviews on MV, YouTube, September 25, 2014, www.youtube.com/watch?v=HTGyFgyB5Q8.
- Jones, Nick Freand, dir. *Born to Be Wild: The Story of Easy Rider*. 1995; London: BBC2.
- Kronick, William, dir. Edward Kienholz: The Story of an Artist. 1962; Hollywood: A Wolper Production.
- Lanza, Anthony M., dir. *The Glory Stompers*. 1967; Beverly Hills, CA: Metro Goldwyn Mayer, 2011. DVD.
- Lohner, Henning, and Ariane Riecker, dir. *Dennis Hopper: Create (or Die)*. 2003; Saarbrücken, Germany: Telefilm Saar. Posted by Port Film Co-op, YouTube, March 20, 2018, www.youtube.com/watch?v=lwKrS2EHTG4.
- Lupino, Ida, dir. *The Twilight Zone*. Season 5, episode 25, "The Masks." Aired March 20, 1964.
- McDowall, Roddy, dir. "Roddy McDowall Liz Ashley Lauren Bacall G Axelrod Dennis Hopper Brooke Hayward" (home movie, 1965). Posted by soapbxprod, YouTube, September 7, 2011, www.youtube.com/watch ?v=c81Z1P47G1c.
- Miller, Robert Ellis, dir. *The Rogues*. Season 1, episode 8, "Two of a Kind." Aired November 8, 1964.
- Moser, James E., dir. *Medic.* Season 1, episode 14, "The Boy in the Storm." Aired January 3, 15955.
- Pennebaker, D. A., dir. *The Complete Monterey Pop Festival*. New York: Criterion Collection. 2002. Criterion Collection channel. (Expanded edition of *Monterey Pop*, 1968; Pennebaker).
- Ray, Nicholas, dir. Rebel Without a Cause. 1955; Burbank, CA: Warner Bros.
- Rosenberg, Stuart, dir. *Cool Hand Luke*. 1967; Burbank, CA: Warner Bros. Seven Arts.
- , dir. *The Twilight Zone*. Season 4, episode 4, "He's Alive." Aired January 24, 1963.

Stevens, George, dir. Giant. 1956; Burbank, CA: Warner Bros.

<sup>,</sup> dir. *The Last Movie*. 1971; Universal City, CA: Alta-Light /Universal Pictures.

Warhol, Andy, dir. "Screen Test: Dennis Hopper." 1964; Pittsburgh: The Andy

Warhol Museum.

——, dir. *Tarzan and Jane Regained*... *Sort Of*. 1964; Pittsburgh: The Andy Warhol Museum.

Yarbrough, Jean, dir. *Petticoat Junction*. Season 1, episode 16, "Bobbie Jo and the Beatnik." Aired January 7, 1964.

#### ARTICLES AND ESSAYS

- In addition to the items listed here, dozens more from the New York Times, Los Angeles Times, Washington Post, Guardian, Variety, Hollywood Reporter, Vanity Fair, Time, Life, The New Yorker, and other periodicals were consulted, many of them via ProQuest Historical Newspapers.
- Adler, Renata. "Fly Trans-Love Airways." *The New Yorker*, February 25, 1967, 116.
- Alpert, Don. "Way of Communicating: Hopper's Career a Search for Love." Los Angeles Times, November 15, 1959, F3.
- Als, Hilton. "Queen Jane, Approximately." The New Yorker, May 9, 2011, 58.
- Anderson, Chester. "Uncle Tim'\$ Children," April 16, 1967. The Digger Archives, https://www.diggers.org/comco/ccpaps2b.html.
- Arlen, Michael. "The Air: Life and Death in the Global Village." *The New Yorker*, April 13, 1968, 157.
- Bart, Peter. "A Groovy Kind of Genius?" New York Times, July 10, 1966, D9.
- Belcove, Julie. "Off Camera, Hopper Wielded His Own Lens." New York Times, May 3, 2013, C34.
- Bell, Larry. "From a Statement Written by Larry Bell in September, 1963, upon First Seeing an Exhibition of Warhol's Work." *Artforum*, February 1965, 28.
- Berg, A. Scott. "William Goetz: Prolific Producer's Holmby Hills Collection," Architectural Digest, April 1992, 223.
- Bergen, Candice. "Is Bel Air Burning?" Esquire, December 1967, 138.
- Bockus, Kim. "Double Standards: An Interview with Dennis Hopper." *ArtUS*, March–April 2007, 18.
- Bonner, Michael. "An Incredible Assortment of Freaks': The Making of Dennis Hopper's The Last Movie." Uncut, May 16, 2014, https://www. uncut.co.uk/features/an-incredible-assortment-of-freaks-the-making-of -dennis-hopper-s-the-last-movie-8901/2.
- Brant, Peter M. and Tony Shafrazi. "Dennis Hopper Complete Interview." *Interview*, July 15, 2010, https://www.interviewmagazine.com/film/dennis -hopper-complete-interview.
- Burke, Tom. "Dennis Hopper Saves the Movies." Esquire, September 1970, 171.
- Colacello, Bob. "The City of Warring Angels." Vanity Fair, August 2010, 130.
- Coplans, John. "The New Painting of Common Objects," Artforum, November 1962. In Pop Art: A Critical History, edited by Steven Henry Madoff, 43. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1997.

- Darrach, Brad. "The Easy Rider Runs Wild in the Andes." *Life*, June 19, 1970, 57.
- Davis, Mike. "Riot Nights on the Sunset Strip." *Labour/Le Travail*, Spring 2007, 201.
- Diski, Jenny. "Zeitgeist Man." *London Review of Books*, March 22, 2012, https://www.lrb.co.uk/the-paper/v34/n06/jenny-diski/zeitgeist-man.
- Dobrish, Cecelia M. "Brooke Hayward Talks About Her Children." *Parents' Magazine*, October 1977, 52.
- Dougary, Ginny. "Dennis Hopper." *Times* (London), March 12, 2004, https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/dennis-hopper-xnzzg09zvdj.
- Drohojowska-Philp, Hunter. "Art Dealer Irving Blum on Andy Warhol and the 1960s L.A. Art Scene (Q&A)." *Hollywood Reporter*, November 4, 2013, https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/news/art-dealer-irving-blum-andy -653195.
- Edwards, Anne. "Jennifer Jones and David O. Selznick at Tower Grove." *Architectural Digest*, April 1992, 168.
- Eisner, Lisa, and Román Alonso. "Still Haywire." T: The New York Times Style Magazine, August 19, 2001, 200.
- Factor, Donald. "Assemblage." Artforum, Summer 1964, 38.
- Flatley, Guy. "D-e-n-n-i-s. H-o-p-p-e-r!" New York Times, October 18, 1970, D13.
- Geldzahler, Henry. "Dennis Hopper, Photographer." *Vanity Fair*, September 1986, 127.

. "Los Angeles: The Second City of Art." Vogue, September 15, 1964, 42.

- Ginsberg, Allen. "Allen Ginsberg—to the Angels." *Berkeley Barb*, November 19, 1965, 1.
- Golden, Mike. "A Conversation with Terry Southern." *Paris Review*, Spring 1996, 227.
- Goldstein, Richard. "Captain America, The Beautiful." *New York Times*, August 3, 1969, D13.
- Goodman, Mark. "Rebel Without a Pause." New Times, October 1978. In Dennis Hopper: Interviews, edited by Nick Dawson. Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2012, 100.

Goodman, Wendy. "A Jeweled Setting." House & Garden, December 1990, 136.

- Harriman, Margaret Case. "Profiles: Hollywood Agent." *The New Yorker*, July 11, 1936, 20.
- Hopkins, Henry T. "Andy Warhol: Ferus Gallery." *Artforum*, September 1962, 15.
- Hopper, Dennis, and Ed Ruscha. "The Pop Fathers." *Independent* (London), April 30, 2000, Features 1.
- Hopper, Marin. "Destiny in Taos." T: The New York Times Style Magazine, September 14, 2014, 130.
- Hopps, Walter, and Dennis Hopper. "A Readymade in the Making." *Étant* Donné Marcel Duchamp, no. 6 (2005): 184.

Howard, Jane. "A Creative Capacity to Astonish." Life, August 21, 1964, 39.

- Hughes, Robert. "Blake and Hockney." *London Magazine* 5, no. 10 (January 1, 1966): 68.
- Jefferson, Margo. "She Knew How to Whistle." *New York Times*, June 24, 1990, 13.
- Jenkins, Dan. "Life with the Jax Pack." *Sports Illustrated*, July 10, 1967, https:// vault.si.com/vault/1967/07/10/life-with-the-jax-pack.
- Kael, Pauline. "Bonnie and Clyde." The New Yorker, October 21, 1967, 147.

- Karp, Josh. "Dennis Hopper's Mad Vision." *Esquire*, October 2018, https:// www.esquire.com/entertainment/movies/a23287946/the-last-movie -dennis-hopper.
- Kashner, Sam. "Dangerous Talents." *Vanity Fair*, March 2005, https://archive .vanityfair.com/article/2005/3/dangerous-talents.
- King, Susan. "That Jennifer Jones Glow." *Los Angeles Times*, October 10, 2010, D4.
- Klemesrud, Judy. "Something Has Gone Haywire." *New York Times*, March 9, 1977. 47.
- Kuehl, Linda. "Joan Didion, The Art of Fiction No. 71." *Paris Review*, Fall– Winter 1978, https://theparisreview.org/interviews/3439/the-art-of-fiction -no-71-joan-didion.
- Lawford, Valentine. "The Leland Haywards of the 'Haywire House." *Vogue*, February 15, 1964, 124.
- Leider, Philip. "Bruce Conner: A New Sensibility." *Artforum*, November 1962, 30.
- Leonard, John. "End of a Joy Ride." New York Times, February 28, 1977, 25.
- Lepore, Jill. "The History of the 'Riot' Report," *The New Yorker*, June 22, 2020, 24.
- Lockwood, Charles. "From John Gilbert to Elton John, The Stars Called It Home." *Los Angeles Times*, January 4, 1987, B22.
- Loper, Mary Lou. "A Walk on the Wild Side with Gallery Promenade," Los Angeles Times, April 21, 1963, D1.
- Matthew, Mary. "They Came, They Saw—Duchamp Conquered." *Los Angeles Times*, October 9, 1963, E1.
- Mucha, Patty. "Sewing in the Sixties." Art in America, November 2002, 79.
- Perry, Charles. "From Eternity to Here." *Rolling Stone*, February 26, 1976, htps://www.rollingstone.com/culture/culture-news/from-eternity-to -here-62660.
- Poirier, Richard. "Learning from the Beatles." Partisan Review, Fall 1967, 526.
- Pynchon, Thomas. "A Journey into the Mind of Watts." *New York Times*, June 12, 1966, 264.
- Rand, Christopher. "The Ulimate City." The New Yorker, October 1, 1966, 56.

- Rensin, David. "20 Questions: Dennis Hopper." *Playboy*, March 1, 1990, 140.
- Roddick, Nick. "Dennis Hopper: The Last Maverick." *Sight & Sound*, July 2010, 24.
- Rose, Barbara. "Andy Warhol's American Women." Vogue, June 1974, 115.
- Rosenbaum, Ron. "Riding High: Dennis Hopper Bikes Back." Vanity Fair, April 1987, 76.
- Rovere, Richard. "Letter from Washington." *The New Yorker*, November 3, 1962, 122.
- Sarris, Andrew. "Spoiled Children." Harper's, June 1977, 77.
- Schrader, Paul. "Easy Rider." Los Angeles Free Press, July 25, 1969, 26.

Seidenbaum, Art. "Autobodys—Horsepowerful Art Composition on a Parking Lot." *Los Angeles Times*, December 24, 1963, A1.

Sheppard, Eugenia. "Another Fonda Generation Is Established." *Hartford Courant*, February 27, 1966, 11E.

- Singer, Mark. "Annals of Authorship: Whose Movie Is This?" *The New Yorker*, June 22 and 29, 1998, 110.
- Smith, Jack. "Soup Can Painter Uses His Noodle." *Los Angeles Times*, July 23, 1962, C1.
- Southern, Terry. "The Loved House of the Dennis Hoppers." *Vogue*, August 21, 1965, 137.
- Stayton, Richard. "Waiting for Dennis." Los Angeles Times, May 14, 1995, SM18.

Stevenson, James. "Our Local Correspondents: Afternoons with Hopper." The New Yorker, November 13, 1971, 116.

- Swope, John. "Margaret Sullavan and Leland Hayward." *Vogue*, May 15, 1940, 58.
- Talese, Gay. "Frank Sinatra Has a Cold." *Esquire*, April 1966, 89. In Gay Talese, *Fame and Obscurity*. New York: World Publishing, 1970.
- Talmey, Allene. "Leland Hayward." Vogue, May 15, 1953, 49.
- Taylor, Derek. "Behind Byrdmania." *Guardian* (London), July 15, 2015, https:// theguardian.com/music/2015/jul/15/behind-byrdmania-an-archive-piece -from-1965. Reprinted from *Melody Maker*, July 17, 1965.

Thomas, Michael M. "A Golf Lesson from Dennis Hopper." *Travel & Leisure Golf*, March–April 1998, 98.

- Thompson, Hunter S. "Motorcycle Gangs." *Nation*, May 15, 1965, https:// www.thenation.com/article/archive/motorcycle-gangs.
- Tomkins, Calvin. "Ed Ruscha's L.A." The New Yorker, July 1, 2013, 48.
- ------. "No More Boring Art." The New Yorker, October 18, 2010, 42.

Trillin, Calvin. "The March," The New Yorker, September 7, 1963, 30.

- Wasson, Robert Gordon. "Seeking the Magic Mushroom." *Life*, June 10, 1957, 100.
- Weschler, Lawrence. "Onward and Upward with the Arts: Cars and Carcasses." *The New Yorker*, May 13, 1996, 49.

- Wholden, R. G. "Dennis Hopper, Primus-Stuart Galleries," *Artforum*, April 1963, 45.
- Wilkie, Jane. "Rebel from Dodge City." Modern Screen, May 1957, 58.

Willis, Ellen. "See America First." *New York Review of Books*, January 1, 1970, https://nybooks.com/articles/1970/01/01/see-america-first.

- Windeler, Robert. "The Eldest Daughter Remembers When Filmland's Golden Family, the Haywards, Went Haywire." *People*, May 23, 1977, https:// people.com/archive/the-eldest-daughter-remembers-when-filmlands -golden-family-the-haywards-went-haywire-vol-7-no-20.
- Winkler, Peter L. "Anyone for Dennis." *Times* (London), November 27, 2011, https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/anyone-for-dennis-njc0gfczf6t.

. "Tripping Toward Stardom: The Life and Career of Dennis Hopper." Los Angeles Review of Books, January 26, 2018, https://lareviewofbooks.org /article/tripping-toward-stardom-the-life-and-career-of-dennis-hopper.

- Wolfe, Bernard. "Manners and Morals of the Sunset Strip." *Esquire*, August 1961, 47.
- Wolfe, Tom. "I Drove Around Los Angeles and It's Crazy! The Art World Is Upside Down." *Los Angeles Times*, December 1, 1968, Q18.

#### ORAL HISTORIES AND ARCHIVAL INTERVIEWS

- Dennis Hopper interviews, 1966. Molly Saltman "Art and Artists" Interviews, 1966–1967. Archives of American Art, Smithsonian Institution.
- Dennis Hopper lecture, 1990. BFI London Film Festival. Audio recording. The Hopper Art Trust.
- Dennis Hopper interview with Jessica Hundley, undated. The Hopper Art Trust.

Edward Kienholz interview, November 24, 1986, Sandra Leonard Starr papers related to California assemblage art, 1960–1995 (bulk 1986–1988), the Getty Research Institute, Los Angeles, Accession no. 2011.M.22.

- "Ed Ruscha: Artist." Interview conducted by Martin Meeker, Andrew Perchuk, and James Cuno, 2015. Oral History Center of the Bancroft Library, the Bancroft Library, University of California, Berkeley, under the auspices of the J. Paul Getty Trust, 2016.
- My Semina Photography: A Conversation with Dennis Hopper, February 7, 2007. NYU TV and Media Services Videotapes; RG 38.16.01; box 76, New York University Archives (from *Semina Culture: Wallace Berman & His Circle* exhibition, Grey Art Gallery and Study Center).
- Oral history interview with Bruce Conner, August 12, 1974. Archives of American Art, Smithsonian Institution.
- Oral history interview with Henry Geldzahler, January 27, 1970. Archives of American Art, Smithsonian Institution.

- Oral history interview with Henry Hathaway, 1971. (Interviewed by Charles Higham on June 18, 1971.) Rare Books and Manuscripts Library, Butler Library, Columbia University.
- Oral history interview with Irving Blum, May 31–June 23, 1977. Archives of American Art, Smithsonian Institution.
- Oral history interview with Vincent Price, August 6–14, 1992. Archives of American Art, Smithsonian Institution.
- "The Reminiscences of Patty Mucha (8/12/15)." Rauschenberg Oral History Project. Conducted in collaboration with INCITE/Columbia Center for Oral History Research. Robert Rauschenberg Foundation Archives.

#### UNPUBLISHED MATERIALS

Hayward, Brooke. Unpublished essay, 2015.

Hopper, Dennis. "Into the Issue of the Good Old Time Movie Versus the Good Old Time," ca. 1965. Post Office Papers, J. Michelle Martin.
—. "The Second Chance" treatment, undated. The Hopper Art Trust.
—. Untitled poetry manuscript, undated. The Hopper Art Trust.
Kirkland, Jack. *Mandingo* script, 1961. Jack Kirkland Papers. Billy Rose Theatre Division, The New York Public Library for the Performing Arts.
Sherman, Don, Hopper, Dennis, and Fonda, Peter. "The Yin and the Yang" screenplay, 1966. Wallace Berman Papers, 1907–1979, bulk 1955–1979. Archives of American Art, Smithsonian Institution.
Stern, Stewart. *The Last Movie* screenplay, undated. Stewart Stern Papers, The University of Iowa Libraries, Iowa City, Iowa.
—. "The Last Movie: History and Documentation of Events," 1966. Stewart Stern Papers, The University of Iowa.

(writer), and Hopper, Dennis (story). "The Last Movie Or: (Boo-Hoo in Tinsel Town" treatment, 1965. Stewart Stern Papers, The University of Iowa Libraries, Iowa City, Iowa.

#### ARCHIVES

Andy Warhol Archives, the Andy Warhol Museum, Pittsburgh.
Archives of American Art, Smithsonian Institution.
Brooke Hayward Papers. Billy Rose Theatre Collection, the New York Public Library for the Performing Arts.
Dominick Dunne scrapbooks. Collection of Griffin Dunne.
The Hopper Art Trust, Los Angeles.
Jack Kirkland Papers. Billy Rose Theatre Division, the New York Public Library for the Performing Arts.

- Jean Stein Papers, Manuscripts and Archives Division, the New York Public Library, Astor, Lenox and Tilden Foundations.
- Leland Hayward Papers. Billy Rose Theatre Division, the New York Public Library for the Performing Arts.

Marion McIntyre (Miss Mac) letters. Collection of Jeffrey Thomas.

Norton Simon Museum, Pasadena.

- NYU TV and Media Services Videotapes; RG 38.16.01; box 76; New York University Archives, New York University.
- Post Office Papers, J. Michelle Martin, El Cortez Theater, Ranchos de Taos, New Mexico.

Rare Book and Manuscript Library, Columbia University, New York.

Sandra Leonard Starr papers related to California assemblage art, 1960–1995 (bulk 1986–1988), the Getty Research Institute, Los Angeles, Accession no. 2011.M.22.

Stewart Stern Papers, the University of Iowa Libraries, Iowa City, Iowa.

Terry Southern Papers, Henry W. and Albert A. Berg Collection of English and American Literature, the New York Public Library, Astor, Lenox and Tilden Foundations.

### PUBLIC RECORDS

Various archives, databases, and sources were consulted, including Ancestry .com, Federal Bureau of Investigation, Los Angeles County Archives and Research Center, Los Angeles County Office of the Assessor, Los Angeles Public Library, National Archives, Internet Archive, and NexisLexis.